



Table of Contents

executive summary	Z
The California Story	5
The Florida Story	15
The New York Story	23
The Illinois Story	27
The Missouri Story	34
The Maryland Story	39
The Washington State Story	44
Endnotes	51

Executive Summary

Cannabis legalization in the United States has come a long way. In 1996, California became the first state to legalize marijuana for medicinal use only. This past November, five more states legalized marijuana, and 47 of the 50 states now allow its recreational or medical use. While governments this Spring were imposing lockdowns and closures of most businesses, churches and schools to combat the COVID-19 epidemic, marijuana dispensaries joined pharmacies and liquor stores as "essential businesses" that must remain open in California.

While he was the first governor to issue a statewide shelter-in-place order, Governor Gavin Newsom of California kept marijuana available. Other states would soon follow: Thirty states in total that issued statewide stay-at-home orders would allow dispensaries of some kind, including recreational, to remain open.¹

While some claim that cannabis dispensaries were truly as important as pharmacies, which also remained open during statewide lockdowns, other factors may have contributed to this decision. Whatever its medicinal and recreational benefits, cannabis has evolved into a nearly \$21 billion industry that lobbies, pressures, and rewards politicians who look out for it.²

In August 2019, the FBI announced it was investigating public corruption in the cannabis industry through pay-to-play bribery schemes. This announcement came at a time when the debate in the United States over the pros and cons of legalizing pot had mostly concluded. Officials in many states have routinely ignored federal laws prohibiting the use of marijuana, effectively giving regulatory authority over marijuana to individual states.

There are now far more states where marijuana is fully legal than where it is illegal. Twelve states have decided through referendum, and two states through legislative action, to legalize recreational use of marijuana. Just three states – Nebraska, Kansas, and Idaho – still prohibit any use of marijuana, while the remaining forty-seven states have opted for legalization in some form.

With this new authority, state officials must now create specific regulations. Where states have approved legal marijuana, politicians must make licensing rules for detailing which businesses may distribute such products, and who may purchase them. As with any new market, laws and regulations inevitably will pick the winners and losers in this emerging industry, whose value may be as high as \$35 billion by 2025.³

As with any economic activity regulated by the government, affected businesses seek an advantage by hiring insiders who have access to those close to the regulatory process. They also make campaign contributions to well-positioned politicians.

And while most cannabis-related regulatory and legislative action is happening at the state level, some national level political figures have leveraged their positions to make money from cannabis legalization.

For example, in 2017, Paul Pelosi Jr., the son of House Speaker Nancy Pelosi, was named Chairman of the Board of Directors of Freedom Leaf, Inc., a consulting firm advising the budding marijuana industry.⁴ The following year, the company entered the CBD distribution business, while Pelosi purchased more than \$100,000 in company stock.⁵

Former Republican Speaker of the House John Boehner, who staunchly opposed legalizing marijuana in Congress, is now bullish on the industry. "This is one of the most exciting opportunities you'll ever be part of," he says in a video announcing his new National Institute for Cannabis Investors. "Frankly, we can help you make a potential fortune." Boehner stands to earn an estimated \$20 million if his group succeeds in persuading the federal government to legitimize marijuana.

Still, for now, the states are where most of the action on marijuana distribution is found, and where the greatest threat of political corruption exists. The Government Accountability Institute (GAI), whose mission is to expose cronyism, reviewed the process related to legalizing marijuana in seven states. For each state we reviewed, GAI focused on identifying the relationships between policy decisions that benefited advocates of marijuana legalization and the transfer of money and other benefits from marijuana-related businesses and lobbyists to elected officials.

While each state possessed a unique set of circumstances related to legalizing marijuana, our research found striking similarities in how cronyism in these states occurred. For example, in several states, elected officials and government employees made decisions that ultimately benefited them financially. Also, in several instances, campaign contributions were timed around important shifts in policy.

GAI analyzed original documents that included lobbying records, campaign donations, FBI subpoenas, FBI indictments, meeting minutes and videos, and various administrative rulings issued by state officials. GAI also reviewed press accounts of the legalization process. Our research found the following:

- **New York** Governor Andrew Cuomo, who once scorned marijuana as a "gateway" drug, changed his position and supported the full legalization of marijuana after appointing advisors, including his chief of staff, who had a financial interest in legalizing marijuana, and after receiving significant campaign contributions from marijuana-related businesses.
- In **California**, the FBI is investigating Lev Parnas and Igor Fruman over allegations they were conspiring to funnel foreign contributions into political campaigns to influence decisions related to marijuana licensure.
- In **Florida**, Ballard Partners, a Florida-based lobbying firm once called "the most powerful lobbyist in Trump's Washington" is tied to two separate FBI inquiries connected to Florida's cannabis industry. The firm was subpoenaed by prosecutors from the Southern District of New York who are investigating the illegal foreign money donor scheme.⁸
- Shortly after her 2018 election as **Florida's** Agriculture Commissioner, Nikki Fried reported a \$1 million increase in her net wealth, thanks in part to a gift from the CEO of a marijuana company that was awarded a license under a new Florida law who she was romantically involved with.
- In **Illinois**, recently elected Governor J.B. Pritzker pushed quickly for legalizing recreational marijuana use, which benefitted his cousin, Joby Pritzker. Joby Pritzker was credited by advocates of the legislation with helping write the bill. He also had a financial interest in PAX Labs, Inc., which sells cannabis vaporizers. In May 2018, before recreational use was legal, PAX

Labs sold cannabis vaporizers in approximately fifty locations across Illinois through third-party vendors. As of 2020, based on the company's website, that number is now over 120.

- Several Illinois elected officials who supported a change in the law that would yield an
 additional \$100-\$400 million in marijuana sales received approximately \$1 million in campaign
 contributions from Stephen and Mary Jo Schuler. The Schulers were investors in PharmaCann,
 one of Illinois largest marijuana businesses. The change to the law was a windfall for
 PharmaCann and other businesses, by allowing access to medical marijuana for people who had
 previously been prescribed opioids.
- In **Maryland**, Governor Larry Hogan demanded a state delegate resign over financial ties to a cannabis business that was seeking a license. Our research shows that Governor Hogan had his own connections to cannabis companies seeking licenses in Maryland.
- In **Missouri**, the FBI arrived in Jefferson City just after a medical marijuana law was passed. Agents remained visible throughout the licensing and implementation of the new law under Governor Mike Parson. The FBI was watching a legislator-turned-lobbyist named Steven Tilley. Tilley, who was so well known as the master of legally converting unspent campaign funds to personal benefit that the practice is called the "Tilley Shuffle," was a confidant of Governor Parson, who created and implemented the marijuana licensing process.
- In the state of Washington, a judge awarded a resident \$192,000 in restitution after finding the state's licensing board repeatedly violated open meeting laws related to the implementation of cannabis legislation.
- Over the last five years, the FBI was engaged in criminal investigations related to legalizing marijuana in at least four of the seven states we reviewed. These states include California, Missouri, Florida, and New York.

The California Story Sacramento Snapshot

Introduction

California became the first state to legalize medical marijuana in 1996 under the Compassionate Use Act, allowing, "Qualified patients and approved caregivers to possess and cultivate medical cannabis." 9

Recreational use was voted in twenty years later (2016) under the Adult Use of Marijuana Act. On January 1, 2018, legal sales of recreational cannabis were open to customers in California.¹⁰

By early 2020, there were more than 7,500 active cannabis licenses in California, including 910 retail dispensaries.¹¹

With about \$3.3 billion in legal cannabis and related products sales in 2019, California's legal recreational and medicinal cannabis industry is not only "the biggest government-sanctioned market in the nation," but also the "biggest legal marijuana market in the world," easily outpacing nations such as Canada, Germany, and the Netherlands. 12

However, the reach of the unregulated market remains a major concern as estimates have revealed about \$8.7 billion in black market sales. Thus, taking legal and illegal sales into account, the California market sold a whopping \$12.0 billion in cannabis and related products in 2019.¹³

As a result, of this rising demand, individual cannabis permits in the state have sold for as much as \$17 million. While this may seem like a hefty price to pay, and in spite of a federal law that prohibits marijuana-related businesses from gaining access to banking services, there is no shortage of willing investors. Also, the illegal status of marijuana at the federal level has resulted in a "legal limbo," pitting state versus federal interests. This is not only true in California, but also in other states where marijuana has been legalized. Regardless, evidence suggests that the current California framework allows for increased corruption in a system where "money talks."

Statewide Cannabis Cronyism: A General Overview

It is no secret that in recent years many former California bureaucrats and regulators "joined or established financial ties with the multibillion-dollar marijuana industry." The *Los Angeles Times* recently reported that dozens of former government officials have exited the public sector to work for cannabis companies and the lobbying firms representing them, but the actual number is probably much higher. ¹⁵

On August 15, 2019, the FBI announced that it was "seeing a public corruption threat emerge in the expanding cannabis industry" from individuals seeking to bribe public officials in exchange for retail cannabis licenses. Notably, part of the problem is rooted in California's dual regulatory structure, which forces cannabis businesses to comply with state *and* local government requirements. With the approval of state cannabis licenses in the hands of city councils, "a conflicting patchwork of local laws" has emerged. Ultimately, with this type of decentralized permitting, "corruption can span from the highest to the lowest level of public officials." Since then, California has become a focus in the FBI's investigation. At issue is whether local officials have abused the cannabis regulatory systems that they helped create.

On June 11, 2020, Calexico City officials David Romero and Bruno Suarez Soto pleaded guilty to accepting cash bribes from an undercover FBI agent who they believed represented cannabis investors seeking to enter the Calexico market. In return, "Romero and Soto guaranteed the rapid issuance of a city permit for the dispensary, and to revoke or hinder other applicants if necessary, to ensure that the bribe payer's application was successful."¹⁷

During the last week of October, 2020, an FBI investigation related to the cannabis licensing in the City of Baldwin Park was revealed when officials raided the home of Compton City Councilman Isaac Galvan and the offices of Baldwin Park City Attorney Robert Tafoya. It was reported that several cannabis businesses complained of "questionable business practices, which included paying as much as \$250,000 cash in a brown paper bag to city officials." ¹⁸

Another prominent example of cannabis market abuse has taken place in the state's capital, Sacramento. As the government hub for the largest state in the nation, the city has become ground zero for public-private interactions between local/state regulators and the industry. Sacramento has even attracted national headlines because of its connection to a scheme that violated federal election laws.

The Rise of the "Cannabis Czar"

One of the key individuals linked to Sacramento's cannabis licensing scandal is Joe Devlin, an experienced political consultant who helped shape the policies and standards of the local and state cannabis markets and eventually became Sacramento's first "Cannabis Czar."

Devlin had previously served as a legislative director in the California State Legislature and as a consultant to the Assembly's Speaker. When candidate Jay Schenirer ran for Sacramento's City Council in 2010, he hired Devlin's private consulting firm, Santillan & Devlin LLC, to run point on the campaign. Schenirer won the election and hired Devlin to be his Chief of Staff, but Devlin kept his consulting practice on active status.¹⁹

Notably, Santillan & Devlin provided consulting services for two important 2016 campaigns while Devlin served as Schenirer's Chief of Staff. The first of these campaigns was when the

former President of the California Senate, Darrell Steinberg, ran for Mayor of Sacramento. The second was to promote Schenirer's "Measure Y" ballot initiative, which sought a tax increase from 4 to 5 percent on marijuana cultivation and manufacturing businesses to fund city youth services.²⁰

As a result of these campaigns, Devlin's firm was handsomely rewarded with nearly \$50,000 in campaign expenditures from mayoral candidate Steinberg, and at least \$24,000 from Schenirer's Measure Y initiative.²¹

These payments to Devlin's firm (and to Devlin himself) were quite substantial for local elections. They were afforded by campaign budgets significantly enhanced by donations from companies in the local cannabis industry. From 2014 to 2019, these companies donated at least \$225,000 for local elections, and about 90 percent of that amount went to campaigns for Steinberg (over \$60,000), Schenirer (over \$23,000), and Schenirer's Measure Y cannabis tax (over \$116,000).²²

As expected, Steinberg was elected Sacramento's mayor in 2016, which placed a pro-cannabis candidate at the head of City Council. Meanwhile, Schenirer won re-election, but his Measure Y initiative failed to acquire the two-thirds vote that it needed to pass.²³

Then, in 2017, Sacramento's City Council appointed Devlin as Cannabis Czar (officially "Marijuana Policy and Enforcement Manager") in anticipation of the January 2018 launch of legalized recreational cannabis.²⁴

The timing of Devlin's appointment raises the question about whether or not he did favors for the cannabis companies that indirectly paid him through their campaign donations.

For those involved in (or familiar with) Sacramento's cannabis scene, Devlin's promotion came as little surprise. As he would reveal during a panel discussion at the 2018 State of Cannabis Conference, Devlin had worked with Sacramento's City Council to establish the first statewide municipal Office of Cannabis Management, which included the "Cannabis Czar" supervisory post that he created for himself. In that role, Devlin was primarily responsible for:

- Determining the cap on the number of recreational dispensary licenses in Sacramento;
- Establishing the terms for obtaining licenses for cannabis cultivation, distribution, manufacturing, etc.; and
- Deciding who would receive the limited number of available licenses.²⁵

It appears that Devlin's lofty position as Cannabis Czar was not enough. In spring 2018, he requested and received city manager approval to consult for Conaway Ranch, an industrial hemp organization in the region. Several months later, the *Sacramento News & Review* reported that Devlin may have been "looking for greener pastures months before his departure." His request stated that since hemp is not legally the same as cannabis, it would not

violate the city code "nor would it present any potential moral or ethical conflicts with my current duties." ²⁶

As it turns out, Angelo Tsakopoulos, the father of California Lieutenant Governor Eleni Kounalakis, owns most of the ranch and surrounding property. In addition, five days after the approval of Devlin's consulting assignment, Tsakopoulos's son registered a company called Nor-Cal Hemp with California's Secretary of State.²⁷

This is significant because, as stated in his 2019 financial disclosure form, Conaway Ranch and Nor-Cal Hemp paid Devlin at least \$10,000 each by the end of May, which is when he was terminated from his Cannabis Czar post. This occurred even though Nor-Cal Hemp was not a registered company when the city manager gave Devlin permission to work for the ranch as a consultant.²⁸

Sacramento's Cannabis Cronyism

Like other California cities, the overall success of Sacramento's retail cannabis market depends upon the efficiency and transparency of local regulation and enforcement. However, local leaders in this capital city have been unable to implement and enforce cannabis regulations that prevent abuse and encourage ownership diversity.

This regulatory failure is partly the result of arbitrary licensing restrictions, which have transformed permits into valuable market commodities where only the wealthy and established players can compete. The following section highlights one of the challenges that the city is currently facing.

The thirty Sacramento medicinal dispensaries with permits prior to the 2018 arrival of legalized recreational cannabis were the only companies allowed to apply for the new recreational permits. This restriction prompted Sacramento City Councilman Larry Carr to ask a question that no one at City Hall could adequately answer: "The 30 dispensaries that we've already licensed," Carr inquired: "Why does it make sense for us to continue to provide them with a monopoly?" ²⁹

But rather than addressing the perception that local decisions had, in effect, allowed a small number of players to control the market, Sacramento's leaders went even further to encourage consolidation. Schenirer crafted a cultivation ordinance that allowed existing dispensary license holders to also apply for cultivation licenses, thereby facilitating a closed-supply circuit for those companies that were already active in the local retail market.³⁰

While Sacramento policy states that a public lottery is to be used to assign or transfer new permits, no such lottery has ever been held, and recreational cannabis permit holders were 'grandfathered in' from the previous medicinal system.³¹ With such a low cap on the number of

dispensary licenses, only a handful of players found themselves commanding a significant market share of *both* the medical and recreational retail markets.

In late 2017, Sacramento allocated \$1 million for a two-year pilot program called Cannabis Opportunity, Reinvestment and Equity (CORE) under the oversight of Devlin's Office of Cannabis Management. This program was designed to help develop cannabis businesses and to "ensure economic equity for disenfranchised groups and those negatively impacted by the nation's drug war." CORE claimed that it would decrease permit fees for minority beneficiaries in response to a "critical demand of the black community that saw a disproportionate number of African American men imprisoned nationwide for possessing and selling marijuana." 32

However, while the pilot program was still in effect, Devlin was terminated as Sacramento's Cannabis Czar on May 29, 2019 for undisclosed reasons.³³

It is uncertain how much progress Joe Devlin had made in diversifying the city's cannabis business ownership. One thing is clear: as of October 2019, not a single African American person in Sacramento owned a cannabis dispensary, which is the most lucrative type of business in the industry. Instead, the concentration of wealth in the city's cannabis industry remained in the hands of a select few who "control almost half the city's cannabis storefront shops" and have been allowed to "trade their businesses with ease." 34

In summary, the thick web of corporate-political interests present in Sacramento's cannabis industry kept newcomers on the outside looking in, despite Devlin's apparent initiatives toward diversification.

The Devlin-Cargile Connection

One of the most influential Sacramento cannabis market participants is Kimberly Cargile. As a longtime player in the local medical cannabis industry, she managed one of the city's first operating dispensaries in 2007 and began operating her own medical cannabis dispensary, A Therapeutic Alternative, in 2009.³⁵

A spring 2018 interview with Joe Devlin describes his close relationship with Cargile, stating that Devlin has "toured A Therapeutic Alternative and worked with Cargile throughout the years" in the marijuana industry. Devlin commended Cargile's model efforts, saying: "In the case of [Cargile], I think she has a very altruistic approach and holistic approach to cannabis...I have spent time getting to know her and getting to know the industry, and I think the only way to effectively regulate an industry is to put myself in her shoes so that the regulations are meaningful and effective." ³⁶

Following Devlin's Cannabis Czar appointment, Cargile received a cannabis cultivation license in September 2017 for one of her other companies, THCA Inc., which filed for the cultivation permit under the project description title, "Ikänik Farms." Three months later, Cargile became

the first person to be awarded a recreational cannabis dispensary license by the new Cannabis Czar.³⁸ However, by this time, Cargile had transferred ownership of the permit to a stock corporation that Cargile registered under the fictitious business name A.T.A.C.H.S.³⁹ Joe Devlin was the signatory authorizing the permit on behalf of the City.⁴⁰

By spring 2019, Ikänik Farms "acquired" ownership of THCA Inc. from Cargile and listed it as an asset on a corporate presentation document to the City of Pleasant Hill. 41 Based on the most recent California Secretary of State filing, Ikänik Farms CEO Brian Baca is listed as the president of THCA. 42

Five weeks after his termination as Sacramento's Cannabis Czar, Devlin became vice president of new market development at Ikänik Farms, which offers, "handcrafted cannabis brands." With its new hire in place, Ikänik Farms not only opened its new administrative office in the capital, but also touted "the regulatory environment that Devlin helped shape in Sacramento as part of its reason for choosing him, including the generation of \$250 million in annual gross sales from the local cannabis economy."⁴³

At present, Ikänik Farms can be counted among the exclusive companies that have a foothold in Sacramento's booming cannabis market. Moreover, corporate updates have revealed that the company is in the midst of opening one of California's few cannabis lounges in late 2020, which would be the "flagship Ikänik Farms dispensary and consumption lounge in Palm Springs." The property owner for this future lounge is Kathy Vercher, president of Spearmint Rhino Gentlemen's Club, a leading adult entertainment establishment in the United States. 44

The Rise of the Sacramento "Pot King"

Notably, Devlin's time as Sacramento Cannabis Czar coincided with the takeover of the local market by cannabis tycoon Garib Karapetyan and his business associates.

Karapetyan was introduced to the cannabis business by a relative, Joe Karapetyan, who was linked to a cannabis Ponzi scheme in early 2020 and is a co-owner of the Karapetyans's network of cannabis companies (often referred to as the "Kolas group").⁴⁵

Dubbed by the local media as Sacramento's de facto "Pot King," Karapetyan used the Kolas group to acquire nine of the city's thirty dispensary licenses by 2019, despite a city cannabis ordinance stating that, "no person who has an ownership interest in a storefront cannabis dispensary shall obtain an ownership interest in any other storefront cannabis dispensary." ⁴⁶ In addition to dispensaries, the Kolas group obtained permits for cultivation, manufacturing, and distribution. ⁴⁷

How, exactly, was Karapetyan able to collect a disproportionate number of dispensary permits despite city regulations aimed at preventing this type of consolidation?

In November 2017, Devlin used his position as Cannabis Czar to endorse one of Karapetyan's companies, Capitol Compliance Management (CCM), in the local press. ⁴⁸ Sacramento had just completed an audit of its medical cannabis industry that found widespread noncompliance and Devlin's comments were summarized as follows: "Some dispensaries have helped their cause by hiring...a company called Capitol Compliance Management to address operational problems, including those identified in the audit."⁴⁹

However, Devlin failed to mention that Karapetyan owns all nine dispensaries represented by CCM and serves as it CEO, which would have exposed Karapetyan's overconcentration of dispensary licenses. ⁵⁰ It is also worth noting that one of Karapetyan's dispensaries, Florin Wellness Center, did not submit a single document requested by the city's auditor, such as the prior year's financial statement, tax return, gross receipts records, membership list, or vendor list. ⁵¹

In summary, it appears that Devlin openly approved how Karapetyan's dispensaries addressed operational deficiencies through the latter's own management company while ignoring that:

- Karapetyan is in violation of the city's ordinance aimed at preventing the consolidation of retail cannabis permits; and
- One of Karapetyan's companies refused to comply with the city's audit.

Regardless, the flaws in Sacramento's retail cannabis licensing system have not gone unnoticed by federal and local officials.

Around the time of Devlin's termination, the FBI began investigating whether Sacramento cannabis businesses paid bribes to public officials for dispensary licenses. According to the *Sacramento Bee*, the FBI is likely scrutinizing Karapetyan's Sacramento dispensaries. ⁵²

In response, Mayor Steinberg called for another city-wide audit in October 2019, urging city auditor Jorge Oseguera to "take a deep look at our permitting rules and whether they need to be changed to safeguard against over-concentration with one individual or group." Several days later, Sacramento councilwoman Angelique Ashby further claimed that "obvious mismanagement has occurred in our permitting process" and several members of the City Council, including Ashby, raised concerns "about the lack of integrity and perceived equity in [their] marijuana permitting system." Several marijuana permitting system." Several members of the City Council, including Ashby, raised concerns "about the lack of integrity and perceived equity in [their] marijuana permitting system."

Karapetyan's Questionable Associations

Over the years, Garib Karapetyan has been linked to individuals with ties to illegal activities. A couple of noteworthy examples are as follows:

One of Karapetyan's partners, Gevorg Kadzhikyan, was arrested in April 2015 on felony cannabis charges after police raided his Sacramento-area home and a Cloud 9 dispensary that is under the Kolas group's umbrella.⁵⁵

Karapetyan co-owns at least one Sacramento property with attorney Arthur Charchian. Among these is the site where Cloud 9 is located (5711 Florin Perkins Road). Karapetyan and Charchian appear to have used two LLCs to purchase this property, but only Charchian's name appears on the city's cannabis application for that address, thereby concealing Karapetyan's ownership. In December 2018, Charchian pleaded guilty to "federal charges of using his client trust bank accounts to launder proceeds of a \$14 million tax fraud and identity theft scheme that used false identities and bogus Republic of Armenia passports to obtain tax refunds from the Internal Revenue Service." At the time of his arrest, Charchian was serving as president of the Southern California Armenian Democrats.

To expand his cannabis empire, Karapetyan partnered with several individuals to obtain permits to buy and sell property. One businessman whose close connection to Karapetyan appears to have avoided scrutiny is Ben Atkins, a former manager and founding board chairman of Trulieve, the largest and most profitable cannabis company in Florida.⁵⁹

According to the *Cannabis Business Times*, Atkins owned eleven California dispensaries prior to his involvement with Trulieve, no small feat given the financial and regulatory barriers to enter the market.⁶⁰ An analysis of two Atkins-owned companies—Golden Health & Wellness, Inc. and Sactown HCP, LLC—reveals how these were used to further the interests of the Kolas group.

Golden Health & Wellness, Inc. (GHW) was founded in 2009 as J Street Wellness before changing its name several years later. According to the *Sacramento Business Journal*, one of Karapetyan's Kolas group partners, Hayk Serobyan, "acquired" GHW from its original owners in open violation of city ordinances prohibiting the transfer of dispensary permits.⁶¹

A review of GHW's corporate filings shows that the company has been suspended by California's Franchise Tax Board (FTB) multiple times. In particular, the original registered agent resigned in April 2014 and the company did not restate its articles of incorporation with the Secretary of State until October 2018.⁶² This time gap was most likely caused by the FTB suspensions, which were triggered by the company's failure to consistently pay state and federal taxes, as indicated by the nearly \$450,000 in state and federal liens brought against the company over the years.⁶³

From November 2015 to April 2016, nine companies in four states that were owned or managed by Atkins began partnering with the Kolas group, including GHW.⁶⁴

In December 2015, Atkins was appointed CEO and CFO of Golden Health & Wellness, and he is also listed as the official applicant when GHW sought to relocate its dispensary to a new location in June 2016⁶⁵. As it turns out, the property at this new site had been purchased four months earlier by another newly created company owned and managed by Atkins, Sactown HCP, LLC.⁶⁶

In fact, Atkins registered Sactown HCP in two states (California and Wyoming) and the company purchased a parcel of land at 1115 Fee Drive, Sacramento, CA, for \$1,620,000. This is the site where GHW relocated its dispensary, a request that the city approved despite appeals from citizens and business owners who warned that GHW had been operating without a license and proper corporate state filings. Then, in September 2017 Atkins granted the parcel's deed to Golden State Capitol Holdings, LLC, a California-based company owned by Garib Karapetyan.⁶⁷

Interestingly, eight of the nine companies that comprise the Kolas group have the same restatement date of October 24, 2018. This appears to be a clear sign that all of these companies were working together to align the proper permits, assets, and properties to operate as a unified enterprise. GHW is one of the companies that was restated that day, which means that Atkins would have been aware of (and would have been working toward) the goals of the Kolas group, thereby implicating him fully in that enterprise.⁶⁸

The evidence shows that Atkins was a crafty operator that registered and handled multiple cannabis entities using multiple names in multiple states, including a company called Marpe Cultivation LLC, which sells its cannabis to BSEEN, LLC, one of Karapetyan's distribution companies. Atkins was not just merely working with the Karapetyans at one dispensary, but was also actively helping the Kolas group to form a closed-loop local market to enrich the participating companies. Moreover, it appears that Atkins was involved in the administrative operations of the Kolas group as he was preparing the first cannabis company to hit the market in Florida: Trulieve.

Atkins's Disclosure Issues

Despite Atkins's extensive experience in the cannabis industry, there is no indication that Trulieve has ever publicly disclosed any specific information to date regarding Atkins's California cannabis companies. As a result, Trulieve may have intentionally concealed critical information from investors to avoid scrutiny of Atkins's deep connections to the Kolas group and its unlicensed Sacramento cannabis activities. In Trulieve's September 2018 listing statement, several managers included the specific names of the cannabis companies where they had worked (although most had no experience at all). Atkins's profile, however, only states that he has "owned and managed several cannabis facilities in the State of California." ⁷⁰

Atkins also made a formal request to Corporation Wiki, a free online platform that lists historical company data, to remove certain business records from public view, per Corporation Wiki's opt-out policy. A comparative analysis of official state filings reveals that the specific company that Atkins removed is the aforementioned Sactown HCP, which Atkins may have used in deceptive ways when filing for Sacramento permits to obfuscate the true property ownership of one of Karapetyan's companies. In summary, Atkins's request to block this information from the public may be strong evidence that he has used this company to engage in questionable activities.⁷¹

Federal Implications of California's Cannabis Corruption

On October 10, 2019, the Southern District of New York announced that a federal grand jury indictment had been brought against four men—Lev Parnas, Igor Fruman, David Correia, and Andrey Kukushkin. Prosecutors alleged that the men violated federal election law by making plans to funnel donations from a foreign national to state and federal politicians in Nevada and other states. The goal of this foreign national donor scheme was to court the favor of officials who could give the men access to retail cannabis permits.⁷²

One of the indicted men — Andrey Kukushkin — has an extensive history of business ties with Garib Karapetyan, spanning multiple cannabis-related ventures. According to the California Bureau of Cannabis Control, twelve state cannabis licenses "issued to the partnership of Karapetyan and Kukushkin" were under review as of October 2019.⁷³ Since 2013, Kukushkin and Karapetyan have been listed as officers of Sacramento's Sharp Source dispensary, the company that also operates the local Twelve Hour Care (THC) dispensary owned by Karapetyan.⁷⁴

In October 2020, legal documents from the case revealed that the foreign national bankrolling the scheme was Andrey Muraviev, a Russian businessman who partnered with Karapetyan and Kukushkin in two Sacramento cannabis companies registered in 2016: KKMC Management, LLC and Legacy Botanical Company, LLC.⁷⁵ ⁷⁶

Oddly enough, on the same day that Legacy Botanical Company was registered—February 16, 2016—Trulieve's Ben Atkins registered a corporation in California called NV Reno OPTCO I, LLC.⁷⁷ This corporation is a branch of a Nevada company by the same name that lists Karapetyan's longtime business partner, Grach Serobyan, on its filing.⁷⁸

In April 2016, yet another Kolas group partner, Joe Karapetyan, registered a business in Florida called C2CX6, LLC. Corporate documents reveal that Ben Atkins is the manager of the company and his son, Jordan Atkins, is an authorized member.⁷⁹

The original filing lists Joe Karapetyan's official address as 24761 US HWY 19 N, Clearwater, FL 33763. 80 Less than four months later, Trulieve opened its first medical marijuana dispensary in Clearwater at this exact address. 81

Considering Ben Atkins's longtime business association with the Karapetyans, it would not be surprising that Trulieve might choose to keep these ties hidden from public disclosure. Moreover, the possible ties between Trulieve and the Kolas group could just be the tip of the iceberg as many unanswered questions remain in multiple states, including Florida.

The Florida Story Two Major Players

Florida's entry into the medical marijuana market began in 2014 when then Governor Rick Scott signed legislation approving the use of a non-euphoric strain of marijuana to treat certain medical conditions and cancer. The bill was nicknamed "Charlotte's Web."⁸²

After a failed attempt by advocates to legalize recreational marijuana through a voter referendum in 2014, Governor Scott and the Florida legislature expanded the use of medical marijuana in 2016.⁸³

Later in 2016, a constitutional amendment to legalize full-strength medical cannabis was on the general election ballot. On November 8, 2016, Amendment 2 passed with 71.3 percent support and legalized the use of cannabis with a doctor's recommendation for treatment of various ailments.⁸⁴

The Florida legislation legalizing medical marijuana specified that any horticulture grower that wanted to participate in the cannabis industry had to be in business for at least thirty years, already be growing at least 400,000 plants, and have the financial means to ramp up a new business. The practical effect of these specific regulations was to limit business opportunities to twenty-one of the 7,000 nurseries registered in Florida.⁸⁵

The legislative language limited access and gave a head start to those individuals who had the money and the connections to influence the lawmakers responsible for crafting the implementing language.

In early 2017, seven companies had been licensed by the state of Florida to produce and sell medical marijuana. Critics of the system labeled them cartels. Reports at the time indicated that the seven companies spent \$667,000 on campaign contributions and approximately \$1.5 million for lobbyists to secure the position in the industry.⁸⁶

"The laws on the books today promote a state-sanctioned cartel system that limits competition, inhibits access, and results in higher prices for patients," said Florida State Senator Jeff Brandes.⁸⁷

However, more restrictions meant less competition and more opportunities for investment and millions in profits for the lucky few.

Trulieve and Surterra are two companies that moved aggressively to take full advantage of the "state-sanctioned cartel system" and in the process revealed how government cronyism aided their efforts.

Trulieve

Marijuana Business Dailey wrote in September 2019, that Florida's medical marijuana market was "dominated by one player," Trulieve.⁸⁸

The Tallahassee-based company, with forty-three Florida dispensaries, controlled nearly 49.2 percent of the sales in the non-smokable marijuana market as reported in late 2019. The next closest competitor, Surterra, controls approximately 13.7 percent of the market.⁸⁹

"Kim Rivers, Trulieve CEO, attributed the company's success in part to a 'first-mover advantage.'" In an email to *Marijuana Business Daily*, Rivers wrote, "We have aggressively built out our network of dispensaries from the Panhandle to Key West to be in communities throughout our large and dispersed state." ⁹⁰

The "first-mover advantage" was evident in that "Trulieve was the first licensee to have cultivation facilities up and running, first to open a dispensary in the state, first to serve a patient, first to make a home delivery, and first to sell statewide." ⁹¹

With the July 26, 2016, opening of the cannabis industry's first Florida dispensary in Tallahassee, Trulieve began its march to dominance. A march navigated by Rivers that would cross the paths of well-connected politicians and lobbyists. These relationships would raise questions about Trulieve's business practices.⁹²

Prior to Trulieve, Kim Rivers, along with James T. Burnette, was involved with several businesses tied to public private partnerships with Tallahassee local government.⁹³

Records show that the public-private partnerships, which began around 2010, relied heavily on political relationships with elected officials and help from high-level staff members in local government. These relationships also involved the flow of money to local campaigns. At one point, a business address tied to Burnette and Rivers were the leading campaign donors to local government officials.⁹⁴

Before Trulieve was created and the legal and regulatory framework for the cannabis industry was ever developed, we will show that Rivers brought together various interests with the goal of seeking a position on the ground floor of an industry that experts estimated in 2016 would be \$1.6 billion by 2020. 95 These interests came with influence and controversy.

First, there was Florida State Representative Halsey Beshears, a Republican from Monticello, Florida. Newly elected in 2012, his family was the owner of Simpson Nurseries, a large North Florida farm. A report in 2014 by the *Tampa Bay Times* questioned why Beshears voted on the 2014 marijuana bill with his family connections to Simpson Nurseries, a business that would eventually benefit from the legislation.

Halsey's father and nursery owner Fred Beshears told the *Times*, "We're certainly not thinking about it today...I'm very leery about that and anything to do with marijuana." ⁹⁶

Halsey Beshears had other connections.

The treasurer for his 2014 campaign was the lobbyist for the Florida Nursery, Growers and Landscape Association. Beshears' cousin, Adam Hollingsworth, was then-Governor Scott's chief of staff when the 2014 bill was working its way through the Florida legislature. Additionally, Beshears was an old high school friend of James T. Burnette. Campaign donations Burnette made to Beshears' campaign in is his run for the Florida House of Representatives in 2012 is evidence of their continued relationship.

Another relationship instrumental to the development of Trulieve was with Ben Atkins and his son Jordan.

Ben Atkins had extensive experience with cannabis companies in California and access to financing resources. In April 2017, Atkins guaranteed a loan of \$4 million to Trulieve Inc. and in November 2017, he became a Board member. Based on a 2017 annual report, Atkins had significant voting power with respect to the company's outstanding shares.⁹⁹

More curious was the position of Jordan Atkins. At the age of twenty-three, Mr. Atkins was listed as a founder, a full-time employee and a Board member in March 2016. He was responsible for managing the daily operations of Trulieve's dispensary system, including Trulieve's home delivery distribution network. He began his career in California where he operated cannabis dispensaries. 100

Beyond these relationships, the Trulieve group—like others in the industry—began to hire powerful lobbyists to navigate the web of connections that comes with a highly regulated industry.

Government records show that effective August 14, 2014, the Hackney and May Nurseries hired powerful Florida Lobbyists Brain Ballard to represent their interests in the Florida Legislature.¹⁰¹

Trulieve's reliance on lobbyists would increase from 2015 to 2018. In 2016, seven lobbyists were registered to represent Trulieve. The number increased to fourteen lobbyists in 2018. ¹⁰²

The web of connections behind Trulieve became public in the government filings that were required to get a cannabis company up and running. On June 1, 2015, Kim Rivers sent an inquiry to the Growth Management Director of Tallahassee about the possibility of establishing a medical marijuana dispensary in Tallahassee. The inquiry was sent on-behalf of Inkbridge Inc.¹⁰³

Inkbridge Inc. was a company tied to Burnette and Rivers. The Tallahassee Democrat reported that Burnette "recruited Rivers after she moved back from Atlanta several years ago and partnered on Inkbridge, which they called a 'financial engineering' investment firm.

They also started Imagine Tallahassee, which tried to influence how local sales tax revenue was spent on multi-million dollar infrastructure projects."¹⁰⁴

Trulieve's application for a license with the Florida's Office of Compassionate Use, which was submitted on July 8, 2015, listed Rivers as a board member and lauded her experience with "navigating local regulatory frameworks," her "real estate development background," and "legal acumen." ¹⁰⁵

The license application was filed under the name of George Hackney, Inc., doing business as Hackney Nursery. However, joining Hackney in applying for Florida's Northwest region license was Simpson Nursery and May Nursery. 106

Just over a year after the Beshears family—owners of Simpson Nursery—said they were "leery" about anything to do with marijuana, the family business was seeking a license to sell medical marijuana.¹⁰⁷

On November 23, 2015, the Florida Department of Health approved the Trulieve application. On February 25, 2016, Trulieve was approved to start the cultivation process in its harvested product facility in Quincy, Florida, and was required to begin dispensing within 210 days. 108

These approvals set in motion a race to open dispensaries across the state of Florida for Trulieve and some of their competitors. This required dealing with local government regulations.

At the time, local governments struggled with how to respond to the numerous requests to open dispensaries. Many did so with moratoriums on opening new locations. In some cases, these decisions, which limited competition, favored companies like Trulieve and Surterra.

For example, on December 14, 2016, the City of Tallahassee put in place such a moratorium. Trulieve already had a dispensary in place. 109

The same situation occurred in Clearwater and Tampa. On January 30, 2017, Clearwater imposed a moratorium that would last more than six months. Trulieve had opened their second dispensary there on August 18, 2016. 110

In Tampa, Florida, the city voted to implement a moratorium in November 2016, which lasted until August 2017. However, Trulieve had put in their application before the vote and opened there third dispensary on January 26, 2017. 111

Just as Trulieve began to expand their market share in a favorable regulatory environment, the revelation of two FBI investigations over a two-year period would implicate people with financial ties to Trulieve.

Trulieve and the FBI

On June 13, 2017, an FBI subpoena hit Tallahassee City Hall. ¹¹² The subpoena was based, in part, on an undercover operation that included agents posing as medical marijuana entrepreneurs. The subpoena was far reaching and requested pubic records related to number of business and individuals connected to the Florida cannabis industry and, more specifically, individuals tied to Trulieve. ¹¹³

Several businesses tied to J.T. Burnette and Kim Rivers were listed in the subpoena including Inkbridge, the financial engineering company that was listed in one of the first filings in the City of Tallahassee related to Trulieve.

Beginning in December 2018, with a forty-eight-count indictment of Tallahassee City Commissioner Scott Maddox, the federal government began to reveal certain elements of their undercover operation. Caught up in these revelations were businesses and individuals who had relationships with Maddox.¹¹⁴

One these individuals was Trulieve investor J.T. Burnette. On May 9, 2019, Burnette was indicted by the federal government. The indictment charged that Burnette participated with Maddox in extorting representatives of a company seeking to develop properties in Tallahassee to pay money to Maddox in exchange for Maddox's assistance as a public official. It also "alleged that Burnette arranged the logistics of bribe payments of \$10,000 per month to Maddox." ¹¹⁵

In August 2019, Maddox pleaded guilty in U.S. District Court in Tallahassee in a plea agreement with federal prosecutors. A number of charges were dropped in exchange for three guilty pleas related to "honest services wire fraud, honest services mail fraud, and conspiracy to defraud the United States." ¹¹⁶

Burnette is scheduled to go trial in January 2021. 117

In addition to this federal investigation, the FBI indictment of a number of business partners conspiring to funnel foreign money to US political campaigns also had several Florida connections. In the California chapter, we detailed the relationship between Trulieve founder Ben Atkins and business partners who were indicted for conspiring to funnel foreign money to US political campaigns.

Les Parnas and Igor Fruman, two of the four defendants charged in the foreign donation indictment also had political and business connections in Florida.

Parnas and Fruman's company, Global Energy Producers, donated \$50,000 to the DeSantis campaign, and Parnas was a part of the host committee for a DeSantis fundraiser in July 2018. 118

Also, the prosecutors investigating the foreign donation scheme subpoenaed Ballard Partners, a lobbying firm started in Tallahassee by Republican and Trump confidant and

fundraiser Brian Ballard. Parnas, who met Ballard in 2016, was paid \$45,000 for referring an international client to Ballard Partners. The client was the Turkish government." 119

Another Ballard Partner client during this period was Trulieve. 120

Surterra

In 2018, a former marijuana lobbyist ran for Florida statewide office and won. Nikki Fried was installed as the Florida Commissioner of Agriculture and Consumer Services in January 2019, becoming the de-facto leader of Florida's Democratic Party. 121

During the run up to her election, it was revealed that Fried was romantically involved with Jake Bergmann, the CEO of Surterra, a marijuana company that was awarded a license under the new Florida law. After her election, records would indicate that Fried financially benefited from the relationship when her net worth skyrocketed by \$1,000,000 in one year.

While Trulieve has become the dominant player in the burgeoning cannabis market in Florida, early on, there was a race developing between Trulieve and Surterra.

The Tallahassee Democrat reported that "Surterra and Trulieve are miles ahead of the pack" citing the fact that the two companies were "the first to open dispensaries in more than one city with plans to expand statewide." 124

Surterra, much like Trulieve, began putting the pieces together early in the process. By 2017, led by Jake Bergmann, a private equity manager from Atlanta, Surterra had opened two dispensaries in Tallahassee and Tampa and had plans to open six more by the end of the year. 125

In 2015, Surterra teamed up with Homestead, Florida, based Alpha Foliage to win a state medical marijuana license. Like Trulieve, Surterra also used powerful lobbyists to navigate the regulatory framework and new administrative rules. ¹²⁶

Their lobbyist team included Ron Book, Michael Corcoran, and the Rubin Group. 127

Surterra would gain another influential advocate through Jake Bergmann's relationship with the current Florida Commissioner of Agriculture and Consumer Services, Nikki Fried. ¹²⁸

Before Fried was a candidate for the statewide office, she lobbied for the marijuana industry with the Colodny Fass law firm. Later, she did so through her company Igniting Florida. ¹²⁹

Fried told Florida Trend that her relationship with Bergmann began in late 2017, early 2018. This was during the same time Fried was contemplating running for a statewide office. Once she settled on entering the race for Florida's Commissioner of Agriculture, Bergmann

became a big help. Reports indicated that Bergmann contributed \$60,000 to Fried's political committee during the campaign. ¹³⁰

Just before her election victory, Bergmann stepped down as the CEO of Surterra. 131

After Fried was elected, questions about her finances and the relationship with Bergmann continued to surface in media reports. In March 2019, the Miami Herald reported that Fried created a blind trust in January. The only asset in the trust was Ignite Holdings LLC (not related to Igniting Florida), incorporated the same day the blind trust was created. Fried refused to reveal what was inside the asset.¹³²

Later in 2019, a report based on financial disclosure forms filed with the Florida Commission on Ethics revealed that the net worth of Nikki Fried increased by \$1,129,950 in one year—from \$271,613, reported on June 18, 2018, to \$1,401,563, reported on June 24, 2019—a 416 percent increase.¹³³

In a written statement, a Fried spokesperson stated that, "Nikki jointly purchased a home in Tallahassee with her significant other, Jake Bergmann, as well as placed all outstanding receivables from her private consulting firm into a blind trust that she has no direct or indirect control over. Nikki's cash assets and liabilities – including nearly \$80,000 in student loan debt – have remained virtually unchanged." 134

However, Fried did file an amended form, which still left unanswered questions about the sources of her wealth.¹³⁵

Then, in late 2019, she announced her engagement to Jake Bergmann and questions were again raised about conflicts.

The *Sun Sentinel* reported on the engagement and noted that while Bergmann had previously stepped down as CEO of Surterra, he still had an ownership stake in the company.¹³⁶

While Fried's office does not directly oversee medical marijuana, she has taken steps that increase her influence with the cannabis industry.

She created a medical marijuana advisory committee and appointed a director. Also, her office began writing rules for medical marijuana edibles and in August, 2020 authorized four medical-marijuana companies to begin manufacturing edible products. ¹³⁷ ¹³⁸The companies include Parallel Florida LLC, Curaleaf, VidaCann and Trulieve. ¹³⁹

Also, in December, 2020, Fried – via an email - asked her political donors to help her "push for cannabis legalization" and to "increase access to medical marijuana." ¹⁴⁰

With Fried being mentioned as a legitimate gubernatorial candidate in 2022, her relationship with someone tied to the Florida marijuana industry will continue to be newsworthy. Specifically, a run for governor will require Fried to address specific proposals

about the future of recreational use of marijuana in Florida, which could benefit Fried financially.

Also, the upcoming federal trial of James T. Burnette on corruption charges is sure to keep Trulieve, Florida's leading cannabis company, in the news.

The New York Story Cuomo Changes Position

When Democrat Andrew Cuomo trounced his Republican gubernatorial opponent with nearly two-thirds of the vote in 2010, marijuana barely registered as a campaign issue. Yet almost four years later and close to the end of his first term, Governor Cuomo signed the state legislature's Compassionate Care Act, which created a medical cannabis program in the state in July 2014.¹⁴¹

Cuomo was initially opposed to even medicinal use of the drug. In October 2010, Cuomo spoke against it saying, "The dangers of medical marijuana outweigh the benefits." Even as late as April 2013, Cuomo continued to say, "We're looking at it, but at this point I don't support medical marijuana." ¹⁴³

But in January 2014, he dropped his opposition to medical marijuana only, pledging to create a program to allow it in New York with some restrictions. 144

Compassionate Care Act

The Compassionate Care Act assigned the Department of Health the responsibility to award the licenses. Overall, New York had forty-three different applicants vying for a license to partake in the state's medical marijuana program, but the legislation stated that only five companies could be chosen to grow, process, and distribute marijuana in the state.¹⁴⁵

In November 2015, before the program became operational, Cuomo signed a new amendment to the Compassionate Care Act that "expedited access to medical cannabis to critically ill patients ahead of the full opening of registered organizations in 2016." ¹⁴⁶

The New York cannabis market started off strong, valued at \$784.7 million in 2014, the first year of medical use legalization. The market saw explosive growth every year and its value more than doubled to \$1.8 billion by 2018. He Full legalization for recreational use could add billions more.

Recreational Cannabis

Heavily Democratic New York is often very liberal in its policies, and Cuomo's continued opposition to recreational legalization stuck out. The *New York Times* called for legalization in mid-2014 in an editorial called, "Repeal Prohibition, Again," which compared the failure of alcohol prohibition to the state's current ban on marijuana. The editorial said, "It has been more than 40 years since Congress passed the current ban on marijuana, inflicting great harm on society just to prohibit a substance far less dangerous than alcohol" and "the federal government should repeal the ban on marijuana." The editorial advocated the legalization of recreational marijuana, but only for those individuals twenty-one and older. 151

Unmoved, Cuomo remained opposed to recreational cannabis. In 2017, he said that he viewed cannabis as a "gateway drug." The governor declared, "Marijuana leads to other drugs and there's a lot of proof that that's true." ¹⁵²

It was, therefore, a surprise when almost two years later Governor Cuomo announced his plans for 2019, including his intention to legalize recreational marijuana. ¹⁵³

What can account for the sudden change of heart about recreational use of marijuana, which he had so long opposed?

It could have something to do with the total amount of money from the cannabis industry given to Cuomo's campaign and how much money the cannabis industry creates. In January 2019, *The Public* "found that wealthy people and corporations situated to profit from Cuomo's about-face on marijuana have given the governor a combined \$640,874." ¹⁵⁴

Earlier this year, Cuomo's office estimated that if New York legalized and taxed cannabis it could bring in \$300 million to the state's coffers. After conducting its own review, *The Journal News/lohud* revealed in October 2018 that marijuana companies and promoters spent roughly \$3 million lobbying in New York over a five-year period and about \$1 million starting in 2017. 156

Critics have taken notice. Kevin Sabet is president and CEO of an organization called "Smart Approaches to Marijuana" that opposes legalizing recreational marijuana use, but supports scientific research into its medical applications. ¹⁵⁷ He believes that "the pot industry sees political giving as the price of doing business" and it is worrying that they could be "manipulating the process with money." ¹⁵⁸

MedMen Enterprises

One company standing to benefit from recreational marijuana in New York that donated a substantial amount of money to Cuomo's campaign is MedMen Enterprises Inc.

Adam Bierman and Andrew Modlin founded MedMen in 2010.¹⁵⁹ The company is a well-known retailer in the United States and appeared to be on track to become the "Apple of pot."¹⁶⁰ After starting in California's medical cannabis market, MedMen has expanded their stores into Arizona, Florida, Illinois, Nevada, New York, and will soon be opening one in Massachusetts.¹⁶¹

MedMen dove into the New York medicinal marijuana market in early 2017 by acquiring Bloomfield Industries, one of the five original licensees in the state of New York. 162

The acquisition offered MedMen a point of entry into a valuable market. In 2018, the company appeared to become more aggressive with their lobbying and donation efforts in New York. MedMen donated \$65,000 to Andrew Cuomo for New York, Inc. Co-founder Andrew Modlin personally contributed \$25,000 for Cuomo's reelection bid. MedMen also hired lobbyists in all six states where they currently operate or have plans to do so. Specifically, these efforts are aimed at states lacking legal recreational use, winning more licenses for dispensaries, and influencing legislation.

According to Politico, "MedMen invested in retail and political muscle in New York in anticipation of recreational pot becoming legal in one of the country's richest consumer markets." Lobbying records from early 2019 show that MedMen was spending \$8,000 per month, "including work on recreational marijuana legislation." MedMen certainly believed the time was on for the "green rush" in New York.

The company's hot start cooled down in late 2018 after class-action lawsuits by employees. Investors also sued and the company's former CFO filed a blockbuster complaint, accusing the founders of, among other things, calling a Los Angeles councilman a "midget negro," and making a political contribution in another person's name to a Nevada politician. MedMen's reputation was severely damaged and, despite the company's denial of all wrongdoing, the company saw nine-figure losses. 168

The Green Lobbying Trail

But MedMen were not alone. Various executives and lobbyists from six of the ten licensed marijuana sellers contributed \$155,510 to Cuomo's reelection campaign between January 2017 and November 2018, according to a newspaper review of state campaign finance records. For example, one of the first donations in January 2017 was among the most significant: \$25,000 from Nicholas Vita, CEO of the dispensary operator Columbia Care Inc.¹⁶⁹

These companies clearly desire to transition from medical marijuana to recreational, but New York has placed a limit on the number of statewide dispensaries. With thirty-seven out of the forty dispensaries allowed to serve the state's population, the medical marijuana program is small compared to other states on a per capita basis. ¹⁷⁰ Yet, the potential for market competition in the recreational framework exists, especially for the established dispensary players, who would benefit from their experience and knowledge of the industry.

Cuomo not only received campaign contributions from within the marijuana industry, but campaign support as well.

For his 2018 reelection effort, Cuomo turned to Maggie Moran to be his campaign manager. Moran has a long resume of campaign management for Democratic candidates including running Al Gore's New Jersey campaign in 2000. She previously served on Cuomo's 2010 campaign as a senior advisor.¹⁷¹

Moran took a leave of absence from her current employer, Kivvit, LLC, a public relations firm with ties to the cannabis industry where she was a managing partner. ¹⁷² In early 2018, the firm published a report called, "Legalize It: How States Have Dealt With Roadblocks To Cannabis Legalization" and the company announced a partnership with the New Jersey CannaBusiness Association, whose goal is to promote jobs and growth in the state's cannabis industry. ¹⁷³ Maggie Moran serves on the board of that organization as a strategic advisor. ¹⁷⁴

The report created by Kivvit addresses different policy issues often seen as roadblocks to legalization, and offers solutions for how states should deal with these objections.¹⁷⁵ These include the problems of impaired driving and traffic fatalities, cannabis cultivation with pesticides, preventing use among children by forbidding sales near schools or advertising targeted to children. The report also addressed the potential for increased use of opiates/heroin, what to do about those imprisoned or previously convicted of a cannabis-related crime, and other policy matters.¹⁷⁶ It even highlights some unique policies certain states have implemented for their own recreational marijuana programs.¹⁷⁷

This report came out just a few months before Cuomo appointed Maggie Moran to his reelection campaign. Following that election campaign, Cuomo completely changed his position on cannabis from seeing it as a "gateway drug" to fully supporting recreational marijuana.¹⁷⁸

Maggie Moran was not the only connection between Cuomo and Kivvit. A managing director, Rich Bamberger, was previously Cuomo's communications director before he joined Kivvit in 2012.¹⁷⁹

Even with these forces brought fully to bear, New York's cannabis program remains today at the medicinal level. In June 2019, Governor Cuomo failed in his effort to fully legalize marijuana, signing a bill that further decriminalized marijuana possession.¹⁸⁰

Although New York hit the ground running with its medical marijuana program, even in this progressive state not everyone was on board with legalizing marijuana for recreational use. This included a group of

state senators from Long Island and the Hudson Valley that were opposed to the 2019 push for legalization "on moral grounds." ¹⁸¹

In January of 2020, Cuomo promised recreational legalization as one of his top priorities. He pledged that he was "forming an Office of Cannabis Management to regulate medical, adult-use and hemp programs; ensuring that social equity and social justice needs are met; working in concert with neighboring states; and creating a cannabis and hemp research center at the State University of New York." 183

Detailed as they were, those plans have been snuffed out at least for this year. Cuomo acknowledged in March that legalization is "not likely" to happen in 2020 because of the state's being an epicenter of the coronavirus pandemic.¹⁸⁴ So, legalized recreational marijuana in New York will have to wait at least until next year.

The Illinois Story The Pritzker Promise

In Illinois, the regulatory treatment of marijuana went from a tightly controlled medical marijuana pilot program in 2013 to recreational legalization in six years. One of Illinois's most prominent families, the Pritzkers, supported the move to recreational use. The issue became the cornerstone of J.B. Pritzker's successful campaign for governor of Illinois in 2018.

After Pritzker was elected governor, his second cousin, Joby Pritzker, was instrumental in advocating for the legislation that would legalize recreational marijuana in Illinois. A move that would financially benefit a Pritzker family investment that was valued at approximately \$1.7 billion in 2019.

This six-year transition was beset with starts and stops. This was due, in part, to the fact that three different governors from two different political parties managed the transition. This included then-Democratic Governor Pat Quinn, who signed the initial legislation into law in 2013. All three had different views on how to regulate marijuana.

The initial medical marijuana law was restrictive, but the legislation still provided significant financial opportunities for those who could secure a license. Subsequent changes to the pilot program greatly benefited those who managed to get to the front of the licensing line.

As in other states that have legalized some form of marijuana, the process in Illinois was tainted by charges of cronyism and conflicts of interest involving cannabis company officials, well-connected insiders, and elected officials. One Illinois candidate for governor said, "The medical marijuana process is straight out of the Rod Blagojevich playbook." ¹⁸⁵

An early advocate of the legalization of marijuana was Illinois State Rep. Louis Lang who was labeled as the "go-to lawmaker" for difficult issues. Turns out that the ability to deal with "difficult issues" comes with hefty campaign contributions. 186

There was also a "go-to lobbyist." Nancy Kimme turned a career in state government into a successful career peddling influence among the same people she worked with for twenty-five years.

Interestingly, her path would eventually cross with Lou Lang.

Marijuana companies with their eyes on the new market in Illinois sought out well-connected officials-turned-lobbyists, like Lang and Kimme, to help them navigate the restrictive licensing process.

These companies include PharmaCann, a marijuana business that was able to secure licensing for four dispensaries and three cultivation centers. The company, funded by a venture capitalist group, had the help of a powerful Illinois lobbying firm and the benefit of campaign donations.¹⁸⁸

Another was Health Central LLC, who hired former Quinn chief of staff Jack Lavin to lobby for medical marijuana licenses.

Finally, there was Revolution Enterprises—a company that relied on extensive Chicago connections to position the company to seize on the expanding Illinois market.

Lobbyists and the marijuana industry spent years operating under restrictive regulations, but in 2017, a move began to legalize recreational marijuana. Politicians and industry executives scrambled to take advantage of the potential political and financial opportunities.

No one capitalized on the situation more than did gubernatorial candidate J.B. Pritzker. Pritzker promised to quickly to legalize recreational marijuana and to release those who were incarcerated for minor violations of previous laws. Pritzker won the election and kept both promises.

Before any marijuana could be sold legally in Illinois, someone had to implement the legislation that was passed in 2013.

Licenses Issued Amid Charges of Corruption

On August 1, 2013, Illinois Governor Pat Quinn signed the Compassionate Use Medical Cannabis Act. The bill allowed prescriptions "up to 2.5 ounces of marijuana over a two-week period" for patients who were suffering from forty-two specific symptoms.¹⁸⁹

But advocates for medical marijuana would find out that Governor Quinn was in no hurry to implement the law. (In fact, after eventually losing his bid for re-election in 2014, Quinn left office in 2015 without issuing any licenses.) In addition, to the amazement of marijuana advocates, he made the law more restrictive by requiring more extensive background checks.¹⁹⁰

The chief sponsor of the bill, Illinois State Rep. Lou Lang told The Huffington Post, "I think the governor made a serious and grievous mistake today." ¹⁹¹

During that campaign, gubernatorial candidate and eventual winner, Bruce Rauner, raised serious questions about the marijuana licensing process. He stated that the "new law could give (then-) Democratic Gov. Pat Quinn the ability to dole out licenses for pot sellers and marijuana growers to companies with political connections."¹⁹²

Rauner said the process was "rigged" and compared the cronyism to the pay-to-play politics practiced by disgraced former Illinois Governor Rod Blagojevich. 193

In lodging these charges, Rauner cited the actions of Quinn's former chief of staff Jack Lavin who resigned in September 2013 and opened a lobbying firm. Lavin, who was a state government employee for a number of years and had worked for former Gov. Blagojevich, started his lobbying career in February 2014 and began representing a company seeking to get in the marijuana business.¹⁹⁴

In April 2015, Lavin's lobbying efforts paid off. After initially having their application "on hold for further review," the company represented by Lavin, HealthCentral LLC, received dispensary licenses in at least two Illinois districts. ¹⁹⁵

Rauner also criticized former Governor Quinn after taking office.

"Let's talk about this medical marijuana mess that Governor Quinn created, then ran away from," Rauner said in January 2015. "Apparently he made arbitrary decisions about disqualifying people, and who could play and who could not, different from what the legislation authorized, and the law required." 196

However, marijuana advocates' fears that Rauner would be an obstacle to implementing the pilot program were laid to rest when, in February 2015, Rauner issued over fifty licenses for dispensaries and eighteen licenses to grow marijuana.¹⁹⁷

Governor Rauner said, "Quinn left the state in legal jeopardy, prompting him to issue the licenses immediately." ¹⁹⁸

The list of companies provided a road map to the behind-the-scenes deal making between lawmakers, lobbyists, and marijuana entrepreneurs.

The Go-To Lawmaker

Illinois state legislator Lou Lang, who had the reputation of taking on tough issues, first introduced legislation to legalize medical marijuana in 2009. Four years later, Lang sponsored a bill that proposed to create a four-year pilot program that was signed into law by then-Governor Pat Quinn.¹⁹⁹

The bill prohibited individuals from growing marijuana and limited use to people who had a doctor's prescription for certain medical conditions.²⁰⁰ Lang's legislation had the support of over two hundred doctors.²⁰¹

While Lang touted the health benefits of medical marijuana, his advocacy for legalizing it was also lucrative for his political fundraising.

A government watchdog group reported in 2015 "Lang's campaign fund collected about \$50,000 in donations flowing from would-be pot growers and sellers, lobbyists who counted them as clients and other interested parties since 2009." ²⁰²

These donors included Sanford Stein, a Chicago attorney who represented several medical marijuana companies. He donated \$13,850 to Lang between 2009 and 2015. One of Stein's clients, In Grown Farms, received a cultivation license in 2015.²⁰³

Another donor was attorney Samuel Borek, a Lang friend from college, who had donated \$15,430 to Lang since 1995. A Borek client, Alternative Treatments Ltd., received a license to operate a dispensary.²⁰⁴

Influential lobbyist group ThomsonWeir, LLC, who listed the Chicago Cubs as clients, also donated to Lang. Former ThomsonWeir client PharmaCann at one time held the most licenses in Illinois and would go on to be one of the most successful marijuana start-ups in the state.²⁰⁵

For Lang, playing the leading role in advancing medical marijuana legislation in Illinois would be one of his crowning achievements as an elected official, but it also appears to have benefited him professionally.²⁰⁶

After thirty-two years as a legislator, Lang resigned abruptly just before being sworn in to a new term and took up employment with one of the most powerful lobbyists in Illinois, Nancy Kimme. Kimme had her own history with marijuana businesses seeking licenses in Illinois.²⁰⁷

The Go-To Lobbyist

A number of marijuana businesses hired Nancy Kimme to advocate for their interests. It is not hard to understand why.

Kimme, who had developed powerful connections during her twenty-five-year career with Illinois state government, formally became a lobbyist in February 2015.²⁰⁸

One political insider wrote, "She should do more than quite well. She's one of those people who knows everybody and everything and has been indispensable to Team Rauner. They'll be lining up around the block to give her contracts." ²⁰⁹

But her access to decision-makers began before she filed paperwork to become a lobbyist.

Playing an important role in Rauner's successful campaign for governor gave Kimme a front row seat to the transition of power in Springfield. Kimme was appointed to Rauner's transition team in November 2014. Between November 2014 and February 2015, Kimme had access to Governor Rauner at the time when he was wrestling with how to implement the marijuana pilot program.

After Rauner announced the issuance of the first round of marijuana licenses, Illinois lobbying records show that three marijuana businesses hired Kimme on the same day, March 28, 2015. These businesses included Cresco Labs and Illinois Grown Medicine. Both companies had received licenses.

Illinois Grown Medicine was partly owned by lobbyist Paul Rosenfeld, a friend of former Illinois Governor Rod Blagojevich.²¹¹

A third company using Kimme's services, Custom Strains, which was owned by a Chicago strip club owner, had their application put on hold. However, the company was issued a marijuana license in 2016.²¹²

Kimme was not shy about showing her access to Rauner. "'She represented herself as the go-to lobbyist in this new administration,' a source who collaborated with Kimme on securing a state contract for a client said. 'Nancy made it clear to us that she was talking with (Rauner's) staff daily.'"²¹³

Kimme had access to Rauner, as did others in her orbit. "One of Kimme's three lobbying firms, Advantage Government Strategies, was formed in partnership with Sarah Clamp, Rauner's former political director." ²¹⁴

How successful was Kimme?

A report indicated that since 2015, "29 of Kimme's clients have received 2,878 state contracts worth nearly \$17 billion, in part to her efforts, according to state budget and lobbyist registration records." ²¹⁵

Well-Timed Donations

Some marijuana companies had more resources and better connections than others did. One of those companies was PharmaCann, LLC. As mentioned earlier, PharmaCann teamed up with influential lobbyists during the licensing process and ended up with more licenses than anyone else. This initial success was parlayed into future profits.

Teddy Scott, who holds a Ph.D. in molecular biophysics and worked as an intellectual property attorney, started PharmaCann. Prominent investors in PharmaCann included philanthropist Stephen and Mary Jo Schuler.²¹⁶ Both Scott and the Schulers lived in Oak Park Illinois.

In addition to being philanthropists, the Schulers were very active in Illinois political circles, making hundreds of thousands of dollars in campaign donations to many candidates. Illinois campaign records show that since 2001, the Schuler's donated \$1.09 million to political candidates and committees. Almost \$1 million or 86 percent of these donations happened in 2017 or after.²¹⁷

The restrictive nature of the Illinois pilot program was a limiting factor in how much money companies like PharmaCann could make. But a move to expand the number of people who could purchase medical marijuana got underway in 2017.

On October 27, 2017, Illinois State Senator Don Harmon announced his plans to introduce a measure that would allow people prescribed opioids for a medical condition to apply for a temporary medical cannabis card instead. This approach was "expected to attract tens of thousands of new patients and generate hundreds of millions in additional sales."

Beginning in 2017, campaign records show that Schuler's donations flowed to candidates that were in a position to influence the opioid bill.

Senator Don Harmon, who lived in Oak Park, Illinois, had long been the beneficiary of the Schulers' political donations. From 2001 to 2016, Harmon received \$32,420 in campaign donations from the Schulers.²²⁰

However, the Schulers' donations to Harmon would increase substantially during the period from September 2017 to December 2019—to \$125,600.²²¹

Other Senate sponsors of the opioid bill also raked in donations.

Illinois State Senator Dan Biss, who announced his Illinois gubernatorial campaign on March 20, 2018, received \$305,000 in campaign donations from the Schulers within a four-week period beginning on February 14, 2018.²²²

Biss was added as a sponsor to the opioid bill on February 20, 2018.²²³

Illinois State Senator Kwame Raoul, who launched his campaign for Attorney General of Illinois in September 2017, received a \$75,000 donation from Stephen Schuler on February 26, 2018. Raoul signed on as a "Chief Co-Sponsor" of the opioid bill on February 7, 2018. He received another \$75,000 on September 4, 2018.²²⁴

The donations by the Schulers during this two-year period paralleled donations made by PharmaCann LLC. From July 2017 to December 2019, PharmaCann donated \$47,000 to politicians' campaigns in Illinois. PharmaCann donated \$16,000 to Senator Don Harmon and \$3,500 to the President of the Illinois Senate, John Cullerton.²²⁵

On August 28, 2018, the bill was signed into law.²²⁶ On January 21, 2019, the Marijuana Business Daily reported that "allowing medical cannabis as an alternative to opioids in Illinois could yield \$100 million-\$400 million in additional sales from tens of thousands of new patients."²²⁷

The Pritzker Promise

The marijuana landscape in Illinois was about to change.

Once billed as having one of the most restrictive laws related to marijuana use in the United States, Illinois would become one of the first states to legalize recreational marijuana use through legislation instead of voter referendum.²²⁸

How did this happen?

When J.B. Pritzker decided to run for Illinois governor, he made his position on marijuana clear. He said, "We need to act. Let's legalize marijuana. Let's regulate it to make it safe. Let's tax it. Let's reinvest in the hardest hit communities." 229

Pritzker, a billionaire, went on to win his self-funded gubernatorial campaign and he began to lay the groundwork to fulfill his campaign promise.²³⁰ Before his victory, a different Pritzker was involved with the legislative process that would ultimately produce the bill the newly elected governor would sign.

The Marijuana Policy Project (MPP), a leading cannabis policy reform group, was "credited by the sponsors of the Illinois legislation as having helped write the bill." Joby Pritzker, a second cousin to J.B. Pritzker, was a board member of the group.²³¹

Joby Pritzker also had financial ties to businesses that profit form marijuana sales. Pritzker was an investor in MJ Freeway, a cannabis industry software company, PAX labs, a cannabis vaporizer company, and Arcview, a cannabis investment company run by one of his fellow MPP board members.²³²

The MPP was also a part of a group of political donors that made \$13,000 in contributions to state Rep. Kelly Cassidy of Chicago, a co-sponsor of the legalization bill.²³³

After his victory, Gov-elect Pritzker created and made appointments to transition committees. These appointments included people with ties to the industry. Pritzker appointed Mark de Souza, the CEO of Revolution Enterprises, to the transition committee that would advise him on agricultural issues.²³⁴

Pritzker also created the Cannabis Legalization Subcommittee—the group charged with providing implementation recommendations related to legalizing cannabis.²³⁵

Pritzker appointed Charles Bachtell, co-founder and CEO of Cresco Labs, which was a national marijuana company with a significant presence in Illinois.²³⁶ An Illinois business publication listed Cresco Labs as one of the five companies that "stands to profit under a pro pot governor."²³⁷ Bachtell, at the time of the appointment, was also an adjunct professor at the Northwestern University Pritzker School of Law teaching classes related the "emerging cannabis industry."²³⁸

Joby Pritzker and the MPP board met with the Cannabis Legalization Subcommittee to discuss the legalization legislation.²³⁹ Shortly thereafter, Gov. Pritzker signed the recreational use legislation into law on June 25, 2019.²⁴⁰

The marijuana legalization law included an expungement process aimed at addressing damage done to minority communities. At the end of 2019, Governor Pritzker granted approximately 11,000 pardons for people convicted of possessing less than 30g of marijuana. Officials said that eventually more than

116,000 people convicted of marijuana possession in Illinois could be eligible for a pardon under the new law. 241

The Marijuana Business Daily projected that marijuana sales under the new law, which would begin on January 1, 2020, could generate up to \$2.5 billion a year.²⁴² A Pritzker family company was poised to share in this financial windfall.

Through Tao Capital, Joby Pritzker and two other Pritzker family members owned a stake in PAX Labs, which was valued at \$1.7 billion. PAX Labs manufactures vaporizers with a mission to provide a safe way to consume cannabis.²⁴³

Two months ahead of the vote to legalize marijuana in Illinois, PAX Labs raised \$420 million from global investors. At the time, a spokesperson for the company indicated the value of PAX Labs was \$1.7 billion.²⁴⁴

How did the legalization of marijuana in Illinois financially benefit PAX Labs?

In May 2018, PAX Labs sold cannabis vaporizers in approximately fifty locations across Illinois through third party vendors.²⁴⁵ In 2020, based on the company's website, that number is now over one-hundred and twenty.²⁴⁶

Others would also benefit from the groundbreaking legislation.

In July 2019, shortly after Governor Pritzker signed the bill, Kelly Cassidy's spouse Candace Gingrich—a long-time LGBTQ activist and half-sister of Newt Gingrich—was appointed to run Revolution Florida. Revolution Florida is a sister company of the Illinois-based Revolution Enterprises.²⁴⁷

"Revolution is fortunate and excited to have Candace join our team," said Revolution CEO Mark de Souza.²⁴⁸

However, the appointment was not without controversy.

Representative Cassidy, who co-sponsored the marijuana bill, stated that she does not believe her spouse accepting the position is a conflict of interest, and that she "sought an ethics opinion and got it cleared" by the House ethics officer. ²⁴⁹ In addition, Gingrich would "not have a financial or voting interest in any Illinois-based business license that might be issued to Revolution under the new law for two years." ²⁵⁰

In October 2019, Mark de Souza, CEO of Revolution Enterprises, joined the Board of Directors of MPP, the same group that, with help from Joby Pritzker, took credit for helping legalize recreational marijuana in Illinois.²⁵¹

Missouri

The Ringleaders

On November 6, 2018, Missouri voters overwhelming passed Amendment 2, which legalized a medical marijuana program. Five months later, in March 2019, the FBI questioned Missouri officials about the new program. Officials from Gov. Mike Parson's administration said that the FBI wanted to discuss the process of awarding "licenses to grow, manufacture and sell medical marijuana products." 253

A medical marijuana advocate who spoke with the FBI reported months later that the federal officials were looking for "ringleaders" in her city related to the implementation of Missouri's recently passed medical marijuana law.²⁵⁴

In 2019, the Missouri Department of Health and Senior Services (MDHSS) announced that it had received over two-thousand applications from businesses seeking facility licenses and collected more than \$13 million in application fees. Beginning in December 2019, the MDHSS issued sixty marijuanagrowing licenses, eighty-six marijuana infused products licenses and 192 licenses for medical marijuana dispensary facilities.²⁵⁵

In early 2020, FBI agents descended upon Jefferson City to interview lawmakers and lobbyists about Steven Tilley's relationship with medical marijuana companies and Missouri governor Mike Parson. Tilley, the former Speaker of the House who had become a successful, yet controversial lobbyist, had added a number of marijuana related clients since Parson became governor. Tilley, like others, was looking to take advantage of the financial opportunities that would follow the legalization of marijuana in Missouri.²⁵⁶

It was estimated that the Missouri medical marijuana market could eventually reach annual sales of \$300 million.²⁵⁷ Mayor Brian Treece of Columbia, Missouri, while debating the local laws that would regulate the medical marijuana industry in his town, commented in August 2019 that this "is like a modern-day gold rush."

However, before money would flow from the sales of marijuana under Missouri's new law, money flowed in and out of the campaign coffers of powerful politicians and lobbyist bank accounts. And the licensing process would be the focus of a Missouri government oversight investigation, numerous appeals by companies that were denied licenses, and FBI inquires.

At the center of this controversy was Missouri Governor Mike Parson and his relationship with Steven Tilley.

A New Governor

Mike Parson was sworn in as Governor of Missouri on June 1, 2018, after the resignation of Eric Greitens. Parson was in position to become governor because of a decision he made two years earlier when he opted not to run for the state's highest office and instead chose to run for lieutenant governor. He was elected on November 8, 2016. 260

Parson's state political career began when he was elected to the Missouri House of Representatives in 2004, where he served until 2010. He was then elected to the Missouri Senate and served from 2011 through 2017.²⁶¹

The sudden resignation of Greitens, viewed as an outsider by many, provided new opportunities for the well-connected political class in Jefferson City. Parson was described as the "consummate insider" and as someone who would be a friend to lobbyists.²⁶²

How friendly would Parson be to lobbyists?

Bubs Hohulin, a former Missouri state representative whose relationship with Parson had become strained, criticized his former boss on Facebook in 2016.

"I witnessed him agreeing to propose legislation on behalf of lobbyists who had contributed to his campaign without having any idea what the legislation actually did," wrote Hohulin.²⁶³

Hohulin's assessment came four years after Parson was caught up in a highly controversial set of transactions with a state representative turned lobbyist named Steven Tilley. It was so controversial it was given a name, the "Tilley Shuffle." ²⁶⁴

The Tilley Shuffle, which was legal at the time, allowed Tilley to resign from the Missouri House of Representatives in 2012 and to immediately become a lobbyist. Tilley devised a scheme that would convert approximately \$1.1 million in unspent campaign funds into income routed to him and his family. He did this by donating money to politicians who would then hire campaign consulting firms controlled by Tilley or his family.²⁶⁵

His first consulting client after leaving elected office was Mike Parson.

Campaign finance records show that four days after Tilley left office, Parson spent \$10,000 in 2012 with Tilley's company and during the same year received \$10,000 in contributions from Tilley.²⁶⁶

Over a four-year period, Parson received \$68,000 in campaign donations from Tilley and paid \$185,000 in to consulting companies controlled by Tilley and his family. When questioned about the relationship, Parson said, "It was strictly a business decision for me." ²⁶⁷

Just months after being sworn-in as governor in June 2018, Parson would face another important "business decision." On November 7, 2018, Missouri voters approved the ballot measure to legalize medical marijuana. The amendment listed specific conditions such as cancer, epilepsy, glaucoma, and others that would meet the threshold for medical marijuana treatment. The amendment also allowed for doctors and patients to petition the state for exceptions.²⁶⁸

The vote meant Gov. Parson would have the responsibility of setting up the process that would regulate the medical marijuana industry in Missouri by making appointments to the Missouri Department of Health. Along with these responsibilities came an opportunity for Parson to include friends in this potentially lucrative process. Friends he had developed during his fourteen-year political career.

In December 2018, it was announced that Lyndall Fraker would head up a new division with the Missouri Department of Health and Senior Services (MDHSS). As the Director of Medical Marijuana, Fraker and his team would be responsible for handling regulations and developing the process that award licenses.²⁶⁹

At first glance, Fraker's professional background would not seem to be a good fit. Fraker was a Walmart manager for 17 years and had experience as a building contractor and a real estate developer. Due to the lack of a medical background, there was a failed attempt by a Missouri House member to require that a pharmacist hold the position, which would remove Fraker from the job.²⁷⁰

However, a closer look at Fraker's time as an elected official reveals political ties that might indicate why Parson selected him for this powerful position.

Fraker was elected to the Missouri House of Representatives in 2010 and served until 2018 when term limits ended his career.²⁷¹ In 2010, Fraker was part of an election that helped turn Missouri into a "dark red state."²⁷² It turns out the Republican political operatives involved with 2010 election were some of the same people involved with the selection of Fraker to be the Director of Medical Marijuana.

Robert Knodell spent four years as Executive Director of the House Republican Campaign Committee during the time Republicans made historic gains in the State House, including Fraker's election.²⁷³

According to Fraker, it was Knodell, now a top aide for Governor Parson, who, along with MDHSS Director Dr. Randall Williams, had contacted him about the medical marijuana job in 2018.²⁷⁴

In addition, Steven Tilley appears to have been an integral part of the 2010 election success along with Knodell. Tilley, who was Missouri House member at the time and a part of the Republican leadership, was given credit, along with Knodell, for the successful election of Republicans to the Missouri House during this time.²⁷⁵

After 2010, Tilley and Knodell continued to work together. For example, in 2013 they were part of a team that helped Missouri Senate candidate Casey Guernsey raise money for his campaign.²⁷⁶

In addition to Fraker's connections with Tilley and Knodell, Fraker, as a member of Missouri House, would have undoubtedly had a relationship with Parson, who was a Missouri House member when Fraker joined in 2010 and still likely when Parson was a Senator from 2011 to 2017.

With Fraker's appointment, he would become the point person for determining the rules and procedures for marijuana licensing. Those with access to Fraker, like Steven Tilley, would benefit.

Tilley Adds Dozens of Marijuana Clients

Just months before the appointment of Fraker to the medical marijuana position, Parson appointed Aaron Willard, previously Tilley's Chief of Staff, as his Chief of Staff. Tilley sought the appointment of Willard.²⁷⁷

Tilley's connections to the governor's office soon began to payoff.

Records indicate his client list grew substantially after Parson became governor on June 1, 2018. Prior to June 1, 2018, Missouri lobbying records show Tilley had twenty-two clients. After June 1, 2018, and before the end of 2018 he added twenty-four clients. From January through June the next year, Tilley added another thirty clients.

This means that during the year after his friend became governor, Tilley's lobbying clients more than tripled, from twenty-two clients to seventy-six clients.²⁷⁸

It appears that during this time, Tilley was not the only one interested in the money potentially generated by the new medical marijuana laws.

A visit by the FBI to Jefferson City in March of 2019 was not public until the summer. In July 2019, details about the visit indicated that FBI met with Lyndall Fraker, the newly appointed Director of Medical Marijuana. Fraker described the visit as "friendly."²⁷⁹

The agents told officials that legalizing marijuana "can involve large sums of money, and when there are large sums of money we tend to pay attention." ²⁸⁰

That meeting with Fraker came during the same month that MDHSS issued a Request for Proposal (RFP) in search for vendors who could provide information technology solutions for the Medical Marijuana Program. The technology solution tracked patient registries, facility applications, and near real-time information on patient purchases and company inventory.²⁸¹

Twenty companies submitted proposals and Lakeland, Florida-based Metrc was awarded a five-year, \$5 million contract in April 2019.²⁸² However, one of the losing bidders, BioTrackTHC filed an appeal on April 18, 2019.

Missouri lobbying records show that BioTrackTHC hired Tilley on January 16, 2019, as part of their efforts to win the contract.²⁸³ After the appeal was filed in April, Tilley held a fundraiser to benefit Parson.²⁸⁴ A copy of invitation indicated Tilley was seeking donations ranging from \$2,600 to \$25,000.

However, the appeal of the decision by BioTrackTHC was denied on May 20, 2019.²⁸⁵ The fundraiser went on as planned and BioTrackTHC ended their lobbying relationship with Tilley on July 1, 2019.²⁸⁶

Tilley's growth in clients also included many marijuana related businesses seeking cultivation and dispensary licenses. These businesses began coming on board with Tilley in November 2018 and would all be added by the middle of 2019. Included in the group of Tilley marijuana clients was the Missouri Medical Cannabis Trade Association which represented a number of businesses seeking licenses.²⁸⁷

The award of the licenses was scheduled to be announced starting in late 2019.²⁸⁸ It was reported in September 2019, that Tilley was significantly invested in Parson's bid for re-election in 2020. An analysis of campaign donations to that point indicated that Tilley was responsible for approximately 25 percent of the money raised for Parson's 2020 campaign. Tilley reportedly had "considerable sway" with the Parson administration through staffers with previous Tilley connections.²⁸⁹

In November 2019, ahead of the license awards, a federal grand jury, requested that the Missouri Department of Health and Senior Services turn over all records related to medical marijuana license applications connected to four individuals. The names of the individuals were kept confidential.²⁹⁰

The licenses for testing, cultivation, and dispensing marijuana were awarded during a two-month period beginning in December 2019 and ending in January 2020.²⁹¹ At least two Tilley clients were among the eighty-six manufacturing licenses awarded. These clients were Beleaf and Bootheel CannaCare.²⁹² But one of Tilley's major marijuana clients, the Missouri Medical Cannabis Trade Association (MoCannTrade), scored big.²⁹³ The industry group was tied to approximately two dozen businesses that each won five or more of licenses.²⁹⁴

How influential was Tilley over the process?

On January 23, 2020, the Missouri Department of Health and Senior Services (MDHSS) began the "process of the issuing a total of 192 licenses for medical marijuana dispensary facilities." On Friday, January 24, 2020, DHSS provided a list of those companies awarded and those denied licenses. 296

On that same day, Missouri lobbyists records show that Beleaf Company hired Steven Tilley. Beleaf had been awarded marijuana licenses in some jurisdictions, but denied in others.

On February 21, 2020, BeLeaf filed an appeal with the DHSS and reached a settlement on April 14, 2020.²⁹⁷ As of May 20, 2020, Beleaf was still a Tilley client.²⁹⁸

BeLeaf would not be the only appeal.

As of March 2020, approximately 850 companies that had been denied licenses had filed appeals with Missouri Department of Health and Senior Services. These appeals came after a government oversight committee in the Missouri House began investigating the licensing process.²⁹⁹

In June 2020, amid the appeals and investigations, public records revealed that Steven Tilley had advocated on behalf of his marijuana clients by going directly to the head of the licensing program, Lyndall Fraker via hundreds of emails. And Tilley received prompt responses.³⁰⁰

As of July, reports indicate that FBI is still investigating the Missouri marijuana program and the actions of Steven Tilley.³⁰¹ And in December, 2020, Lyndall Fraker testified under oath that a grand jury subpoena his office received in 2019 was related to a federal investigation.³⁰²

The Maryland Story Delegate Faces Ethics Charges

What do you get when you combine the "godfather of weed," a state legislator, and a former executive of a "development empire?" In Maryland, you get a license to sell marijuana.

Advocates in Maryland had been pushing for some form of marijuana legalization for decades. Their goal was realized when legislation was passed to establish a state-regulated medical marijuana program. Then-Governor Martin O'Malley signed the legislation in May 2013.³⁰³

In 2016, the Maryland Medical Cannabis Commission awarded fifteen preliminary licenses to grow marijuana and fifteen licenses to process the marijuana "into pills, oils and other medical products." Almost 150 grower applications and 124 processor applications were submitted.³⁰⁴

The selection process was designed to be unbiased. Applications had the involved individuals' names redacted and were ranked by outside evaluators.³⁰⁵ However, before the program could get off the ground, a troubling connection between an elected official and a cannabis company, called Doctor's Orders, was revealed.

Reporting indicated that a politician named Dan Morhaim, the Maryland legislature's top sponsor of the medical marijuana legislation, was hired by Doctor's Orders as clinical director for an affiliated dispensary. The conflict would result in an ethics investigation and Morhaim would eventually retire from politics.³⁰⁶

Further research would reveal more connections between this company and powerful political players in Maryland. But Doctor's Orders was not the only one. Other companies were also successful in securing political access ahead of their applications for cannabis licenses in Maryland.

For example, Curio Wellness, which was financed by major political donors, recruited a former state trooper as part of the management team. It turns out that the state trooper had personal and professional ties to Governor Larry Hogan's administration and the Maryland Medical Cannabis Commission.

Another company, ForwardGro, had a CEO that fostered a political relationship with Governor Hogan during a critical time in Hogan's political career.

Doctor's Orders

It is never good when a governor calls for the removal of a legislator. But that is what happened with Maryland Delegate Dan Morhaim.

An ethics investigation found that Morhaim had financial ties to a cannabis company seeking to obtain a license while serving "as a chief architect of Maryland's medical marijuana industry." The Joint Committee on Legislative Ethics found Morhaim's conduct was "improper because his actions were contrary to the principles of ethical standards." 307

Morhaim defended himself by arguing he had no inside knowledge or influence that gave the company he was affiliated with a leg up. But the findings fueled outrage from officials who had been involved with implementing laws and regulations to facilitate the development of the industry in Maryland.

Chief among those were Maryland Governor Larry Hogan.

Hogan said, "There's no question in my mind that what was done was completely unethical and...somebody [who] has such complete disregard for the ethics laws of Maryland should be removed from office rather than slapped on the wrist."³⁰⁸

At least one official with the Maryland Medical Cannabis Commission charged that Morhaim was actively involved with influencing the process.

Chris Charles, a member of the Maryland Medical Cannabis Commission, in a letter to commission members dated March 16, 2015, wrote that "Morhaim is legislating out many of the regulations we worked hard to put into place for patient safety." Charles added, "He is also influencing the Executive Committee to take out of the regs things he doesn't like."

Delegate Cheryl Glenn, a Baltimore Democrat, who was instrumental in legalizing and fostering growth in the medical marijuana industry, did not pull any punches when commenting on Morhaim's actions.

Glenn said, "He didn't do anything wrong? Oh, please. It's incredulous that all he's getting is a slap on the wrist. ... He definitely has used the power of his position as a legislator. Would Doctor's Orders have been interested in forming a financial relationship with him if he wasn't a lawmaker?"³¹⁰

And just who is Doctor's Orders?

A review of the Doctor's Orders application submitted to the Maryland Medical Cannabis Commission reveals a team of individuals that possess the financial resources, political muscle, and cannabis industry expertise required to navigate the regulatory and private sector challenges facing these start-up companies. An investor and CEO of Doctor's Orders, Glenn Weinberg, is a former executive from the Cordish Companies where he was a prominent developer. Cordish Companies is a Baltimore based multi-billion dollar real estate development and entertainment conglomerate founded in 1910. The company owns and operates casinos in Maryland.³¹¹

The well-connected Weinberg is still listed on the company's website with a bio that states he is "retired from Cordish in 2006, and is currently pursuing multiple personal business ventures."³¹²

Another prominent Doctors Order's investor was venture capitalist Herbert P. Wilkins Jr. He was the son of Herb Wilkins Sr., an investor in Black Entertainment Television (BET) and Radio One.

Mr. Wilkins is a partner with the Baltimore-based Syncom Venture Partners. According to his bio, he has also "participated in the investment and development of companies across a wide range of segments of the Media and Communication Industry." He served on the board of directors of the Network for Teaching Entrepreneurship (NFTE) in Baltimore, and currently "serves on the board of directors of a number of Syncom-portfolio companies including IVT, Si-TV, and TMX Interactive." 313

Complementing the Maryland expertise was the involvement of investors Brian Vicente and Christian Sederberg. Sederberg, labeled the "godfather of weed" by a Colorado newspaper, started with Vicente what Rolling Stone magazine called "the country's first powerhouse marijuana law firm."³¹⁴

According to reports, he and Vicente "were on the weed bandwagon before Colorado legalized recreational marijuana sales in 2012. Vicente-Sederberg opened as a marijuana legal practice in 2010. Now they're recognized as industry leaders in business and regulatory affairs for the cannabis industry, from real estate and private equity to trade groups and local advocacy." 315

Enter Maryland Delegate Don Morhaim.

Morhaim, who was advocating for the legalization of medical marijuana years before his tangled relationship with Doctors Order's, stated in 2013, "if Maryland does not broaden its position on medical marijuana, residents suffering from severe cases of cerebral palsy, multiple sclerosis and other chronic illnesses may choose to seek treatment elsewhere." ³¹⁶

Despite his altruistic motives, the fallout from Morhaim's involvement with Doctors Orders was severe. In 2017, House Speaker Michael E. Busch removed him from a health policy committee post that Morhaim held for fourteen years. Then the Maryland House of Delegates voted 138-0 to reprimand Morhaim for using his position to advocate for changes in the state's medical marijuana program.

Even one the Doctors Order's officials turned on Morhaim. Jeff Black, who was listed in the original application for a license, stated "He assured us everything was legit. It turns out everything wasn't completely legit."³¹⁹

In early 2018, Morhaim announced he would not run for re-election. The 70-year-old lawmaker, who was first elected to Maryland House of Delegates in 1994, chose to retire and end his political career.³²⁰

Curio Wellness

While Maryland Governor Larry Hogan was critical of Maryland Delegate Don Morhaim's ethical lapses regarding Doctor's Orders, it appears Hogan had issues of his own with cannabis companies seeking licenses. These issues begin with Curio Wellness.

A review of the Curio Wellness application submitted to the Maryland Medical Cannabis Commission shows Doug DeLeaver listed as an agent/processor as of November 2, 2015.³²¹ Specifically, DeLeaver, who had forty years of law enforcement experience, was listed as a part of the management team as the director of security.³²²

Was it his security credentials or his political connections to Governor Larry Hogan that provided the most value to Curio Wellness?

DeLeaver was appointed to Governor Hogan's transition team in November 2014, before appearing on the Curio Wellness application. In April 2015, DeLeaver was appointed by the Hogan administration to a newly created \$107,429 a year position with the Maryland Transit Administration." ³²³

In addition to his own connections to Governor Hogan, DeLeaver's family members also had easy access to Hogan. His daughter, Shareese N. DeLeaver Churchill, is listed as a Press Secretary in the governor's administration.³²⁴ Her husband, Ellington Churchill, also had a job in the Hogan administration.

In July 2016, Governor Hogan selected Churchill to be the Secretary of the Department of General Services. The position was responsible for managing a budget of \$100 million and 600 employees.³²⁵

DeLeaver also had ties to the Executive Director of the Maryland Medical Cannabis Commission, Patrick Jameson, with whom he had worked as a state trooper.³²⁶

Governor Hogan appointed Jameson to that position in April 2016. The *Washington Post* reported that the "appointment comes at a critical time for the Medical Cannabis Commission, which is managing a deluge of applications from businesses seeking licenses to grow, process and sell medical marijuana."³²⁷

Beyond the political connections of DeLeaver, the Curio Wellness team included a wealthy, high-profile investor.

The main force behind Curio Wellness is Michael Bronfein, who raised \$30 million for the company. He is described as a "healthcare entrepreneur" and is involved with Baltimore's Horseshoe Casino. He is also a Democratic donor who has close ties with former President Bill Clinton and other national Democratic candidates. He was campaign finance chair for Kathleen Kennedy Townsend, the 2002 Democratic Maryland gubernatorial nominee.³²⁸

ForwardGro

Another well-connected company that received a license from the Maryland Medical Cannabis Commission was ForwardGro.

ForwardGro is led by successful businessman Gary Mangum.³²⁹ Mangum is President and CEO of Bell Nursery USA. Bell is a wholesale plant grower and distributor with headquarters in Elkridge, Maryland, just outside of Baltimore. The company has offices and greenhouses in six states and ships tens of millions of plants annually—sold exclusively through the Home Depot.³³⁰

It also turns out that Mangum has close ties to Governor Larry Hogan and the Maryland Republican party.

The ForwardGro group includes Mike McCarthy, Mangum's former business partner at Bell, and former Anne Arundel County sheriff George Johnson who was a former Democratic candidate for county executive.

Before submitting the ForwardGro application to the Maryland Medical Cannabis Commission, media reports and campaign records show that Mangum cultivated a close political relationship with Larry Hogan.

"Executives of ForwardGro have given more than \$195,000 in political donations in recent years, with Mangum personally giving three-fourths of that sum since 2007." 331

Campaign donation records show that in April 2014, Gary Mangum and his wife Sonia donated \$5,000 to Hogan's Change Maryland committee that eventually helped finance Hogan's successful campaign for governor.³³²

In May 2014, Mangum was named Republican of the Year at the Reagan Day Dinner in Queen Anne's County, outside of Baltimore.³³³ An appointment to Governor-Elect Hogan's transition team in December 2014 followed that honor and the donations earlier that year.³³⁴

The campaign money from Mangum continued to flow after Hogan's election. Records show that in June 2015, Gary Mangum donated \$6,000 to "Larry Hogan for Governor." This was followed by a \$6,000 donation by Mangum's wife in October. 335

Mangum's efforts to help Hogan were not limited to financial resources.

While the ForwardGro application, which was filed in November 2015, was under consideration by the Maryland Medical Cannabis Commission, Mangum continued to offer his help to Hogan and Maryland Republicans.

Ahead of the 2018 elections, Hogan, who was not up for election until 2020, began to campaign in non-traditional Republican areas in Baltimore in an attempt to increase his appeal to suburban voters. In 2016, Hogan helped secure various resources to help the struggling Martin Luther King Jr. Recreation Center in the Baltimore neighborhood of Franklin Square. And Gary Mangum was there to help.³³⁶

ForwardGro was awarded the first license to grow marijuana in Maryland in May 2017.³³⁷ And in May 2018, Mangum donated \$20,000 to the Maryland Republican Governor's Association at a time when their efforts were focused on the re-election of Governor Larry Hogan.³³⁸

The Washington State Story The Cannabis Cops

Where other states have experienced problems from influence peddling by politicians, commercial interests and lobbyists, Washington State's history with legalization of marijuana primarily involves regulatory power struggles. Unlike other states that approved very limited, tightly controlled licensing of cannabis for medical and later recreational uses, Washington opened its doors widely at first, and dealt with the regulatory issues later.

The story begins in 1998 when Evergreen State voters approved Initiative 692 and became one of the first in the nation to enter the medical marijuana industry.³³⁹ In those early days, there was "no consideration given to licensing or zoning," which led to a thriving medical cannabis industry with almost no structure.³⁴⁰ Even the initiative's main sponsor, Sen. Jeanne Kohl-Welles, admitted the law had problems that would need to be fixed.³⁴¹

Over the years, legislators in the state proposed and adopted piecemeal measures to improve its marijuana laws as the industry continued to expand, moving from personal grows and collective gardens to retail medical dispensaries. Growth peaked in 2015, with at least 1,100 such dispensaries, before falling to a total of 565 licensed locations in 2020, of which 278 were medically endorsed stores (163 active and 115 inactive).³⁴²

The biggest change would come thirteen years after medical use legalization, in 2011 when citizens petitioned the state legislature to allow limited use of recreational marijuana for adults 21 and over. After the legislature took no action, Initiative 502 (I-502) was automatically placed on the November 2012 ballot. It passed with nearly 56 percent of the vote.³⁴³

Enforcing this new law became the responsibility of the Washington State Liquor Control Board (WSLCB), a regulatory agency created in 1933 to enforce liquor laws after the end of Prohibition. WSLCB's regulatory powers were extended to include cannabis.³⁴⁴ The agency was renamed the "Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board," (keeping the same acronym) and it began to oversee the licensing and regulation of marijuana production, processing, and sales.³⁴⁵

The WSLCB and the state's governor took the lead in asking then-Attorney General Eric Holder for guidance on marijuana enforcement matters.³⁴⁶ The "Cole Memo," written by Deputy U.S. Attorney General James Cole in August 2013, was sent to all U.S. Attorneys and focused on marijuana enforcement guidelines, urging states and local governments to implement "strong and effective regulatory and enforcement systems" regarding cannabis.³⁴⁷

Just weeks later, the Association of Washington Cities (AWC), a nonprofit that represents Washington's cities and towns, met behind closed doors with the LCB and many other "partners," including the Criminal Justice Training Commission (CJTC), the Washington Association of Sheriffs & Policy Chiefs, and several other agencies that were receiving federal grant money.³⁴⁸

Two state residents, John Worthington and Arthur West, took the LCB to court in separate filings over breaking open meeting laws, specifically citing the board's meetings with AWC in 2013.³⁴⁹

The three-member LCB board had traveled around Washington to hold public hearings, but would use the trips to meet privately with "local police, officials and prevention groups."³⁵⁰ In his suit, Worthington argued that these groups, all federal grant recipients, were enabled by the LCB to use federal grant funding for lobbying purposes.³⁵¹ An investigation found that the board broke the state's open public meetings law seventeen times, and the board agreed to pay \$192,000 to settle the West suit in late 2014.³⁵²

As the LCB was increasing its reach, it was also being watched closely by some members of the legislature prior to the implementation of I-502. In mid-2013, Senator Kohl-Welles wrote to her colleagues about the LCB's future involvement under the new framework and was "concerned that we would be handing over too much of our responsibility to a regulatory agency." ³⁵³

According to the cannabis industry, the LCB has infringed on patients' rights, used extremely tough enforcement, and conducted arbitrary and unfair licensing practices. They have faced countless lawsuits and complaints, and the LCB's "toxic culture" has been cited by Washington lawmakers as a serious concern.³⁵⁴

Patients' Rights Concerns

By early 2015, there were public concerns about how the legislature would act regarding the new framework addressing medical and recreational use. The governor signed the Cannabis Patient Protection Act the same year. The act overhauled the medical cannabis industry in Washington, merging the nearly twenty-year-old medical industry with the new recreational industry, all under the stricter rules required by I-502.³⁵⁵

Proponents of I-502 insisted that medical cannabis patients would not have their rights affected by the merger, up until it passed. Ironically, the Cannabis Patient Protection Act did not do what its name indicated, as patients were virtually stripped of their rights.³⁵⁶

The medical cannabis market was "a perceived threat to the state's expected tax revenues from I-502," but combining the two industries under one system would mitigate this threat.³⁵⁷ With the 25 percent imposed excise tax, the first fiscal year post-recreational legalization alone brought in \$65.71 million to the state's coffers (from July 1, 2014 to June 30, 2015).³⁵⁸

State revenues from the marijuana excise tax easily outpaced initial projections, growing six-fold to a whopping \$395.5 million in 2019.³⁵⁹

The intent of I-502 was to steer this new revenue towards basic health services, prevention and treatment programs, research, and education. The initiative also allowed the LCB to review established tax levels and make recommendations to the legislature when it believed the level should be adjusted.³⁶⁰

Starting in 2015, the tax rate for adult-use cannabis increased to 37 percent. Overall, Washington State has collected over \$720 million from retail cannabis sales through the end of 2018, and over \$1.3 billion in income and license fees (including penalties) through fiscal year 2018-2019.³⁶¹

Early in the implementation of I-502, legislators, advocacy groups, and constituents (particularly medical patients) were concerned with what would happen to the industry because of the new law. If the medical market remained as wide open as it was, it could be problematic for the recreational industry. At the same time, some patients and medical marijuana advocates expressed serious concerns that the merger into the "highly regulated recreational system" would cut medical dispensaries by more than half, limiting their access to (originally tax free) medical cannabis. 63

In 2013, the hybrid system limited adults to a single ounce of recreational cannabis, while the medical system initially had allowed patients to possess a pound and a half.³⁶⁴ The state created a "voluntary" registry with an incentive: patients who signed up were able to possess more medical cannabis.³⁶⁵ Prior to this, Washington State was the only state without a patient database, so no one knew how large the industry had become.³⁶⁶ Estimates for medical marijuana users in the state ranged from 100,000–400,000.³⁶⁷

Patients who registered received higher tax breaks and possession limits, and could now legally hold up to three ounces and six plants, instead of the previous pound-and-a-half. Those who did not register would be permitted the same single ounce of marijuana as other adults 21 and older, and allowed to cultivate up to four plants. This significant limit meant that those previously allowed to hold 20 ounces and 15 plants would now be seen as committing a felony. The law provided them no protection from arrest, but did allow them to use their previous medical use condition as a defense at trial. The law provided them to use their previous medical use condition as a defense at trial.

There have been issues with the traceability system ever since, from the data breaches that leaked confidential patient information in 2016 to the temporary halted access in 2019.³⁷⁰ As of early 2020, these issues have cost the state nearly \$2 million in payments to the company running the database, MJ Freeway.³⁷¹

There was at least one federal lawsuit over patients' rights concerns. A doctor and his patient sued over concerns that Cannabis Patient Protection Act would tamper with the ability for the doctor to prescribe and, subsequently, for the patient to receive his medical cannabis when it was needed.³⁷² Rallies and demonstrations occurred in opposition to the bill, led by patients and advocacy groups. Petitions were created (preceding and following the bill's passage) by patients who felt that their rights were violated, but these efforts were unsuccessful.³⁷³

Tough Enforcement: The Liquor and Cannabis Board and Their "Cop" Authority

When the LCB was created in 1933, the duty to enforce state liquor laws was placed on "peace officers" via the Washington State Liquor Act.³⁷⁴ In 1939, the Intoxicating Liquors Act gave authority to "liquor enforcement officers" to serve and execute warrants and to make warrantless arrests when they observed a violation. These officers, as opposed to standard peace officers, had limited jurisdiction to enforce only violations of "the penal laws of this state relating to the manufacture, importation, transportation, possession, distribution and sale of liquor."³⁷⁵

The need for better enforcement rules has been a concern since at least the mid-2000s. At the time, a governor-appointed Citizens Review Panel found that the training received by liquor enforcement officers was insufficient. The LCB was training enforcement officers at a mere 220 hours, while the state training standard for regular law enforcement officers is 720 hours. The panel proposed that the LCB provide liquor enforcement officers with the standard 720-hour officer training in Washington State.³⁷⁶

The LCB started a limited training called Basic Law Enforcement Academy – Limited Authority. This curriculum included basic law enforcement training and specialized knowledge and skills training based on the job duties unique to the LCB's officers.³⁷⁷ The limited-authority training meant that officers could not transfer to other law enforcement jobs, since they would not have full enforcement credentials.³⁷⁸

The adoption of this "limited-authority" training only created more confusion. Liquor enforcement officers continued to operate under false direction that they were authorized to carry guns and issue warrants like regular police. These officers also adopted uniforms and jumpsuits that said "police," installed red and blue police lights in vehicles, and worked side by side with general authority agencies.³⁷⁹

Throughout the 2010s, the LCB continued to push for greater authority, especially to address the problem of black markets. A 2013 bill would have added LCB to the formal list of Washington law enforcement agencies, and defined its officers as "criminal justice personnel" and "law enforcement personnel." After that bill failed, another bill considered in the following year would have allowed LCB officers who did not complete BLEA academy training to take an "equivalency course" in order to receive full peace officer certification. That bill also failed. More efforts followed – and failed – until 2017. Data of the control of the c

In that year, the LCB decided to do it on its own, without the legislature's approval. In late 2017, the LCB created its own policy certifying liquor control officers as "peace officers," giving them full policing authority separate from the penal system in Washington.³⁸³

To do this, the LCB relied on documents drafted by a third party called LEXIPOL, which creates policy manuals for law enforcement agencies nationwide.³⁸⁴ By implementing its own policies surrounding enforcement, LCB raised citizen concerns that its officers now appear to have the same authority as regular police. More specifically, this means expanded power to enforce crimes not within the specific scope of enforcing liquor, tobacco, or cannabis laws and regulations.³⁸⁵

Since then, the agency has conducted criminal investigations and served warrants. Judges who sign these warrants are under the mistaken impression that the LCB's officers have the legal authority to enforce laws, since they act like typical police. This issue is controversial because the LCB is a regulatory agency that has not been granted legal policing authority.³⁸⁶

However, in 2017, an armored car deployed in the small town of Blaine near the Canadian border drew a lot of attention in Washington State. Officers from the Blaine Police Department, the county's Special Weapons and Tactics (SWAT) team, and WSLCB officers executed a search warrant obtained by the LCB. They confiscated a mere ten plants.³⁸⁷

In late 2019, a cannabis bus was raided by the LCB. LCB officers operating undercover requested a place to smoke marijuana, then revealed they were LCB officers, and proceeded to arrest the organizers.

According to the bus owner, the marijuana seized was within the legal limit, and the vehicle was on private property out of public view.³⁸⁸

In December 2019, an independent review of WSLCB's activities was completed by Hillard Heintze, an Illinois-based consulting company, at the request of the LCB itself.³⁸⁹ The firm found that current policies "reflect law enforcement strategies, rather than those specifically developed for regulatory agencies." The review found several inconsistencies in practices within the agency, a lack of transparency towards licensees, chain-of-command issues, and an overall need for a cultural change.³⁹⁰

Licensees interviewed for the review perceived some officers as anti-cannabis. Many resented the "tactical-style uniform" that the officers wear, believing SWAT officers "were raiding their business." Licensees reported they feared reporting any mistreatment by LCB, concerned that officers would target their businesses and issue violations in retaliation. Business owners said that while some officers are helpful, others take a strong enforcement approach, writing up "even the smallest violations." ³⁹¹

The Hillard Heintze report included 18 recommendations, primarily focused on resolving the "enforcement philosophy" the LCB has so adamantly maintained.³⁹² The report emphasized what has been true since the agency's inception – the LCB is a *limited* law enforcement agency, and its officers are "not recognized as fully commissioned police officers in the State of Washington."³⁹³

In response to the report, LCB leadership suggested a new approach: that the LCB gradually reduce the number of officers allowed to carry firearms to 50 percent. The current plan is to create a new group within the Cannabis Enforcement/Education Unit that would "consist of unarmed, non-commissioned employees whose key objective will be to educate and work collaboratively with licensees to achieve compliance." Again, the LCB chose an approach that allowed it to maintain its heavy-handed enforcement strategies, weapons and tactical uniforms included.

Arbitrary and Unfair Licensing Practices

The legislation passed in April 2015 gave the board authority to license new stores in the recreational industry. Priority for licensing was to be given to established medical players that were seen as "good actors." Several longtime medical marijuana retailers that were denied recreational licenses sued the LCB in early 2016. These retailers argued they all had a good track record of obeying rules and paying taxes, but claimed regulators were instead giving priority to brand new applicants.³⁹⁵

Seattle dispensary owner John Davis was one such plaintiff. He sued the LCB for implementing an "unfair and sloppy transition process" from the state's original medical-only industry. While Davis was one of the first to submit his application for a recreational license, he received no response because, it turned out, because his email contact address had been entered into the system incorrectly. Unfortunately, by the time the error was corrected, the 21 additional licenses allotted under the law for Seattle had all been awarded.³⁹⁶

Ty Camp, the owner of Sifton-based cannabis farm Sunshine Farms, has been in a legal dispute with the LCB for several years.³⁹⁷ In 2017, an LCB officer wrote a report suggesting that Camp was connected with drug cartels, involved in money laundering, and had made fraudulent bank deposits. Camp sued, saying the LCB gave him no chance to tell his side, but nevertheless agreed to pay a \$125,000 settlement to

"resolve violations of misrepresentation of fact, failure to provide records and not having his landlord on the license." ³⁹⁸

The three-member board rejected this settlement offer, taking it to trial which Camp's attorney says, "will cost more than \$150,000 and could result in the loss of his grower's license." The LCB officer's allegations also cost his wife her job. She was fired from her position as assistant VP and financial center manager at Bank of America because of the money-laundering accusations against her husband. Camp made three settlement offers, all of which were rejected by the LCB's board. Following a trial that was held at the end of June 2020, three years after the initial alleged violations, a superior court judge granted Mr. Camp his stay. His dispensary is now allowed to operate.

Uncle Ike's Pot Shop

On September 23, 2014, the LCB issued a recreational marijuana license to Uncle Ike's Pot Shop (Uncle Ike's). On September 30, Uncle Ike's opened for business in Seattle's Central District and became the city's second "official" pot shop. Uncle Ike's is owned by Ian Eisenberg, who would become locally known as "the king of pot" when Uncle Ike's eventually grew into the second most profitable shop in the state. 403

But, on October 23, Mt. Calvary Christian Center and other parties filed suit against the LCB and Uncle Ike's. 404

The church's lawsuit alleged that because of its close proximity to Joshua Generation Teen Center, a small public park, and to Mt. Calvary's church building, the LCB should not have granted a license to Uncle Ike's. The shop was a mere three feet from the church and across the street from the Teen Center. The lawsuit also claims that neither the LCB nor the city informed anyone in the community of Uncle Ike's application for a license, as required by state law. Because of this, the parties claimed that they were denied due process of law to voice their objection to the license. 405

On October 30, it was revealed that the LCB had sent a letter to the Mayor's office three months earlier, fulfilling its legal requirements. The Mayor's office, however, failed to respond within the required 20-day window. It appears that this was the reason why the community was not informed and caught offguard. Therefore, the application process moved along unimpeded. Mt. Calvary's pastor, Reggie Witherspoon, is a highly respected and active member of the community. He founded youth outreach programs and served as a chaplain for the Seattle Fire Department. Despite his accomplishments and investments in his community, the city, the state, and the LCB disregarded his concerns about Uncle lke's potential negative impact on a community with a rough history of drug violence and abuse. Advir

Nevertheless, Mt. Calvary and the other parties quietly dropped their lawsuit in May 2015. 408

Uncle Ike's has remained a sore subject between the Central District community and Eisenberg and the state's gentrification efforts. Local activists have protested the shop's location and charged that a well-off white business owner was profiting from "the exact same thing that many poor people of color are still in jail for." Black Lives Matter protesters have stopped at the shop on multiple occasions, objecting to the sale of legal marijuana in a place black men were commonly arrested when marijuana sales were

still illegal. They also petitioned then-Mayor Ed Murray, the Washington State House Representatives, and even Washington Governor Jay Inslee, but to no avail. 409 Years of gentrification have even forced Mt. Calvary, the iconic church that has served as a staple of the Central District community for decades, to put itself up for sale in April 2019. 410

Discrimination Lawsuit

In March of this year, members of a group called Black Excellence in Cannabis filed a lawsuit claiming that the state is benefiting from licensing procedures at the expense of the African American community. The group points to Cloud 9, a dispensary whose Priority 1 ranking was reassessed to Priority 3 in 2016 for "inaccurate reporting and insufficient payments," according to the LCB. After this reassessment, which occurred outside of the two-week window following the initial assessment, Cloud 9 was denied the ability to appeal, leading to their disqualification from proper recognition.

Under the policy at the time, LCB could only consider Cloud 9's application based on evidence from the Department of Revenue, to confirm the applicant was up to date on all applicable taxes and fees. LCB did not have the authority to judge Cloud 9's application requiring evidence from the Department of Labor and Industries and the Employment Security Department, yet the LCB moved forward anyway. The rule change requiring those new standards was unenforceable at the time and was not in effect before June 18, 2016.⁴¹⁴

However, at least one other business that applied for licensing in the same time period was approved as Priority 1 using the same licensing qualifications. The difference: that businesses was owned by a white applicant. One member of Black Excellence in Cannabis complained, "The most disturbing and frustrating thing is that after denying our applications the WSLCB approved a white woman from Peter's Medical Marijuana Collective Garden for a license, with the exact same paperwork."

Practices like these may have contributed to a lack of diversity in the state's cannabis industry and a perception that Washington has not tried to address it. 416 But, as it turns out, Washington's legislature just created the state's first-ever social equity program for cannabis, signed into law by Governor Jay Inslee in March of this year. 417

According to recent numbers provided by the LCB, 1 percent of marijuana producers and processors in Washington identify as Black, compared with a 4 percent statewide population. The board's numbers also suggest that only 3 percent of licenses in the state belong to primarily black-owned companies, although Black Excellence in Cannabis suggests the numbers could be outdated and even lower.⁴¹⁸

Moreover, LCB's defenders responded that dispensary owners who were previously involved in the illicit cannabis industry were "being treated with suspicion and as criminals." Coupled with the Cloud 9 lawsuit, it appears that the LCB is being compelled to address issues surrounding discrimination. 419

END NOTES

¹ Alexis Keenan, "2020 elections: 5 states pass legal marijuana measures, potentially growing industry by \$9 billion," Yahoo Finance, November 4, 2020, https://mjbizdaily.com/states-that-have-allowed-marijuana-businesses-to-remain-open-during-coronavirus-pandemic/

² Lisa Kush, "US Cannabis Industry Value to Top \$21 Billion by 2021," LIWTS, February 2, 2020, https://www.liwts.org/cannabis/us-cannabis-industry-value-top-21-billion-2021/

³ Zack Guzman, "State ballot measures to legalize cannabis could add \$9 billion to US marijuana market," Yahoo Finance, September 24, 2020, https://finance.yahoo.com/news/state-ballot-measures-to-legalize-cannabis-could-add-9-billion-to-us-marijuana-market-111548141.html

⁴ "Nancy Pelosi's Son Joins Board of Cannabis Media Company," D.M.O Newswire, November 2, 2017, https://www.dailymarijuanaobserver.com/single-post/2017/11/02/FRLF-Paul-Pelosis-Jr-Joins-Board-of-Cannabis-Media-Company

⁵ U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "Paul Francis Pelosi Jr Form 513 Feb 19Freedom Leaf / Paul Francis Pelosi Jr ownership change," (2018), https://docoh.com/filing/1470019/0001470019-19-000001/5

⁶ Elizabeth Williamson, "John Boehner: From Speaker of the House to Cannabis Pitchman," *The New York Times,* June 3, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/03/us/politics/john-boehner-marijuana-cannabis.html
⁷ Ibid.

⁸ Theodoric Meyer, "The Most Powerful Lobbyist in Trump's Washington," *Politico*, April 2, 2018, https://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2018/04/02/most-powerful-lobbyist-in-trump-washington-217759; David Smiley, "Florida Donor, Lobbying Firm Get Federal Subpoenas in Probe of Giuliani Associates," Tampa Bay Times, November 22, 2019, https://www.tampabay.com/florida-politics/buzz/2019/11/22/florida-donor-lobbying-firm-get-federal-subpoenas-in-probe-of-giuliani-associates/

⁹ "Cannabis Legislation," California Cannabis Portal, accessed July 16, 2020, https://cannabis.ca.gov/cannabis-legislation/

¹⁰ <u>Ibid</u>; Lisa M. Krieger and Emily Deruy, "First Recreational Marijuana Shops Open in California," Mercury News, January 1, 2018, https://www.mercurynews.com/2018/01/01/first-recreational-marijuana-shops-open-in-california/

¹¹ "California Cannabis Market," Cannabis Business Plan, accessed July 16, 2020, https://cannabusinessplans.com/california-cannabis-market/

¹²Leo Bear-McGuinness, "California Sales Back Cannabis Tax Revenue Estimates in Light of Covid-19," Analytical Cannabis, June 5, 2020, https://www.analyticalcannabis.com/news/california-scales-back-cannabis-tax-revenue-estimates-in-light-of-covid-19-312443; Patrick McGreevy, "California Now Has the Biggest Legal Marijuana Market in the Word. Its Black Market Is Even Bigger," Los Angeles Times, August 15, 2019, https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2019-08-14/californias-biggest-legal-marijuana-market
https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2019-08-14/californias-biggest-legal-marijuana-market
https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2019-08-14/californias-biggest-legal-marijuana-market
https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2019-08-14/californias-biggest-legal-marijuana-market
https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2019-08-14/californias-biggest-legal-marijuana-market

¹⁴ Ben Wieder, "With Parnas, Fruman Pot Plan up in Smoke, Russian Money Man Turned to California," McClatchy DC, March 13, 2020, https://www.mcclatchydc.com/news/investigations/article240843881.html; "The Battle for Cannabis Dispensary Licenses in California Explained," Cannabis Real Estate Consultants (blog), March 4, 2019, https://cannabisrealestateconsultants.com/dispensary-licenses-in-california/; James J. Black and Marc-Alain Galeazzi, "Cannabis Banking: Proceed with Caution," American Bar Association, February 6, 2020, https://www.americanbar.org/groups/business_law/publications/blt/2020/02/cannabis-banking/.
¹⁵Patrick McGreevy, "These California Politicians Once Helped Regulate Legal Marijuana. Now They're Working for the Industry," Los Angeles Times, September 30, 2019, https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2019-09-29/california-politicians-bureaucrats-pot-marijuana-industry. The names of these former officials include California Attorney General Bill Lockyer; LA Mayor Antonio Villaraigosa; Representative Dana Rohrabacher; and several aides to Kamala Harris and Gavin Newsom that were behind the push for legalization and regulation of California's pot industry.

¹⁶ Tom Angell, "FBI Seeks Tips on Marijuana Industry Corruption," Forbes, August 16, 2019, https://www.forbes.com/sites/tomangell/2019/08/16/fbi-seeks-tips-on-marijuana-industry-corruption/#4f250f0d4ca7; Federal Bureau of Investigation, "FBI, This Week: Public Corruption Threat Emerges in Marijuana Industry," video clip, August 15, 2019, https://www.fbi.gov/audio-repository/ftw-podcast-marijuana-industry-corruption-081519.mp3/view; "Client Alert: California Bureau of Cannabis Control Seeks to Regulate Cannabis at Local Level," Churchwell White, accessed July 15, 2020, https://churchwellwhite.com/california-bureau-of-cannabis-control-seeks-to-regulate-cannabis-at-local-level/; Margolin & Lawrence, "Applying for a Commercial Cannabis License: State vs. Local," August 13, 2018,

https://blog.margolinlawrence.com/blog.margolinlawrence.com/correction/applying-for-a-commercial-cannabis-license-state-vs.-local.

- ¹⁷ U.S. Department of Justice, "City Officials Admit to Accepting Bribes," press release, June 11, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/city-officials-admit-accepting-bribes
- ¹⁸ Adam Elmahrek and Ruben Vives, "FBI raids Compton councilman's home, Baldwin Park city attorney's office in pot inquiry," *The Los Angeles Times*, November 3, 2020, https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2020-11-03/fbi-cannabis-investigation-baldwin-park-compton
- ¹⁹ "Santillan & Devlin, LLC," Dun & Bradstreet, profile, accessed July 15, 2020, https://www.dandb.com/businessdirectory/santillandevlinllc-sacramento-ca-3996579.html; "Why Santillan Devlin, LLC.," Santillan & Devlin, accessed July 15, 2020, https://www.santillandevlinllc.com/why-santillan-devlin-llc/; "Schenirer's Message: Thank You Joe Devlin, Welcome Allison Joe," Sierra Curtis Neighborhood Association, accessed July 15, 2020, https://sierra2.org/schenirers-message-thank-joe-devlin-welcome-allison-joe/; "Jay Schnenirer," Merge Summit, accessed July 15, 2020, https://www.emergeypsummit.com/speakers/jay-schenirer/.
 ²⁰ "About Darrell," Darrell Steinberg's mayor page, accessed July 16, 2020, https://www.steinberg4sac.com/about-darrell/; Darrell Steinberg," profile, Ballotpedia, accessed July 16, 2020, https://ballotpedia.org/Darrell_Steinberg; City of Sacramento, "Measure Y," Ordinance No. 2016-0009, February 9, 2016, https://elections.saccounty.net/ElectionInformation/Documents/2016-June%20Primary/Measure%20Y%20-%20EN.pdf.
- ²¹ City of Sacramento Public Portal for Campaign Finance Disclosure, Advanced Search for transaction data (name search: Devlin), transaction search results, accessed on July 16, 2020, https://public.netfile.com/pub2/Default.aspx?aid=SAC.

 ²² Ibid.
- ²³ Brian MacIver, "Sacramento Mayor Adds Name to List of Proposition 64 Supporters," Cannabis Business Times, September 27, 2016, https://www.cannabisbusinesstimes.com/article/092716-sacramento-mayor-supports-prop-64/; Peter Hecht, "Sacramento's Pot Tax Falls Short at the Polls," Sacramento Bee, June 8, 2016, https://www.sacbee.com/news/california/california-weed/article82603957.html.
- https://www.santillandevlinllc.com/why-santillan-devlin-llc/; Peter Hecht, "Sacramento Has Drafted the 'Quarterback' for Its Commercial Marijuana Team," Sacramento Bee, May 9, 2017, http://www.sachoo.com/nows/local/articlo140538030 html: Letter from Howard Chan, City of Sacramento

²⁴ "Why Santillan Devlin, LLC," Santillan Devlin LLC, accessed February 1, 2021,

http://www.sacbee.com/news/local/article149538929.html; Letter from Howard Chan, City of Sacramento City Manager, to Joseph Devlin, May 29, 2019, https://media.bizj.us/view/img/11377783/jd-redacted.pdf.

- ²⁵ "STATE OF CANNABIS 2018: Retail & Distribution Progress Report," YouTube video, posted by "Hybrid Forest Productions," October 16, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=D4hLojHGoF4; lkanik Farms About page, accessed July 16, 2020, https://www.ikanikfarms.com/about; City of Sacramento, "Office of Cannabis Management," accessed July 16, 2020, https://www.cityofsacramento.org/City-Manager/Divisions-Programs/Cannabis; City of Sacramento, Office of Cannabis Management, "Frequently Asked Questions," accessed July 16, 2020, https://www.cityofsacramento.org/Finance/Revenue/Sacramento-Marijuana-Information/Frequently-Asked-Questions; Hecht, "Sacramento Has Drafted the 'Quarterback' for Its Commercial Marijuana Team."
- ²⁶ Foon Rhee, "Editor's Note: Revolving Door," Sacramento News & Review (blog), July 23, 2019, https://sacblog.newsreview.com/2019/07/23/editors-note-revolving-door/; However, many of the cannabis companies that Devlin regulated also sold hemp-derived products, so it is unclear how he avoided this conflict. ²⁷ Dale Kasler and Ryan Sabalow, "Rice-Growing Experiment Will Cut Water Use but Subtract from Habitat," Sacramento Bee, March 21, 2016, https://www.sacbee.com/news/california/water-and-

drought/article67371092.html; Lisa Renner, "Say Hello to Eleni Kounalakis," Capitol Weekly, November 27, 2018, https://capitolweekly.net/say-hello-eleni-kounalakis/; Rhee, "Editor's Note: Revolving Door"; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-1, Nor-Cal Hemp, LLC, filed April 9, 2019,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201910610471-26059810; "Conway Preservation Group, LLC," profile, OpenCorporates, June 29, 2020,

https://opencorporates.com/companies/us_ca/200434310110.

http://qcode.us/codes/sacramentocounty/view.php?topic=6-6_88&showAll=1&frames=on; Peter Hecht and Nashelly Chavez, "Sacramento City Council Approves Hotly Debated Marijuana Cultivation Ordinance," Sacramento Bee, November 23, 2016, https://www.sacbee.com/news/local/article116655963.html

³¹ Sacramento City Code, Chapter 5.150 Cannabis Businesses, 5.150.350,

http://www.qcode.us/codes/sacramento/view.php?topic=5-5_150-iii-5_150_350; Theresa Clift, Ryan Sabalow, and Dale Kasler, "How Sacramento Failed to Monitor Its Cannabis Storefronts, As the FBI Steps in," Sacramento Bee, October 21, 2019, https://www.sacbee.com/news/california/article236200298.html; "Will Bad Actors Have a 'Monopoly' on Sacramento's Legal Weed Industry?"; Craig Powell, "Up in Smoke: How City Abuses its Own Pot Rules," Inside Sacramento, December 2019, https://insidesacramento.com/up-in-smoke/.

³² City of Sacramento, "Cannabis Opportunity Reinvestment and Equity (CORE) Program," accessed July 16, 2020, https://www.cityofsacramento.org/Finance/Revenue/Sacramento-Marijuana-Information/Core-Program; Resolution No. 2018-0323, Adopted by the Sacramento City Council August 9, 2018,

https://www.cityofsacramento.org/-/media/Corporate/Files/Finance/Revenue/Marijuana/Reso-2018-0323.pdf?la=en; Dennis McCoy, "Sacramento City Council Approves Cannabis Program for Disenfranchised Groups," Sacramento Business Journal, November 29, 2017,

https://www.bizjournals.com/sacramento/news/2017/11/29/sacramento-city-council-approves-cannabis-program.html; Clift, Sabalow, and Kasler, "How Sacramento Failed to Monitor Its Cannabis Storefronts, As the FBI Steps in."

³³ Dennis McCoy, "Letter Confirms City Cannabis Chief Devlin Was Fired," Sacramento Business Journal, July 15, 2019, https://www.bizjournals.com/sacramento/news/2019/07/15/letter-confirms-city-cannabis-chief-devlin-was.html; Letter from Howard Chan, City of Sacramento City Manager, to Joseph Devlin, May 29, 2019. https://media.bizj.us/view/img/11377783/jd-redacted.pdf

³⁴ Clift, Sabalow, and Kasler, "How Sacramento Failed to Monitor Its Cannabis Storefronts, As the FBI Steps in"; Exhibit 99.1, CalEthos, January 2020,

https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1174891/000149315220000736/ex99-1.htm.

³⁵ Steph Rodriguez, "Cultivating Change," Edible Sacramento, accessed November 1, 2019, http://ediblesacramento.com/editorial/139-spring-2018/1683-spring18-cultivating-change; Brad Branan, "It's Still Unclear if Recreational Marijuana Will Be Sold in Sacramento on Jan. 1," Sacramento Bee, December 29, 2017, https://www.sacbee.com/news/california/california-weed/article192064224.html.
³⁶ Rodriguez, "Cultivating Change."

³⁷ "5380 South Watt Ave," Sacramento Community Development Tracker, last updated February 25, 2020, https://sacramento.civicinsight.com/addresses/701221/5380-south-watt-ave#case_number=z17_060; City of Sacramento Approved Conditional Use Permits, accessed July 16, 2020, https://www.cityofsacramento.org/-/media/Corporate/Files/Finance/Revenue/Marijuana/Approved-CUPs-for-Webpage-2.pdf?la=en; City of Sacramento, Operating Permit Search, Record OP-00014, accessed on July 16, 2020, https://aca.accela.com/SACRAMENTO/Cap/CapDetail.aspx?Module=Operating Permit&TabName= Operating Permit&capID1=17CAP&capID2=00000&capID3=0000L&agencyCode=SACRAMENTO&IsToShowInspection=.

³⁸Brad Branan and Molly Sullivan, "Here's the Lowdown on Recreational Marijuana Starting New Year's Day in Sacramento," Sacramento Bee, December 31, 2017, https://www.sacbee.com/news/local/article192372054.html.

²⁸ Joe Devlin's Form 700, Statement of Economic Interest, dated July 23, 2019 (PDF).

²⁹ "Will Bad Actors Have a 'Monopoly' on Sacramento's Legal Weed Industry?," Sacramento Bee, November 30, 2017, https://www.sacbee.com/opinion/editorials/article187431773.html

³⁰ Sacramento County Code, Chapter 6.88 Cannabis Cultivation, 6.88.010,

https://sacramento.granicus.com/MetaViewer.php?view id=21&clip id=4764&meta id=605225 do lbid.

https://pleasanthill.granicus.com/MetaViewer.php?view_id=2&clip_id=1652&meta_id=124835; Dennis McCoy, "Cannabis Company on the Cusp of Going Public Opens Sacramento Office with Former City Cannabis Chief," Sacramento Business Journal, July 5, 2019, https://www.bizjournals.com/sacramento/news/2019/07/05/cannabis-company-on-the-cusp-of-going-public-opens.html.

⁴² "About," Ikanik Farms, accessed February 1, 2021, https://www.ikanikfarms.com/about; California Secretary of State, "T.H.C.A. INC Corporation – Statement of Information," November 12, 2019, https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=03855803-27215003

- ⁴³ McCoy, "Letter Confirms City Cannabis Chief Devlin Was Fired"; Letter from Howard Chan, City of Sacramento City Manager, to Joseph Devlin, May 29, 2019; Clift, Sabalow, and Kasler, "How Sacramento Failed to Monitor Its Cannabis Storefronts, As the FBI Steps in"; McCoy, "Cannabis Company on the Cusp of Going Public Opens Sacramento Office with Former City Cannabis Chief"; Rhee, "Editor's Note: Revolving Door."
- ⁴⁴ Palm Springs City Council Regular Meeting, February 13, 2020,

https://destinyhosted.com/agenda_publish.cfm?id=72567&mt=CC&get_month=2&get_year=2020&dsp=agm&seq =2057&rev=0&ag=1210&ln=9053&nseq=2058&nrev=0&pseq=2056&prev=0#ReturnTo9053; Palm Springs City Council Staff Report, February 13, 2020,

https://destinyhosted.com/palmsdocs/2020/CC/20200213_1211/2057_1I_OCR.pdf; "Ikänik Farms, Inc. Is Pleased to Provide a Corporate Update from the Company's Chief Executive Officer," Cision, March 12, 2020, https://www.newswire.ca/news-releases/ikanik-farms-inc-is-pleased-to-provide-a-corporate-update-from-the-company-s-chief-executive-officer-871016024.html; Jared Gnam, "Ikänik Farms Makes First Pharmaceutical Cannabis Oil Sale in Colombia," Mugglehead, July 7, 2020, https://mugglehead.com/ikanik-farms-makes-first-pharmaceutical-cannabis-oil-sale-in-colombia/; "Spearmint Rhino Consulting Worldwide, Inc.," profile, Dun & Bradstreet, accessed July 15, 2020, https://www.dnb.com/business-directory/company-profiles.spearmint_rhino_consulting_worldwide_inc.840641b5f549fa2528b8373bee527f1b.html; "Spearmint Rhino Strip Club Limo Service," Vegas VIP Limousine, accessed July 15, 2020, https://www.vegasviplimo.com/strip-club-transportation/spearmint-rhino.html.

⁴⁵ Felicia Alvarez, "Local Dispensary Owners Accused of Running a Cannabis 'Ponzi' Scheme," Sacramento Business Journal, July 1, 2020, https://www.bizjournals.com/sacramento/news/2020/01/07/local-dispensary-owners-accused-of-running-a.html; The media has attributed various names to this group of nine Karapetyan-controlled dispensaries. For the sake of clarity, this chapter will refer to these dispensaries collectively as the "Kolas group." Recently, some of Karapetyan's dispensaries have changed their names to include Kolas in the title, which is the brand name that the company uses for marketing purposes and that has come to be most associated with the group.

⁴⁶ Theresa Clift, Dale Kasler, and Ryan Sabalow, "California Cannabis King Linked to Ukrainian Who Was Indicted with Giuliani Associates," Sacramento Bee, October 13, 2019,

https://www.sacbee.com/news/california/article236118253.html; Theresa Clift, Dale Kasler, and Ryan Sabalow, "He Survived a Stabbing to Become Sacramento's Pot King. The Story of the 'Sactown Five,'" Sacramento Bee, December 26, 2019, https://www.sacbee.com/news/investigations/article238410678.html; Theresa Clift, "Sacramento Cannabis Kings Donated Big Money to California Politicians," Sacramento Bee, November 13, 2019, https://www.sacbee.com/news/local/article237134319.html; Sacramento City Code, Chapter 5.150 Cannabis Businesses, 5.150.355, accessed July 15, 2020, http://www.qcode.us/codes/sacramento/view.php?topic=5-5_150-iii-5_150_355&frames=on.

⁴⁷ Dale Kasler, Theresa Clift, and Ryan Sabalow, "Indicted Ukrainian Gained Solid Foothold in Sacramento Pot World. Mayor Wants New Audit," Sacramento Bee, October 15, 2019,

https://www.sacbee.com/news/california/article236250803.html; Clift, Kasler, and Sabalow, "He Survived a Stabbing to Become Sacramento's Pot King. The Story of the 'Sactown Five.'" Felicia Alvarez, "Critics of Local Cannabis Industry Group Plan Rival Organization," Sacramento Business Journal, January

³⁹ City of Sacramento, City Council Report, Audit of the Cannabis Storefront Dispensary Permitting Process, November 10, 2020,

⁴¹ Cannus Partners, presentation, March 2019,

31, 2020, https://www.bizjournals.com/sacramento/news/2020/01/31/critics-of-local-cannabis-industry-group-plan.html

⁴⁸ Brad Branan, "Sacramento Council Members Question Expansion of Pot Sales After Audit Cites Non-Compliance Issues," Sacramento Bee, November 2, 2017, https://www.sacbee.com/news/local/article182207126.html; Felicia Alvarez, "Cannabis Giant Kolas Under Investigation amid Reports of Ties to Indicted Ukrainian Businessman," Sacramento Business Journal, October 14, 2019,

https://www.bizjournals.com/sacramento/news/2019/10/14/cannabis-giant-kolas-under-investigation-amid.html; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-12, Capitol Compliance Management, LLC, filed May 23, 2019, https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201708910389-26278969.

⁴⁹ Branan, "Sacramento Council Members Question Expansion of Pot Sales After Audit Cites Non-Compliance Issues."

⁵⁰ Ibid.; Alvarez, "Cannabis Giant Kolas Under Investigation amid Reports of Ties to Indicted Ukrainian Businessman,"

https://www.bizjournals.com/sacramento/news/2019/10/14/cannabis-giant-kolas-under-investigation-amid.html; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-12, Capitol Compliance Management, LLC, filed May 23, 2019. https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201708910389-26278969

⁵¹ City of Sacramento, Office of the City Auditor, Audit of the City's Medical Marijuana Dispensaries, Report No. 2017-06, October 2017, https://www.cityofsacramento.org/-/media/Corporate/Files/Auditor/Audit-Reports/Audit-of-the-Medical-Marijuana-Dispensaries.pdf?la=en.

⁵² Sam Stanton and Ryan Sabalow, "FBI Investigating Whether Sacramento Pot Businesses Paid Bribes to Public Officials," Sacramento Bee, October 14, 2019, https://www.sacbee.com/news/business/article236200593.html.

⁵³ Joe Khalil, "Sacramento Pot Industry Under Fire As Mayor Calls for Investigation," Fox 40, October 15, 2019, https://fox40.com/news/local-news/sacramento-pot-industry-under-fire-as-mayor-calls-for-investigation/.

⁵⁴ Clift, Sabalow, and Kasler, "How Sacramento Failed to Monitor Its Cannabis Storefronts, As the FBI Steps in."

⁵⁵ Clift, Kasler, and Sabalow, "He Survived a Stabbing to Become Sacramento's Pot King. The Story of the 'Sactown Five.'"

⁵⁶ California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-12, 5711 Florin Perkins LLC, filed September 17, 2018, https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201529410346-24857403; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-12, HEDG 825 LLC, filed December 19, 2017,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201413910266-23365298; City of Sacramento, Community Development, Planning Entitlement Application for Marijuana Cultivation for HEDG 825 LLC and 5711 Florin Perkins LLC, received June 26, 2017,

https://sacramento.civicinsight.com/assets/attachments/sacramento/7397461/Z17-118_APP.pdf; City of Sacramento, Office of the City Clerk, Contract Routing Sheet, Contract #2019-1171, received August 18, 2019, https://sacramento.civicinsight.com/assets/attachments/sacramento/12662733/Final%20Signed%20NRP.pdf.

⁵⁷ U.S. Department of Justice, "Glendale Attorney Pleads Guilty to Using Client Trust Accounts to Launder More than \$500,000 Generated by Tax Fraud Scheme," press release, December 14, 2018,

 $\frac{https://www.justice.gov/usao-cdca/pr/glendale-attorney-pleads-guilty-using-client-trust-accounts-launder-more-500000.$

⁵⁸ "Southern California Armenian Democrats Unite Behind Dave Jones!," Fresno County Dems, March 17, 2018, https://fresnocountydemocrats.org/southern-california-armenian-democrats-unite-behind-dave-jones/.

⁵⁹ "Trulieve Reports Strong Operational Results and Record Revenue in the First Quarter of 2020," Trulieve, press release, May 20, 2020, https://investors.trulieve.com/news-releases/news-release-details/trulieve-reports-strong-operational-results-and-record-revenue; Jeff Smith, "Trulieve's Dominance in Florida Increases Again As Many Firms Come to a Standstill," Marijuana Business Daily, May 11, 2020, https://mjbizdaily.com/trulieve-dominance-in-florida-increases-again-as-many-competitors-come-to-a-standstill/; David Jagielski, "Better Buy: Trulieve vs. Curaleaf," Motley Fool, January 1, 2020, https://www.fool.com/investing/2020/01/01/better-buy-trulieve-vs-curaleaf.aspx.

⁶⁰ Jeffrey Schweers, "Turnover at the Top As Trulieve Expands Its Business Operations," Tallahassee Democrat, March 21, 2019, https://www.tallahassee.com/story/news/2019/03/21/turnover-top-trulieve-expands-its-business-operations/3216516002/.

⁶¹ Nexis Advance search, comprehensive business report, search: company(Golden Health & Wellness), city(SACRAMENTO), radius(30), state(CA); California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form RA-100, Golden Health & Wellness Inc., filed April 21, 2014, https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=03222255-17723024; "Golden Health & Wellness, Inc; Experian Commercial Credit Scores," Lexis Advance, May 7, 2020, https://advance.lexis.com/document/?pdmfid=1519360&crid=59291ea2-af7d-4a7d-9b86-5cc056e89b85&pddocfullpath=%2Fshared%2Fdocument%2Fcompany-financial%2Furn%3AcontentItem%3A5B09-B230-DFJN-64SX-00000-

00&pdcontentcomponentid=405302&pdteaserkey=sr13&pditab=allpods&ecomp=kzJ3k&earg=sr13&prid=7a8ac09 5-50ad-4bb5-8cb6-715fe4b00ae1; Felicia Alvarez, "City Turned a Blind Eye to Dispensary Consolidation for Years, Lawsuit Alleges," Sacramento Business Journal, October 18, 2019,

https://www.bizjournals.com/sacramento/news/2019/10/18/city-turned-a-blind-eye-to-dispensary.html.

- ⁶² California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form RA-100, Golden Health & Wellness Inc., filed April 21, 2014; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form RST MU-GS, Golden Health & Wellness Inc., filed October 24, 2018, https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=03222255-25066055.
- 63 "Golden Health & Wellness, Inc; Experian Commercial Credit Scores."
- ⁶⁴ Wyoming Secretary of State, "Sactown HCP, LLC," filed November 3, 2015,

https://wyobiz.wyo.gov/Business/FilingDetails.aspx?eFNum=0321950470710450150221792180951891431032461 04201; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-5, Sactown HCP, LLC, filed December 17, 2015, https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201535110081-20089444; Wyoming Secretary of State, "Golden Health and Wellness, LLC," filed March 10, 2016,

https://wyobiz.wyo.gov/Business/FilingDetails.aspx?eFNum=2411691971181071950482360210332162151130032 06238; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-5, Golden Health and Wellness, LLC, filed April 1, 2016, https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201609910109-20593447; Wyoming Secretary of State, "Marpe, LLC," filed March 22, 2016,

https://wyobiz.wyo.gov/Business/FilingDetails.aspx?eFNum=2101321621031370081950160110001880350420821 92243; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-5, Marpe, LLC, filed March 24, 2016,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201608510059-20532191; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-12, Marpe Cultivation LLC, filed November 29, 2017,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201711410082-23264484; "NV Reno Optco I, LLC," profile, OpenCorporates, filed November 6, 2015, https://opencorporates.com/companies/us_nv/E0523872015-6; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-5, NV Reno Optco I, LLC, filed February 16, 2016,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201604810062-20363769; Florida Secretary of State, Electronic Articles of Organization for Florida Limited Liability Company, for C2CX6, LLC, filed April 29, 2016, http://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/ConvertTiffToPDF?storagePath=COR%5C2016%5C0504%5C40 196234.tif&documentNumber=L16000084750.

⁶⁵ City of Sacramento, City Council Report, Audit of the Cannabis Storefront Dispensary Permitting Process, November 10, 2020,

https://sacramento.granicus.com/MetaViewer.php?view_id=21&clip_id=4764&meta_id=605225

⁶⁶ Nexis Advance search, comprehensive business report, search: company(Golden Health & Wellness), city(SACRAMENTO), radius(30), state(CA); City of Sacramento, Community Development, Project Notification, File No. Z16-035, received June 16, 2016,

https://sacramento.civicinsight.com/assets/attachments/sacramento/6555453/Z16-

035%20Notification%20Routing.pdf; Advance search, public records property history report, search: street address(1115 FEE DR), city(sacramento), state (CA); California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-5, Sactown HCP, LLC., filed December 17, 2015,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201535110081-20089444.

⁶⁷ California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-5, Sactown HCP, LLC., filed December 17, 2015; Wyoming Business Filings, Sactown HCP, LLC, filed November 3, 2015,

https://wyobiz.wyo.gov/Business/FilingDetails.aspx?eFNum=0321950470710450150221792180951891431032461 04201; Advance search, public records property history report, search: street address(1115 FEE DR), city(sacramento), state (CA); City of Sacramento, Community Development, Project Notification, File No. Z16-035, received June 16, 2016; City of Sacramento, Community Development, Appeal of Golden Health and Wellness,

December 11, 2014,

https://sacramento.civicinsight.com/assets/attachments/sacramento/2941269/PDC%20appeal%20staff%20report.pdf

⁶⁸ California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form RST MU-GS, Perchta, Inc., filed October 24, 2018,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=03504671-25066054; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form RST MU-GS, Golden Health & Wellness, filed October 24, 2018,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=03222255-25066055; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form RST MU-GS, Sacramento Commercial Services, Inc., filed October 24, 2018,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=03168625-25066056; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form RST MU-GS, Doc's Cooperative, Inc., filed October 24, 2018,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=03230553-25066057; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form RST MU-GS, C9 Alliance Cooperative, Inc., filed October 24, 2018,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=03467127-25066058; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form RST MU-GS, Safe Accessible Solutions, filed October 24, 2018,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=03594427-25066059; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form RST MU-GS, Alternative Medical Center, filed October 24, 2018,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=03212192-25066060; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form RST MU-GS, CC101, filed October 24, 2018,

https://business search.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=03352718-25066061.

⁶⁹ "Marpe, LLC," profile, OpenCorporates, accessed July 16, 2020,

https://opencorporates.com/companies/us_wy/2016-000709664; "MARPE CULTIVATION LLC," profile,

OpenCorporates, accessed July 16, 2020, https://opencorporates.com/companies/us_ca/201711410082; "Marpe Holdings LLC," profile, OpenCorporates, accessed July 16, 2020,

https://opencorporates.com/companies/us_wy/2016-000716577; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-12, MARPE CULTIVATION LLC, filed November 29, 2017,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201711410082-23264484; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-12, BSEEN, LLC, filed September 27, 2018,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201500610021-24915312; Sequoia Master List, Marijuana Business Daily, accessed July 16, 2020, https://mjbizdaily.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/Sequoia-Analytical-Labs-Tested-Products-List.pdf.

⁷⁰ Trulieve Cannabis Corp., Listing Statement – Form 2A, September 2018, https://investors.trulieve.com/static-files/07aad5c5-5380-429c-8afa-f3953a2c1c21.

⁷¹ About Corporation Wiki," Corporation Wiki, accessed July 16, 2020, https://www.corporationwiki.com/about; "Benjamin Atkins," profile, Corporation Wiki, accessed July 16, 2020,

https://www.corporationwiki.com/Florida/Dunedin/benjamin-atkins-P235634.aspx; Search Results: "Sactown HCP," Corporation Wiki, accessed July 16, 2020,

https://www.corporationwiki.com/search/results?term=sactown%20hcp; Search Results: "Sactown HCP," OpenCorporates, accessed July 16, 2020,

https://opencorporates.com/companies?jurisdiction_code=&q=sactown+hcp&utf8=%E2%9C%93; "Sactown HCP, LLC," profile, OpenCorporates, accessed July 16, 2020,

https://opencorporates.com/companies/us_ca/201535110081; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-5, Sactown HCP, LLC, filed December 17, 2015,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201535110081-20089444.

⁷² United States District Court, Southern District of New York, United States of America v. Lev Parnas, Igor Fruman, David Correia, and Andrey Kukushkin, October 10, 2019,

https://s.wsj.net/public/resources/documents/U.S.v.LevParnasetalIndictment.pdf?mod=article_inline; Zachary B. Wolf and Sean O'Key, "The Wild Indictment of Rudy's Associates, Annotated," CNN, October 10, 2019, https://www.cnn.com/interactive/2019/10/politics/ukraine-giuliani-associates-indictment-annotated/.

⁷³ Patrick McGreevy, "Ukraine-born Man Indicted with Giuliani Associates Has His California Pot License Probed," Los Angeles Times, October 16, 2019, https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2019-10-16/california-cannabis-regulators-investigation-licenses-indicted-ukrainian-born-businessman.

74 "Sharp Source," profile, Cortera, accessed July 16, 2020,

https://start.cortera.com/company/research/m1o4sxl5j/sharp-source/; California Secretary of State Official Filing,

Form N, Sharp Source, filed February 8, 2019,

https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=03606632-25641579; Clift, Kasler, and Sabalow, "California Cannabis King Linked to Ukrainian Who Was Indicted with Giuliani Associates."

- ⁷⁵ Ben Wieder, "Russian confirmed as source of funds in alleged Parnas, Fruman 'straw donor' scheme,: *The Sacramento Bee*, October 8, 2020, https://www.sacbee.com/news/california/california-weed/article246311690.html
- ⁷⁶ Ben Wieder and Kevin G. Hall, "Pot Lawsuit May Provide Clues to Russian Funds in Parnas, Fruman Straw Donor Scheme," McClatchy DC, October 11, 2019, https://www.mcclatchydc.com/news/politics-government/article236028683.html; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-1, KKMC Management, LLC, filed June 13, 2016, https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201616610061-20875773; Alvarez, "Cannabis Giant Kolas Under Investigation amid Reports of Ties to Indicted Ukrainian Businessman"; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-1, Legacy Botanical Company, LLC, filed February 16, 2016, https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201605310106-20384278.
- ⁷⁷. California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-1, Legacy Botanical Company, LLC, filed February 16, 2016; California Secretary of State Official Filing, Form LLC-5, NV Reno Optco I, LLC, filed February 16, 2016, https://businesssearch.sos.ca.gov/Document/RetrievePDF?Id=201604810062-20363769.
- ⁷⁸ "NV Reno Optco I, LLC," profile, OpenCorporates, accessed July 16, 2020, https://opencorporates.com/companies/us nv/E0523872015-6.
- ⁷⁹ Florida Secretary of State, Electronic Articles of Organization for Florida Limited Liability Company, for C2CX6, LLC, filed April 29, 2016; James V. Baker, "Trulieve Cannabis Has Lost Its Luster," Seeking Alpha, April 12, 2019, https://seekingalpha.com/article/4254174-trulieve-cannabis-lost-luster.
- ⁸⁰ Florida Secretary of State, Electronic Articles of Organization for Florida Limited Liability Company, for C2CX6, LLC, filed April 29, 2016,
- http://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/SearchResultDetail?inquirytype=EntityName&directionType=Initial&searchNameOrder=C2CX6%20L16000084750
- ⁸¹ "Medical Cannabis Dispensary Opens in Clearwater," Channel 8 News, August 18, 2016, https://www.wfla.com/news/medical-cannabis-dispensary-opens-in-clearwater/.
- ⁸² Mary Ellen Klas, "Gov. Rick Scott Signs 'Charlotte's Web' Medical Marijuana Bill," *Tampa Bay Times*, November 7, 2014, https://www.tampabay.com/news/politics/stateroundup/gov-scott-signs-charlottes-web-marijuana-bill-into-law/2184590/.
- ⁸³ "History of Florida Amendment 2," CannaMD, accessed August 24, 2020, https://www.cannamd.com/florida-amendment-2/.
- ⁸⁴ Nelsa Vazquez and Hector H. Sandoval, "The Legalization of Medical Marijuana and its Effect on Florida's Economy," Bureau of Economic and Business Research UFL, March 2, 2017, https://www.bebr.ufl.edu/economics/website-article/legalization-medical-marijuana-and-its-effect-florida's-economy.
- ⁸⁵ Scott Powers, "Charlotte's Web Medical Marijuana Bill Creates Opportunities for Handful of Growers," *Orlando Sentinel*, May 9, 2014, https://www.orlandosentinel.com/news/os-xpm-2014-05-09-os-medical-marijuana-growers-monopoly-20140509-story.html.
- ⁸⁶ Francisco Alvarado, "Florida Pot Growers May Soon Get Rich," *Miami New Times*, August 29, 2017, https://www.miaminewtimes.com/news/meet-floridas-medical-marijuana-moguls-9625984.
- ⁸⁷ Daniel Ducassi, "Brandes Files Bill to Implement Medical Marijuana Amendment," *Politico*, February 1, 2017, https://www.politico.com/states/florida/story/2017/02/brandes-files-bill-to-implement-medical-marijuana-amendment-109254.
- ⁸⁸ Jeff Smith, "Florida's Medical Cannabis Industry Has Only One Truly Dominant Player," Marijuana Business Daily, September 11, 2019, https://mjbizdaily.com/floridas-medical-cannabis-industry-only-one-dominant-player/.

 ⁸⁹ Ibid.
- ⁹⁰ Ibid.
- ⁹¹ Jolene Hansen, "Florida Firsts," *Cannabis Business Times*, November 2017, http://magazine.cannabisbusinesstimes.com/article/november-2017/florida-firsts.aspx.
- ⁹² Nick Evans, "First in Florida: Marijuana Dispensary Opens in Tallahassee," WLRN, July 26, 2016, https://www.wlrn.org/2016-07-26/first-in-florida-marijuana-dispensary-opens-in-tallahassee.

¹⁰¹ Florida Lobbying Details for Brian Ballard for 2014, accessed August 24, 2020, https://floridalobbyist.gov/LobbyistInformation/LobbyistDetail/3490?year=2014&Branch=L.

https://floridalobbyist.gov/LobbyistInformation/PrincipalDetail/16789?year=2018&Branch=L.

¹⁰² Florida Lobbying Legislative Principal Details for George Hackney, Inc d/b/a Trulieve for 2016, accessed August 24, 2020, https://floridalobbyist.gov/LobbyistInformation/PrincipalDetail/16789?year=2016&Branch=L; Florida Lobbying Legislative Principal Details for George Hackney, Inc d/b/a Trulieve for 2018, accessed August 24, 2020,

¹⁰³ Trulieve's Application, PART III(C)(3): DISPENSARY PREMISES, RESOURCES AND PERSONNEL PDF page 131 (PDF File).

¹⁰⁴ Schweers, "Who Is J.T. Burnette? Indicted Real Estate Mogul a Key Player in Tallahassee Redevelopment."

¹⁰⁵ Part III A 1- Cultivation Technical Ability Redacted, Hackney Nursery Company (Trulieve) Application, 2015, pg. 9.

¹⁰⁶ Updated Redacted Executive Summary, Hackney Nursery Company (Trulieve) Application, 2015, pg. 1.

¹⁰⁷ Ammann, "Halsey Beshears Tangled up in Charlotte's Web."

¹⁰⁸ Listing Statement Form 2A, Trulieve Cannabis Corp, accessed July 16, 2020,

https://investors.trulieve.com/static-files/07aad5c5-5380-429c-8afa-f3953a2c1c21; Frank Gluck, "Florida cannabis business ready for sales," News Press, July 20, 2016, https://www.news-

press.com/story/news/2016/07/20/florida-cannabis-business-wins-first-right-dispense/87343990/.

¹⁰⁹ Mariel Carbone, "Tallahassee Commission Passes Medical Marijuana Moratorium," WCTV, December 12, 2016, https://www.wctv.tv/content/news/Tallahassee-commission-to-consider-potential-medical-marijuana-moratorium-406086675.html.

¹¹⁰ City Council Meeting Items, City of Clearwater, January 19, 2017,

https://clearwater.legistar.com/MeetingDetail.aspx?ID=514941&GUID=FEC48469-B0AD-4B89-8203-

F560E7AA3447&Options=info|&Search=medical+marijuana; Tracey McManus, "Clearwater Imposes a Medical Marijuana Moratorium," Tampa Bay Times, January 26, 2017,

https://www.tampabay.com/news/localgovernment/clearwater-imposes-medical-marijuana-moratorium/2310996/; "Clearwater Gets State's Second Medical Pot Dispensary," WUSF News, August 18, 2016,

https://wusfnews.wusf.usf.edu/2016-08-18/clearwater-gets-states-second-medical-pot-dispensary.

¹¹¹ Mitch Perry, "Tampa City Council approves six month moratorium on medical marijuana dispensaries," Saint Petersburg Blog (blog), Accessed August 24, 2020, https://saintpetersblog.com/tampa-city-council-approves-six-month-moratorium-medical-marijuana-dispensaries/; Richard Danielson, "Tampa Extends Moratorium on New Local Rules for Medical Marijuana Dispensaries," Tampa Bay Times, April 20, 2017,

https://www.tampabay.com/tampa-extends-moratorium-on-new-local-rules-for-medical-marijuana/2321027/; Tony Marrero, "Trulieve Opens Medical Marijuana Dispensary in Tampa," Tampa Bay Times, January 27, 2017, https://www.tampabay.com/news/health/medicine/trulieve-opens-medical-marijuana-dispensary-in-tampa/2311039/.

¹¹² "FBI Serves City with Subpoenas Related to CRA Deals," *Tallahassee Reports*, June 22, 2017, https://tallahasseereports.com/2017/06/22/fbi-serves-city-with-subpoenas-related-to-cra-deals/.

⁹³ Jeffrey Schweers, "Who is J.T. Burnette? Indicted Estate Mogul a Key Place in Tallahassee Redevelopment," Tallahassee Democrat, May 9, 2019, https://www.tallahassee.com/story/news/local/state/2019/05/09/john-j-t-burnette-tallahassee-indictment-fbi-maddox-key-player-city-redevelopment-corruption/1132931001/.

⁹⁴ "Who Are the Major Donors to Local Campaigns?," *Tallahassee Reports*, October 16, 2014, https://tallahasseereports.com/2014/10/16/who-are-the-major-local-political-donors/.

⁹⁵ Debra Borchardt, "Florida Medical Marijuana Sales Could Rival Colorado by 2020," *Forbes*, December 9, 2016, https://www.forbes.com/sites/debraborchardt/2016/12/09/florida-medical-marijuana-sales-could-rival-colorado-by-2020/#31c1d18d194d.

⁹⁶ Mary Ellen Klas, "Potential Florida Pot Crop Prompts Much Interest, but Business Will Be Limited," *Tampa Bay Times*, May 8, 2014, https://www.tampabay.com/news/health/potential-florida-pot-crop-prompts-much-interest-but-business-will-be/2178981/.

⁹⁷ Ibid.

⁹⁸ Phil Ammann, "Halsey Beshears Tangled up in Charlotte's Web," Florida Politics, October 29, 2015, https://floridapolitics.com/archives/193506-halsey-beshears-tangled-up-in-charlottes-web.

⁹⁹ Truelieve 2017 Annual Report.

¹⁰⁰ Ibid.

¹¹³ Sean Rossman, "FBI Agents Went Undercover to Florida's Capital for the 'Biggest Investigation in Years,'" USA Today, August 14, 2017, https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation-now/2017/08/14/fbi-went-undercover-floridas-capital-and-fallout-could-huge/566090001/; TaMaryn Waters, "Power Players Caught Up in FBI Investigation," Tallahassee Democrat, June 24, 2017,

https://www.tallahassee.com/story/money/2017/06/23/power-players-caught-up-fbi-investigation/420757001/.

- ¹¹⁴ Jeff Burlew, "CORRUPTION CONFIRMED: Scott Maddox, Paige Carter-Smith Guilty After 4-Year Tallahassee Probe," *Tallahassee Democrat*, August 6, 2019,
- $\frac{https://www.tallahassee.com/story/news/local/fbi/2019/08/06/scott-maddox-paige-carter-smith-plead-guilty-public-corruption-probe/1919742001/.$
- ¹¹⁵ Steve Stewart, "Local Businessman J.T. Burnette Indicted," *Tallahassee Reports*, May 9, 2019, https://tallahasseereports.com/2019/05/09/local-businessman-j-t-burnette-indcited/.
- ¹¹⁶ Burlew, "CORRUPTION CONFIRMED: Scott Maddox, Paige Carter-Smith Guilty After 4-Year Tallahassee Probe."
- $^{117}\,https://www.tallahassee.com/story/news/local/fbi/2020/07/29/judge-hinkle-pushes-back-tentative-j-t-burnette-trial-date-2021/5534715002/ .$
- ¹¹⁸ Gray Rohrer and Steven Lemongello, "DeSantis, Indicted Ukrainian-American Parnas Met at Least 6 Times, Governor's Office Says," *Orlando Sentinel*, November 15, 2019, https://www.orlandosentinel.com/politics/os-ne-desantis-parnas-fruman-20191115-ex5bvk6ezfavxgksokpnjoldty-story.html.
- ¹¹⁹ David Smiley, "Florida GOP Fundraisers, Donor Get Federal Subpoenas in Probe of Giuliani Associates," *Miami Herald*, November 21, 2019, https://www.miamiherald.com/news/politics-government/article237629109.html#storylink=cpy.
- 120https://www.floridalobbyist.gov/LobbyistInformation/LobbyistDetail/3490?year=2016&Branch=L
- ¹²¹ "Nikki Fried Proclaims She's 'The Head' of Florida's Democratic Party," WUSF News, accessed March 10, 2020, https://wusfnews.wusf.usf.edu/post/nikki-fried-proclaims-she-s-head-floridas-democratic-party.
- ¹²² Jason Garcia, "Nikki Fried: Florida's New Agriculture Commissioner," Florida Trend, February 25, 2019, https://www.floridatrend.com/article/26392/nikki-fried-floridas-new-agriculture-commissioner.
- Steve Stewart, "Nikki Fried's Net Worth Increases 416%, Tied to Former Cannabis Exec," Tallahassee Reports, July 9, 2019, https://tallahasseereports.com/2019/07/09/nikki-frieds-net-worth-increases-516-tied-to-former-cannabis-exec/.
- ¹²⁴ Jeffrey Schweers, "Surterrra, Trulieve Vie for Statewide Marijuana Market," *Tallahassee Democrat*, November 26, 2016, https://www.tallahassee.com/story/news/2016/11/26/two-companies-going-head-to-head-in-opening-dispensaries/94225780/.
- ¹²⁵ Alvarado, "Florida Pot Growers May Soon Get Rich."
- ¹²⁶ Mary Ellen Klas, "Florida Approves 5 Nurseries to Grow Medical Marijuana," Miami Herald, November 23, 2015, https://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/community/miami-dade/article46050920.html.
- ¹²⁷ Michael Auslen, "Corcoran's Brother is Lobbyist for Marijuana Grower Opposing Dispensary Caps," Tampa Bay Times, May 18, 2017, https://www.tampabay.com/corcorans-brother-is-lobbyist-for-marijuana-grower-opposing-dispensary-caps/2324367/.
- ¹²⁸ Garcia, "Nikki Fried: Florida's New Agriculture Commissioner."
- ¹²⁹ Peter Schorsch, "Personnel Note: Nikki Fried to Open Own Firm," Florida Politics, June 3, 2016, https://floridapolitics.com/archives/211645-personnel-note-nikki-fried.
- ¹³⁰ Jason Garcia, "Nikki Fried: Florida's New Agriculture Commissioner," Florida Trend, February 25, 2019, https://www.floridatrend.com/article/26392/nikki-fried-floridas-new-agriculture-commissioner; Skyler Swisher, "Florida Ag Commissioner Nikki Fried Engaged to Medical Marijuana Company Founder," *South Florida Sun Sentinel*, December 10, 2019, https://www.sun-sentinel.com/news/politics/fl-ne-nikki-fried-engagement-20191210-cx4avpp6nbbsvo6yo6b5x2njb4-story.html.
- ¹³¹ "Leading Medical Cannabis Company Surterra Wellness Announces Beau Wrigley as New CEO," Surterra, press release, November 14, 2018, https://www.surterra.com/press-releases/.
- ¹³² Samantha J. Gross, "Nikki Fried Says Her Blind Trust Is an 'Obligation' to Avoid Conflicts of Interest," *Miami Herald*, March 13, 2019, https://www.miamiherald.com/news/politics-government/state-politics/article227576154.html#storylink=cpy.
- ¹³³ Steve Stewart, "Nikki Fried's Net Worth Increases 416%, Tied to Former Cannabis Exec," *Tallahassee Reports*, July 9, 2019, https://tallahasseereports.com/2019/07/09/nikki-frieds-net-worth-increases-516-tied-to-former-cannabis-exec/.

134 Ibid.

- ¹³⁵ Brian Burgess, "Fried Plans to Disclose Hidden Income from 2018, but her 2017 Filings Found to Contain \$25,000 in New Errors," Capitolist, January 24, 2020, https://thecapitolist.com/fried-plans-to-disclose-hidden-income-from-2018-but-her-2017-filing-found-to-contain-25000-in-new-errors/
- ¹³⁶ Swisher, "Florida Ag Commissioner Nikki Fried Engaged to Medical Marijuana Company Founder." ¹³⁷ Ibid.
- ¹³⁸ "Edible Pot Products Get State Go-Ahead," *Tallahassee Reports,* August 27, 2020, https://tallahasseereports.com/2020/08/27/edible-pot-products-get-state-go-ahead/ ¹³⁹ Ibid.
- ¹⁴⁰ Jason Delgado, "Nikki Fried's political committee asks donors to help her 'push for cannabis legalization,'" *Florida Politics*, December 16, 2020, https://floridapolitics.com/archives/389231-nikki-frieds-political-committee-asks-donors-to-help-her-push-for-cannabis-legalization
- ¹⁴¹ "New York Medical Marijuana Laws and Regulations," Americans for Safe Access, accessed June 24, 2020, https://www.safeaccessnow.org/new_york_medical_marijuana_laws_and_regulations.
- ¹⁴² Jon Campbell, "Andrew Cuomo's Changing Position on Marijuana: A Timeline," Democrat & Chronicle, December 17, 2018, https://www.democratandchronicle.com/story/news/politics/albany/2018/05/25/andrew-cuomo-marijuana-timeline/632312002/.
- 143 Ibid.
- 144 Ibid.
- ¹⁴⁵ "New York Medical Marijuana Laws and Regulations," Americans for Safe Access; "New York Medical Cannabis Licensing: Is It Worth It for Anyone?," Harris Bricken, August 17, 2015,

https://harrisbricken.com/cannalawblog/new-york-cannabis-licensing/.

- ¹⁴⁶ "New York Medical Marijuana Laws and Regulations," Americans for Safe Access.
- ¹⁴⁷ "New York Cannabis Market Size, Share, and Trends Analysis Report by Cannabis Type (Medical, Recreational), by Product (Buds, Oils, Tinctures), by Medical Application (Chronic Pain, Mental Disorder, Cancer), and Segment Forecasts, 2019-2025)," Grand View Research, July 2019, https://www.grandviewresearch.com/industry-analysis/new-york-cannabis-market.

¹⁴⁸ Ibid.

- ¹⁴⁹ Kellie Ell, "Legalizing Marijuana in New York Could Create a \$3.1 Billion Market, Says NYC Comptroller," CNBC, May 16, 2018, https://www.cnbc.com/2018/05/16/legal-marijuana-in-ny-may-create-3-point-1-billion-market-nyc-comptroller.html.
- ¹⁵⁰ "Repeal Prohibition, Again," New York Times, accessed June 4, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2014/07/27/opinion/sunday/high-time-marijuana-legalization.html. ¹⁵¹ Ibid.
- ¹⁵² Jimmy Vielkind, "Cuomo Says He Remains Opposed to Recreational Marijuana," Politico, February 8, 2017, https://www.politico.com/states/new-york/albany/story/2017/02/cuomo-says-he-remains-opposed-to-recreational-marijuana-109436.
- ¹⁵³ Vivian Wang, "Cuomo Moves to Legalize Recreational Marijuana in New York Within Months," New York Times, December 17, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/17/nyregion/marijuana-legalization-cuomo.html.
- ¹⁵⁴ Rob Galbraith, "LittleSis: Cuomo Donors Poised to Profit from Legalized Marijuana," Daily Public, January 16, 2019, http://www.dailypublic.com/articles/01162019/littlesis-cuomo-donors-poised-profit-legalized-marijuana.
- ¹⁵⁵ Cuomo: Legalize and Tax Pot to Bring N.Y. \$300 Million," Bloomberg Tax, January 21, 2020,

https://news.bloombergtax.com/daily-tax-report/cuomo-legalize-and-tax-pot-to-bring-n-y-300-million.

- ¹⁵⁶ David Robinson, "Marijuana Legalization in New York: Here's the Money Behind Politically Charged Pot War," Journal News, last updated October 14, 2018,
- https://www.lohud.com/story/news/investigations/2018/10/09/new-york-marijuana-legalization/1535138002/.

 157 "Our Wish List," Smart Approaches to Marijuana, accessed June 24, 2020, https://learnaboutsam.org/our-wish-list/.
- ¹⁵⁸ Robinson, "Marijuana Legalization in New York: Here's the Money Behind Politically Charged Pot War."
- ¹⁵⁹ "Who We Are," MedMen, accessed June 3, 2020, https://www.medmen.com/who-we-are/#team; Jonathan Small, "How MedMen Became the Starbucks of Pot," Green Entrepreneur, July 9, 2018, https://www.greenentrepreneur.com/article/316124.

- ¹⁶⁰ Ben Schreckinger and Mona Zhang, "Lavish Parties, Greedy Pols and Panic Rooms: How the 'Apple of Pot' Collapsed," Politico, May 24, 2020, https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2020/05/24/up-in-smoke-marijuana-med-men-249301.
- ¹⁶¹ "Stores," MedMen, accessed June 3, 2020, https://www.medmen.com/stores.
- ¹⁶² MedMen Acquires New York Medical Marijuana Company," MedMen, press release, February 2, 2017, https://www.medmen.com/press-release-
- archive/MedMen%20acquires%20New%20York%20Medical%20Marijuana%20Company; "MedMen Acquires Troubled New York Medical Cannabis Licensee," Marijuana Business Daily, news brief, January 11, 2017, https://mjbizdaily.com/medmen-acquires-troubled-new-york-medical-cannabis-licensee/.
- ¹⁶³ New York State Board of Elections, Contribution Search (search Entity name "MedMen Opportunity Fund II LP," and Contributor Last Name "Modlin" from 01/01/2018-12/31/2018),
- https://www.elections.ny.gov/ContributionSearchB_Name.html; Sara Dorn, "Medical Marijuana Lobbyists Donated over \$150K to Cuomo's Campaign," New York Post, March 30, 2019,
- https://nypost.com/2019/03/30/medical-marijuana-lobbyists-donated-over-150k-to-cuomos-campaign/.
- ¹⁶⁴ Schreckinger and Zhang, "Lavish Parties, Greedy Pols and Panic Rooms: How the 'Apple of Pot' Collapsed." ¹⁶⁵ Ibid.
- ¹⁶⁶ David Robinson, "New York Marijuana: What to Know About Cannabis Lobbying and Political Influence," Journal News, April 1, 2019, https://www.lohud.com/story/news/investigations/2019/04/01/new-york-marijuana-lobbying/3312716002/.
- ¹⁶⁷ Schreckinger and Zhang, "Lavish Parties, Greedy Pols and Panic Rooms: How the 'Apple of Pot' Collapsed.
 ¹⁶⁸ Ihid
- ¹⁶⁹ Dorn, "Medical Marijuana Lobbyists Donated over \$150K to Cuomo's Campaign."
- ¹⁷⁰ Maggie Cowee, "Chart: New York's Medical Marijuana Program Grows, but Future Business Opportunity Hinges on Adult-Use Legalization," Marijuana Business Daily, February 18, 2020, https://mjbizdaily.com/new-york-medical-marijuana-program-grows-future-business-opportunity-recreational-legalization/.
- ¹⁷¹ Chris Bragg, "Cuomo's Campaign Manager Is a Lobbyist. Does it Matter?," Times Union, August 21, 2018, https://www.timesunion.com/news/article/Cuomo-s-campaign-manager-is-a-lobbyist-Does-it-13171943.php; Kenneth Lovett, "Cuomo Staffs up Re-Election Campaign with Former Obama and Clinton Consultants," New York Daily News, July 9, 2018, https://www.nydailynews.com/news/politics/ny-pol-cuomo-clinton-obama-nixon-20180708-story.html; "Maggie Moran," Kivvit, accessed June 24, 2020, https://www.kivvit.com/team-kivvit/maggie-moran.
- ¹⁷² Bragg, "Cuomo's Campaign Manager Is a Lobbyist. Does it Matter?"
- ¹⁷³ "Kivvit Releases New Report on How States Have Addressed Legalization Concerns, Announces Partnership with NJ Cannabusiness Association," Insider NJ, press release, February 16, 2018, https://www.insidernj.com/press-release/kivvit-releases-new-report-states-addressed-legalization-concerns-announces-partnership-nj-cannabusiness-association/.
- ¹⁷⁴ "Board," New Jersey Cannabusiness Association, accessed June 3, 2020, https://newjerseycannabusiness.com/board.
- ¹⁷⁵ "Legalize It: How States Have Dealt with Roadblocks to Cannabis Legalization," Scribd, February 2018, https://www.scribd.com/document/371672558/Legalize-
- lt?fbclid=lwAR0voqjvSucUSsoJOCqRBe0kJENXQv8Osa3Wf5xE2oqNtTyHaij-BVLOsYw (uploaded by Vin Ciniello). ¹⁷⁶ lbid.
- ¹⁷⁷ Ibid.
- ¹⁷⁸ Lovett, "Cuomo Staffs up Re-Election Campaign with Former Obama and Clinton Consultants"; Vielkind, "Cuomo Says He Remains Opposed to Recreational Marijuana."
- ¹⁷⁹ Bragg, "Cuomo's Campaign Manager Is a Lobbyist. Does it Matter?"
- ¹⁸⁰ Lisette Voytko, "New York Decriminalizes Recreational Marijuana, Falls Short of Governor's Goal to Legalize," Forbes, July 29, 2019, https://www.forbes.com/sites/lisettevoytko/2019/07/29/new-york-decriminalizes-recreational-marijuana-falls-short-of-governors-goal-to-legalize/#128c668fee70.
- ¹⁸¹ Joseph Spector and Jon Campbell, "Why Legalizing Marijuana in New York Failed, but Decriminalizing it Passed," Democrat & Chronicle, June 21, 2019,
- https://www.democratandchronicle.com/story/news/politics/albany/2019/06/21/why-legalizing-pot-new-york-failed-but-decriminalizing-passed/1521505001/.

¹⁸² Alicia Wallace, "Andrew Cuomo Promises to Legalize Cannabis in New York. It Could Be 'Gigantic,'" CNN, last updated January 10, 2020, https://www.cnn.com/2020/01/09/business/new-york-cannabis-legalization-2020-cuomo/index.html.

¹⁸³ Ibid.

¹⁸⁴ Jeremy Berke, "New York Gov. Cuomo Says It's 'Not Likely' Recreational Marijuana Will Be Legalized in New York's Budget This Year As the Coronavirus Outbreak Is the Focus in Albany," Business Insider, March 31, 2020, https://www.businessinsider.com/cuomo-legal-marijuana-likely-wont-be-included-new-york-budget-2020-3.

- ¹⁸⁵ Kurt Erickson, "Rauner Attacks Quinn over Medical Marijuana Secrecy," *Southern Illinoisan*, September 17, 2014, https://thesouthern.com/news/local/rauner-attacks-quinn-over-medical-marijuana-secrecy/article ²ab43ad5-04a5-53ea-aeba-a6849800d72b.html.
- ¹⁸⁶ "Legislator Gets Donations After Backing Medical Marijuana Law," Better Government Association, June 14, 2015, https://www.bettergov.org/news/legislator-gets-donations-after-backing-medical-marijuana-law/.
- ¹⁸⁷ LGIS News Service, "Illinois Political Aide Turned Lobbyist Swings for the Fences, and Connects," Prairie State Wire, August 28, 2017, https://prairiestatewire.com/stories/511198477-illinois-political-aide-turned-lobbyist-swings-for-the-fences-and-connects.
- ¹⁸⁸ "Cannabis, Clout and Corruption," Bronzeville Urban Green (blog), April 17, 2015,

http://www.chicagonow.com/bronzeville-urban-green/2015/04/cannabis-clout-and-corruption/.

¹⁸⁹ "Gov. Pat Quinn Signs Law Legalizing Medical Marijuana," UChicago Medicine, July 31, 2013, https://www.uchicagomedicine.org/forefront/news/gov-pat-quinn-signs-law-legalizing-medical-marijuana.

¹⁹⁰ Kim Bellware, "Pat Quinn's Last Move Disappoints Medical Marijuana Patients All over Illinois," *Huffington Post*, January 12, 2015, https://www.huffpost.com/entry/illinois-medical-marijuana-licenses-pat-quinn-bruce-rauner n 6458120.

¹⁹¹ Ibid.

- ¹⁹² Erickson, "Rauner Attacks Quinn over Medical Marijuana Secrecy."
- 193 Ibid.
- ¹⁹⁴ Ibid.; Kurt Erickson, "Revolving Door: Top Quinn Aide Turns Lobbyist," *Quad-City Times*, May 18, 2014, https://qctimes.com/news/local/govt-and-politics/revolving-door-top-quinn-aide-turns-lobbyist/article-4a70fa32-0657-520b-8ef3-8145a28deb61.html.
- ¹⁹⁵ Robert McCoppin, "Illinois Approves 2 Downstate Medical Marijuana Dispensaries," *Chicago Tribune*, April 6, 2015, https://www.chicagotribune.com/suburbs/northbrook/ct-illinois-medical-marijuana-dispensaries-met-20150406-story.html; Mike Fitzgerald, "Medical Cannabis Store Is Approved for Collinsville," Belleville News-Democrat, April 6, 2015, https://www.bnd.com/news/local/article17792075.html.
- ¹⁹⁶ Phil Rogers, "Gov. Rauner: Quinn to Blame for Medical Marijuana Mess," NBC Chicago, January 30, 2015, https://www.nbcchicago.com/news/local/gov-rauner-quinn-left-medical-marijuana-mess/52549/.
- ¹⁹⁷ "Rauner Awards Medical Marijuana Licenses and Permits," NBC Chicago, February 2, 2015, https://www.nbcchicago.com/news/local/rauner-awards-medical-marijuana-licenses-and-permits/95507/. ¹⁹⁸ Ibid.
- ¹⁹⁹ "Legislator Gets Donations After Backing Medical Marijuana Law."
- ²⁰⁰ Monique Garcia and John Keilman, "It Could Be Next Fall Before First Pot Clinics Open," *Chicago Tribune*, August 2, 2013, https://www.chicagotribune.com/politics/chi-quinn-to-sign-medical-marijuana-bill-thursday-20130731-story.html.
- ²⁰¹ "Illinois Doctors Backing Medical Marijuana Include Eight Disciplined by the IDPR," Illinois Review, April 17, 2013, https://illinoisreview.typepad.com/illinoisreview/2013/04/doc.html.
- ²⁰² "Legislator Gets Donations After Backing Medical Marijuana Law."
- ²⁰³ Ibid.
- ²⁰⁴ Ibid.
- ²⁰⁵ Ibid.; Secretary of State, Index Department, Lobbyist List, Registrants as of February 26, 2020, https://www.cyberdriveillinois.com/departments/index/lobbyist/lobbyistlist.pdf; "PharmaCann Poised to Hold Most IL Licenses," Marijuana Business Daily, March 3, 2015, https://mjbizdaily.com/pharmacann-now-holds-most-il-licenses/.

```
<sup>206</sup> Mike Riopell, "Illinois Rep. Lou Lang Leaves House for Lobbying 2 Days Before Being Sworn in for New Term," Chicago Tribune, January 7, 2019, <a href="https://www.chicagotribune.com/politics/ct-met-illinois-legislature-lou-lang-resigns-20190107-story.html">https://www.chicagotribune.com/politics/ct-met-illinois-legislature-lou-lang-resigns-20190107-story.html</a>.
```

²⁰⁷ Vincent Caruso, "Longtime Illinois House Rep. Lou Lang Resigns, Joins Lobbying Firm," Illinois Policy, January 8, 2019, https://www.illinoispolicy.org/longtime-illinois-house-rep-lou-lang-resigns-joins-lobbying-firm/.

²⁰⁸ Greg Hinz, "Ex-Topinka Aide, Tax Appeals Commish Land New Gigs," *Crain's Chicago Business*, February 18, 2015, https://www.chicagobusiness.com/article/20150218/BLOGS02/150219809/ex-topinka-aide-tax-appeals-commish-land-new-gigs.

²⁰⁹ "Kimme Moves Up," Capitol Fax, February 18, 2015, https://capitolfax.com/2015/02/18/kimme-moves-up/.

²¹⁰ Monique Garcia, "Rauner Names Transition Team Leaders," *Chicago Tribune*, November 5, 2014,

https://www.chicagotribune.com/politics/chi-rauner-names-transition-team-leaders-20141105-story.html.

²¹¹ Illinois Lobbying Entity Registration for NJ Kimme & Company, March 28, 2015,

https://www.ilsos.gov/lobbyistsearch/registrationpdf?procID=REG&transType=AMENDED&year=2015&entityID=7 447&webDataXmlId=58745; LGIS News Service, "Illinois Political Aide Turned Lobbyist Swings for the Fences, and Connects."

²¹² Tina Sfondeles, "Strip Club Owner Gets License to Sell Medical Marijuana," *Chicago Sun-Times*, June 24, 2016, https://chicago.suntimes.com/2016/6/24/18374408/strip-club-owner-gets-license-to-sell-medical-marijuana.

 213 LGIS News Service, "Illinois Political Aide Turned Lobbyist Swings for the Fences, and Connects."

²¹⁴ Ibid.

²¹⁵ Ibid.

²¹⁶ Jennifer Johnson and Ben Meyerson, "Locals Land Most Medical Marijuana Licenses in State," *Chicago Tribune*, March 9, 2015, https://www.chicagotribune.com/suburbs/oak-park/ct-oak-pharmacann-medical-marijuana-tl-0312-20150309-story.html.

lllinois Board of Elections, Contributions search for Stephen Schuler in City of Oak Park, accessed May 13, 2020, https://www.elections.il.gov/CampaignDisclosure/ContributionSearchByAllContributions.aspx?MID=YJ6036pcmcQ %3d&T=637346544178387932. Note: Totals include donations from Stephen Schuler and Stephen and Mary Jo Schuler; Illinois Board of Elections, Contributions search for Mary Jo Schuler, accessed May 13 2020, https://www.elections.il.gov/CampaignDisclosure/ContributionSearchByAllContributions.aspx?MID=YJ6036pcmcQ %3d&T=637346544178387932.

²¹⁸ "Harmon to Introduce Measure Providing Alternative to Opioids," Senator John Harmon's website, October 27, 2017, http://www.donharmon.org/news/353-harmon-to-introduce-measure-providing-alternative-to-opioids.
²¹⁹ "Medical Marijuana Now an Opioid Alternative in Illinois Thanks to New Bill Signed by Governor," Pot Network, August 28, 2019, https://www.donharmon.org/news/assature-providing-alternative-to-opioids.

August 28, 2018, https://www.potnetwork.com/news/medical-marijuana-now-opioid-alternative-illinois-thanks-new-bill-signed-governor.

²²⁰ Reform for Illinois, Donation search for Schuler, accessed August 13, 2020,

http://illinoissunshine.org/search/?term=schuler&table_name=receipts&search_date__ge=&search_date__le=.

Note: Totals exclude all results other than Stephen, Mary Jo, or Stephen and Mary Jo.

²²¹ Ibid.

²²² Ibid.

²²³ S.B. 0336, Illinois 100th General Assembly (2018),

 $\frac{\text{http://ilga.gov/legislation/billstatus.asp?DocNum=336\&GAID=14\&GA=100\&DocTypeID=SB\&LegID=100276\&Session}{\text{nID=91}}$

²²⁴ Ibid.; Donation search for Stephen Schuler, accessed June 12, 2020.

²²⁵ Reform for Illinois, Donation search for PharmaCann, accessed June 12, 2020,

https://illinoissunshine.org/search/?term=pharmacann&table_name=candidates&table_name=committees&table_name=committees&table_name=candidates&table_name=committees&table_name=co

²²⁶ "Medical Marijuana Expansion Bill Allows Cannabis As Opioid Alternative," CBS Chicago, August 28, 2018, https://chicago.cbslocal.com/2018/08/28/medical-marijuana-illinois-law/.

²²⁷ Maggie Cowee, "Chart: Illinois Medical Marijuana Sales Strong Ahead of Opioid-Alternative Program," Marijuana Business Daily, January 21, 2019, https://mjbizdaily.com/llinois-medical-marijuana-sales-opioid-alternative-program/.

²²⁸ Robert McCoppin, "Activists on Both Sides Are Pushing Hard as Marijuana Legalization Bill Looms in Illinois," Chicago Tribune, April 8, 2019, https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-met-opponents-fight-over-legal-marijuana-proposal-in-illinois-20190404-story.html; Erik Sofranko, "New Illinois cannabis law presents challenges for medical patients," CU-Citizen Access, June 2, 2020, https://www.cu-citizenaccess.org/2020/06/02/new-illinois-cannabis-law-presents-challenges-for-medical-patients/.

²²⁹ Tina Sfondeles, "Blunt Talk from Democrats About Legalizing Marijuana," *Chicago Sun-Times*, November 2, 2017, https://chicago.suntimes.com/2017/11/2/18372383/blunt-talk-from-democrats-about-legalizing-marijuana.
²³⁰ Natasha Korecki, "The Best Campaign Money Can Buy," Politico, November 15, 2018, https://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2018/11/15/jb-pritzker-illinois-governors-race-2018-strategy-spending-2020-222574.

²³¹ Jeff Coen, Ally Marotti, and Robert McCoppin, "Illinois Marijuana Growers Spent About \$600,000 on Political Giving Leading to the Pot Legalization Vote. Here's Where the Money Went," *Chicago Tribune*, August 2, 2019, https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-marijuana-legalize-illinois-politics-campaign-funds-20190802-lfzigrn5vnahdlbabfenuukpmi-story.html.

²³² Shia Kapos, "Pritzker's Got a Pot Connection, Plus News on Rogers, Trott," Taking Names, April 29, 2018, https://shiakapos.com/pritzkers-got-a-pot-connection-plus-news-on-rogers-trott/; Jonathan Tran, "Venture Capital Firms in Cannabis: Arcview Group," Blinc Group, April 2, 2018, https://www.theblincgroup.com/venture-capital-firms-cannabis-arcview-group/.

²³³ Coen, Marotti, and McCoppin, "Illinois Marijuana Growers Spent About \$600,000 on Political Giving Leading to the Pot Legalization Vote. Here's Where the Money Went."

²³⁴ Doug Finke, "Pritzker Names Ag Transition Committee," *State Journal-Register*, November 21, 2018, https://www.sj-r.com/news/20181121/pritzker-names-ag-transition-committee.

²³⁵ "Cresco Labs Co-founder and CEO Charles Bachtell Appointed to Cannabis Legalization Subcommittee of Illinois Gov.-Elect JB Pritzker's Transition Team," Cannabis Business Times, press release, December 12, 2018, https://www.cannabisbusinesstimes.com/article/cresco-labs-charles-bachtell-appointed-cannabis-legalization-subcommittee-illinois/.

²³⁶ Ibid.

²³⁷ Brigid Sweeney, "Here's Who Stands to Profit Under a Pro-Pot Governor," *Crain's Chicago Business*, November 9, 2018, https://www.chicagobusiness.com/news/heres-who-stands-profit-under-pro-pot-governor.

²³⁸ Board of Directors, Cresco Labs, accessed June 12, 2020,

https://investors.crescolabs.com/investors/governance/board-of-directors/persondetails/default.aspx?ItemId=972caecf-fbc7-42cc-ac1a-eb530e261976.

²³⁹ Robert McCoppin, "Activists on Both Sides Are Pushing Hard as Marijuana Legallization Bill Looms in Illinois," *Chicago Tribune*, April 8, 2019, https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-met-opponents-fight-over-legal-marijuana-proposal-in-illinois-20190404-story.html.

²⁴⁰ "Governor JB Pritzker Signs Recreational Marijuana Law," CBS Chicago, June 25, 2019, https://chicago.cbslocal.com/2019/06/25/illinois-recreational-marijuana-law-governor-jb-pritzker/.

²⁴¹ "Illinois Governor Pardons 11,000 for Low-Level Marijuana Convictions," *Guardian*, December 31, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2019/dec/31/illinois-governor-jb-pritzker-pardons-11000-marijuana-convictions.

²⁴² "Illinois Becomes 11th State to Legalize Adult-Use Marijuana; \$2B Market Projected," Marijuana Business Daily, June 25, 2019, https://mjbizdaily.com/illinois-11th-state-to-legalize-adult-use-cannabis-2-billion-market-projected/.

²⁴³Tom Schuba, "Pritzker's Plan to Legalize Pot Could Benefit Relatives Invested in the Industry," Chicago Sun-Times, May 24, 2018, https://chicago.suntimes.com/2018/5/24/18435071/pritzker-s-plan-to-legalize-pot-could-benefit-relatives-invested-in-the-industry; "PAX Labs Secures Equity of \$420 Million in a New Round of Funding, Now Valued at \$1.7 Billion," Cannabis Network News, April 27, 2019, https://cannabisnetwork.news/cannabis-financial-news/PAX-labs-secures-equity-of-420-million-in-a-new-round-of-funding-now-valued-at-1-7-billion/.

²⁴⁴ Ibid.

²⁴⁵ Tom Schuba, "Pritzker's Plan to Legalize Pot Could Benefit Relatives Invested in the Industry." ²⁴⁶ Ibid.

- ²⁴⁷ "Candace Gingrich Joins Revolution Florida to Lead Business Development," PR Newswire, July 31, 2019, https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/candace-gingrich-joins-revolution-florida-to-lead-business-development-300894085.html.
- ²⁴⁸ Ibid.
- ²⁴⁹ Greg Hinz, "Wife of Legal Weed Law Sponsor Takes Big Job with Cannabis Company," *Crain's Chicago Business*, July 31, 2019, https://www.chicagobusiness.com/greg-hinz-politics/wife-legal-weed-law-sponsor-takes-big-job-cannabis-company.
- ²⁵⁰ "Candace Gingrich Joins Revolution Florida to Lead Business Development."
- ²⁵¹ Board of Directors, Marijuana Policy Project, accessed June 12, 2020, https://www.mpp.org/about/mpp-foundational-details/.
- ²⁵² Andy Marso, "Missouri Voters Approve Medical Marijuana with a Constitutional Amendment," *Kansas City Star*, November 6, 2018, https://www.kansascity.com/news/politics-government/election/article221150305.html.
- ²⁵³ Andy Marso and Jason Hancock, "FBI Interviewing Missouri Officials About Medical Marijuana Program and Contracting," *Kansas City Star*, July 17, 2019, https://www.kansascity.com/news/business/health-care/article232787242.html.
- ²⁵⁴ Kevin Hardy, Steve Vockrodt, and Jason Hancock, "Amid FBI Inquiry, Controversial Figures in Play for Another Huge City Power Project," *Kansas City Star*, March 15, 2020, https://www.kansascity.com/news/local/article241176816.html.
- ²⁵⁵ Nassim Benchaabane, "Homegrown? Marijuana Business Hopefuls in Missouri Competing with Country's Largest Pot Retailers," *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, November 5, 2019,
- https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/marijuana/homegrown-marijuana-business-hopefuls-in-missouri-competing-with-country-s-largest-pot-retailers/article_b9e1f1c1-b1f0-5aec-9d49-7a8f48e2e70f.html.
- https://health.mo.gov/news/newsitem/uuid/2ff1e1db-6ef7-4c6b-9fe9-f48aea315843/dhss-issues-licenses-for-medical-marijuana-cultivation-facilities
- ²⁵⁶ Jason Hancock, "Investigation of Medical Marijuana Roll Out Expands to Missouri Governor's Office," *Kansas City Star*, May 7, 2020, https://www.kansascity.com/news/politics-government/article242443916.html.
- ²⁵⁷ Eli McVey, "Chart: Missouri's Medical Marijuana Market Draws Thousands of Applications," Marijuana Business Daily, November 12, 2019, https://mjbizdaily.com/chart-missouri-medical-marijuana-market-draws-thousands-of-applications/.
- ²⁵⁸ Libby Stanford, "Council Approves Medical Marijuana Licensing Rules," *Missourian*, August 20, 2019, https://www.columbiamissourian.com/news/local/council-approves-medical-marijuana-licensing-rules/article c6ddd422-c2ac-11e9-9610-a791cf636020.html.
- ²⁵⁹ Associated Press, "Missouri Swears in New Governor After Greitens Resigns," *Mercury News*, June 1, 2018, https://www.mercurynews.com/2018/06/01/missouri-swears-in-new-governor-after-greitens-resigns/.
- ²⁶⁰ Kurt Erickson, "Missouri's Next Governor: Mike Parson," *St. Louis Post Dispatch*, May 30, 2018, https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/govt-and-politics/missouris-next-governor-mike-parson/article-e6b1d813-b3f5-55dc-95fa-59293d4ab0b6.html.
- ²⁶¹ Daphne Psaledakis, "Missouri's Possible Next Governor Mike Parson Described as 'a Straight Shooter,'" *Missourian*, February 23, 2018, https://www.columbiamissourian.com/news/state_news/missouri-s-next-possible-governor-mike-parson-described-as-a/article a827151a-18c2-11e8-a3c1-2ffe0d0f993b.html.
- ²⁶² Tony Messenger, "the Ultimate Outsider Turns over Reins of Missouri Government to a Man with a Record," *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*. June 1, 2018, https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/columns/tony-messenger/messenger-the-ultimate-outsider-turns-over-reins-of-missouri-government/article_491e5d2e-020a-5733-977c-081d1268ce62.html.
- ²⁶³ Ibid.
- ²⁶⁴ "The Tilley Shuffle and Missouri's Still-Lax Ethics Laws," *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, June 6, 2016, https://www.stltoday.com/opinion/editorial/editorial-the-tilley-shuffle-and-missouri-s-still-lax-ethics/article_c9ba5cb9-0617-51ac-a1b5-05de272449c3.html.
- ²⁶⁶ Kevin McDermott, "Four Years Later, an Ex-Politician Is Still Benefiting from His Campaign Fund," *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, June 5, 2016, https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/govt-and-politics/four-years-later-an-ex-politician-is-still-benefiting-from/article_8aad9bb7-c8b2-5a39-827d-7567a278d4d5.html.

²⁶⁷ Ibid.

- ²⁶⁸ Andy Marso, "Medical Marijuana in Missouri: When and If You Can Get It," *Kansas City Star*, November 11, 2018, https://www.kansascity.com/living/health-fitness/article221302705.html#storylink=cpy.
- ²⁶⁹ Alisha Shurr, "Fraker to Lead Medical Marijuana Unit with DHSS," *Missouri Times*, December 19, 2018, https://themissouritimes.com/fraker-to-lead-medical-marijuana-unit-within-dhss/.
- ²⁷⁰ Ibid.; Associated Press, "Ex-Walmart Manager Heads Missouri Medical Marijuana Program," *U.S. News*, August 2, 2019, https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/missouri/articles/2019-08-02/ex-walmart-manager-heads-missouri-medical-marijuana-program.
- ²⁷¹ Shurr, "Fraker to Lead Medical Marijuana Unit with DHSS."
- ²⁷² Rachael Herndon Dunn, "2019 100 List: Playmakers," *Missouri Times*, April 9, 2019, https://themissouritimes.com/2019-100-list-playmakers/.
- ²⁷³ Randy Turner, "Knodell Joins Missouri GOP as Political Director," *Turner Report* (blog), February 1, 2011, https://rturner229.blogspot.com/2011/02/knodell-joins-missouri-gop-as-political.html.
- ²⁷⁴ Jack Suntrup, "Missouri Officials Ripped for Handling of Medical Pot Program," *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, March 5, 2020, https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/marijuana/missouri-officials-ripped-for-handling-of-medical-pot-program/article_71582bdb-144c-5f76-8fe2-e88d9cfff6ed.html.
- ²⁷⁵ Dunn, "2019 100 List: Playmakers"; Ashley Jost, "Guernsey Announces Senate Run, Gives \$100K to His Campaign," *Missouri Times*, August 16, 2013, https://themissouritimes.com/guernsey-announces-senate-rungives-100k-to-his-campaign/.
- ²⁷⁶ Jost, "Guernsey Announces Senate Run, Gives \$100K to His Campaign."
- ²⁷⁷ Jason Hancock, "Who Has the Ear of Gov. Mike Parson? Meet His Inner Circle," *Kansas City Star*, June 20, 2018, https://www.kansascity.com/news/politics-government/article213250194.html.
- ²⁷⁸ "Tilley, Steven Active," Missouri Ethics Commission, accessed May 7, 2020, https://mec.mo.gov/MEC/Lobbying/LobbyistInfo.aspx?MECID=L003354.
- ²⁷⁹ Marso and Hancock, "FBI Interviewing Missouri Officials About Medical Marijuana Program and Contracting." ²⁸⁰ Ibid.
- ²⁸¹ State of Missouri, Office of Administration, Protest Determination Letter, from Karen S. Boeger to Charles W. Hatfield, May 20, 2019.
- ²⁸² Kurt Erickson, "With Big Bucks at Stake, Missouri Officials Sued over Medical Pot Contract," *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, September 24, 2019, https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/crime-and-courts/with-big-bucks-at-stake-missouri-officials-sued-over-medical/article 5aaff22a-ae55-560a-8aee-4af944fdae86.html;
- "Tilley, Steven Active," Missouri Ethics Commission, accessed May 21, 2020, https://mec.mo.gov/MEC/Lobbying/LobbyistInfo.aspx?MECID=L003354 (click principals, then inactive).
- ²⁸³ Kurt Erickson, "Missouri Officials Reject Bid to Overturn Medical Marijuana Contract," *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, May 21, 2019, https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/govt-and-politics/missouri-officials-reject-bid-to-overturn-medical-marijuana-contract/article_93d43069-2eff-55cc-8e9a-a375dcefff7e.html.
- ²⁸⁴ Jack Suntrup and Kurt Erickson, "Medical Pot Lobbyist Co-Hosting High-Dollar Fundraiser for Gov. Mike Parson Next Week," *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, May 16, 2019, https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/govt-and-politics/medical-pot-lobbyist-co-hosting-high-dollar-fundraiser-for-gov-mike-parson-next-week/article_bc906233-8b0f-5fd3-a7e6-84a4cdfc7b46.html; Erickson, "Missouri Officials Reject Bid to Overturn Medical Marijuana Contract."
- 285 "Florida Company Sues Missouri over Medical Marijuana Contract," ABC 17 News, September 20, 2019, https://abc17news.com/news/2019/09/20/florida-company-sues-missouri-over-medical-marijuana-contract/.
 286 "Tilley, Steven Active," Missouri Ethics Commission (click principals, then inactive). https://mec.mo.gov/MEC/Lobbying/LobbyistInfo.aspx?MECID=L003354.
 287 Ibid.
- ²⁸⁸ "DHSS Announces Timing for Medical Marijuana Facility License Issuance," Missouri Department of Health & Senior Services, news release, December 5, 2019, https://health.mo.gov/news/newsitem/uuid/8b62ce52-f924-4702-9f65-9af98ff386c8/dhss-announces-timing-for-medical-marijuana-facility-license-issuance.
- ²⁸⁹ Jason Hancock and Crystal Thomas, "Parson's Longtime Friend Is a Lobbyist, and Their Money Ties Could Cloud Governor's Bid," *Kansas City Star*, September 8, 2019, https://www.kansascity.com/news/politics-government/article234512532.html.

²⁹⁰ Jason Hancock, "Grand Jury Subpoena Sought Records of Four Missouri Medical Marijuana Applicants," *Kansas City Star*, March 17, 2020, https://www.kansascity.com/news/politics-government/article241242796.html.

²⁹¹ "DHSS Announces Timing for Medical Marijuana Facility License Issuance."

https://health.mo.gov/news/newsitem/uuid/8b62ce52-f924-4702-9f65-9af98ff386c8/dhss-announces-timing-for-medical-marijuana-facility-license-issuance.

- ²⁹² "Terms of Service," *Kansas City Star*, Effective Date May 2019, https://health.mo.gov/safety/medical-marijuana/pdf/infused-product-manu-score.pdf.
- ²⁹³ Tilley, Steven Active," Missouri Ethics Commission, accessed May 21, 2020, https://mec.mo.gov/MEC/Lobbying/LobbyistInfo.aspx?MECID=L003354 (click principals, then active).
- ²⁹⁴ Nassim Benchaabane and Jack Suntrup, "Lawsuits, Troubled Business Pasts Plague Some Winners of Missouri Marijuana Business Licenses," *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, February 20, 2020,
- https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/marijuana/lawsuits-troubled-business-pasts-plague-some-winners-of-missouri-marijuana-business-licenses/article ad75116d-5cea-5d25-a20c-ad1b580e20fc.html.
- ²⁹⁵ "DHSS Issues Licenses for Medical Marijuana Dispensary Facilities," Missouri Department of Health & Senior Services, news release, January 23, 2020, https://health.mo.gov/news/newsitem/uuid/1db77796-85e7-4b34-9b93-545e13833096/dhss-issues-licenses-for-medical-marijuana-dispensary-facilities.
- ²⁹⁶ Gregory J. Holman, "Missouri Issues Complete List of Licensed Medical Marijuana Dispensaries," *Springfield News-Leader*, January 24, 2020, https://www.news-leader.com/story/news/local/ozarks/2020/01/24/missouri-dispensary-medical-marijuana-approved-license-department-health-senior-services/4563063002/.
- ²⁹⁷ "Settlement Agreement Providing for the Surrender of One Medical Marijuana Dispensary Facility License and the Issuance of One Such License," *Missouri Times*, April 2020, https://themissouritimes.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/DHSS-GROVE-SETTLEMENT-SIGNED-KER-4-14-20-1.pdf.
- ²⁹⁸ Tilley, Steven Active," Missouri Ethics Commission, accessed May 21, 2020 (click principals, then active).
- ²⁹⁹ Kurt Erickson, "More than 800 Appeals Filed by Jilted Pot Companies in Missouri Licensing Fight," *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, March 2, 2020, https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/govt-and-politics/more-than-800-appeals-filed-by-jilted-pot-companies-in-missouri-licensing-fight/article_6c5c546f-a662-5bbd-af5f-d124b1775161.html.
- ³⁰⁰ Jason Hancock, Kevin Hardy, and Steve Vockrodt, "Lobbyist Under FBI Scrutiny Had Regular Contact with Missouri Medical Marijuana Leaders," *Kansas City Star*, June 7, 2020, https://www.kansascity.com/news/politics-government/article243299916.html.
- ³⁰¹ Jason Hancock, Kevin Hardy, and Steve Vockrodt, "FBI Continues Scrutiny of Independence, Requests More Records from City Government," *Kansas City Star*, July 13, 2020, https://www.kansascity.com/news/politics-government/article244137032.html.
- 302 https://missouriindependent.com/2020/12/07/medical-marijuana-subpoena-may-have-been-connected-to-independence-probe/
- ³⁰³ "Maryland Medical Marijuana Laws Prior to Legalization," ProCon.org, last updated June 15, 2016, https://medicalmarijuana.procon.org/background-resources/maryland-medical-marijuana-laws-prior-to-legalization/.
- ³⁰⁴ Aaron Gregg and Fenit Nirappil, "The First Players in Maryland's Medical Marijuana Industry Have Political Ties," *Washington Post*, August 31, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/md-politics/select-companies-will-be-first-in-md-to-legally-grow-process-marijuana-for-medicine/2016/08/15/f944c4cc-61b9-11e6-af8e-54aa2e849447_story.html.

³⁰⁵ Ibid.

- ³⁰⁶ Erin Cox, "Del. Morhaim Violated the Spirit of Maryland Ethics Rules, Panel Finds," Baltimore Sun, March 3, 2017, https://www.baltimoresun.com/politics/bs-md-morhiam-ethics-20170302-story.html; Andrea K McDaniels, "Baltimore County's Del. Dan Morhaim Announces He's Retiring from the General Assembly," Baltimore Sun, February 4, 2018, https://www.baltimoresun.com/politics/bs-hs-morhaim-retirement-20180204-story.html.
- ³⁰⁷ Erin Cox, "Del. Morhaim Violated the Spirit of Maryland Ethics Rules, Panel Finds," *Baltimore Sun*, March 3, 2017, https://www.baltimoresun.com/politics/bs-md-morhiam-ethics-20170302-story.html.

 ³⁰⁸ Ibid.
- ³⁰⁹ Fenit Nirappil and Aaron Gregg, "How a Maryland Lawmaker Shaped the Medical Marijuana Industry and Joined It," *Washington Post*, September 29, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/md-politics/how-a-

```
maryland-lawmaker-shaped-the-medical-marijuana-industry--and-joined-it/2016/09/29/255feccc-84b9-11e6-a3ef-
f35afb41797f story.html.
```

- ³¹⁰ Cox, "Del. Morhaim Violated the Spirit of Maryland Ethics Rules, Panel Finds."
- 311 Doctor's Orders Application; https://www.baltimoresun.com/news/investigations/bs-md-marijuana-growers-20170901-story.html; Evan Hammonds, "Five Questions: David Cordish," BloodHorse, January 18, 2010, https://www.bloodhorse.com/horse-racing/articles/144448/five-questions-david-cordish; Erin Cox, "Meet the companies launching Maryland's cannabis industry," The Baltimore Sun, September 3, 2017, https://www.baltimoresun.com/news/investigations/bs-md-marijuana-growers-20170901-story.html
- 312 "Senior Executives," Cordish Companies, accessed June 15, 2020, https://cordish.com/about/team.
- 313 "Syncom Team," Syncom Venture Partners, n.d., http://www.syncom.com/herbert.htm. ³¹⁴ Joey Bunch, "Meet 13 Key Colorado Capitol Influencers," Colorado Springs Gazette, April 28, 2019,
- https://gazette.com/news/meet-key-colorado-capitol-influencers/article_c7694580-6874-11e9-9c41eb8344bfeb71.html; Ben Wofford, "Ohio's Weed War: Corporations, Activists Clash Over Legal Pot," Rolling Stone, October 23, 2015, https://www.rollingstone.com/culture/culture-news/ohios-weed-war-corporations-activistsclash-over-legal-pot-188058/.
- 315 Bunch, "Meet 13 Key Colorado Capitol Influencers."
- ³¹⁶ Danna Walker, "Maryland Lawmakers Trying Again to Legalize Medical Marijuana," Patch, February 2, 2013, https://patch.com/maryland/silverspring/maryland-lawmakers-trying-again-to-legalize-medical-marijuana.
- ³¹⁷ Erin Cox, "Morhaim Removed from Committee Following Questions About Ties to Medical Marijuana Company," Baltimore Sun, January 9, 2017, https://www.baltimoresun.com/politics/bs-md-house-assignments-20170109-story.html.
- ³¹⁸ John Rydell, "Maryland House of Delegates Votes to Reprimand Del. Dan Morhaim," Fox Baltimore, March 3, 2017, https://foxbaltimore.com/news/local/maryland-house-of-delegates-votes-to-reprimand-del-dan-morhaim. ³¹⁹ Jessica Sidman, "How Restaurateur Jeff Black Got in the Medical Cannabis Business," Washingtonian, September 14, 2017, https://www.washingtonian.com/2017/09/14/how-restaurateur-jeff-black-got-in-themedical-cannabis-business/.
- ³²⁰ Susan Ingram, "Six-Term Delegate Dan Morhaim Announces Retirement," Jewish Times, February 7, 2018, https://jewishtimes.com/74727/six-term-delegate-dan-morhaim-announces-retirement-2/news/.
- ³²¹ Application for Medical Cannabis Processor License in Maryland, Curio Wellness Applications, 2015, pg. 29.
- 322 Rob Meagher, "The State-of-the Art Path to Success: Curio Wellness," Cannabis Business Executive, August 28, 2017, https://www.cannabisbusinessexecutive.com/2017/08/state-art-path-success-curio-wellness/; Kevin Rector, "Robert Smith out as MTA Administrator for Second Time As Hogan Officials Consider Future," Baltimore Sun, April 21, 2015, https://www.baltimoresun.com/maryland/bs-md-mta-smith-out-20150421-story.html.
- ³²³ John Wagner, "Latest Adds to Hogan Transition Team Include Former Montgomery Executive," Washington Post, November 25, 2014, https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/md-politics/latest-adds-to-hogan-transitionteam-include-former-montgomery-executive/2014/11/25/eb35d644-74f0-11e4-a755-e32227229e7b story.html; Rector, "Robert Smith out as MTA Administrator for Second Time As Hogan Officials Consider Future."
- 324 "Governor...," Maryland Manual On-Line accessed April 14, 2020,

https://msa.maryland.gov/msa/mdmanual/08conoff/html/01gov.html.

- 325 "Ellington Churchill," LinkedIn profile, accessed April 14, 2020, https://www.linkedin.com/in/ellington-churchill-2895007/.
- ³²⁶ Erin Cox, "Meet the Companies Launching Maryland's Cannabis Industry," Baltimore Sun, September 3, 2017, https://www.baltimoresun.com/news/investigations/bs-md-marijuana-growers-20170901-story.html.
- ³²⁷ Fenit Nirappil, "Former State Trooper Selected as Maryland's New Medical Marijuana Czar," Washington Post, April 25, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/md-politics/former-state-trooper-selected-as-marylandsnew-medical-marijuana-czar/2016/04/25/01d0e206-0b07-11e6-a6b6-2e6de3695b0e story.html.
- ³²⁸ Cox, "Meet the Companies Launching Maryland's Cannabis Industry."
- ³²⁹ "Gary L. Mangum Business Profile," Zoominfo.com, last updated November 15, 2019, https://www.zoominfo.com/p/Gary-Mangum/641917151.
- ³³⁰ "Gary L. Mangum," Maryland Stadium Authority, accessed April 14, 2020, https://www.mdstad.com/board-of- directors/gary-l-mangum.

³³¹ "Maryland Just Got Its First Licensed Grower of Medical Marijuana," 420 Intel, May 18, 2017, http://420intel.ca/articles/2017/05/18/maryland-just-got-its-first-licensed-grower-medical-marijuana; Cox, "Meet the Companies Launching Maryland's Cannabis Industry."

³³² Search Contributor "Mangum" Receiver "Hogan - Rutherford Committee to Change Maryland" and Financial Information "Start Date 04/01/2014 to End Date 05/01/2014," https://campaignfinance.maryland.gov/Public/ViewReceipts?theme=vista."

³³³ "Mangum Named Republican of the Year," *Star Democrat*, May 29, 2014, https://www.stardem.com/mangum-named-republican-of-the-year/image-afa996f0-b500-5bb8-b667-6281481776bc.html.

³³⁴ Len Lazarick, "Hogan Promises Cabinet Appointments Soon; 60 People Now on Transition Team," MarylandReporter.com, December 3, 2014, https://marylandreporter.com/2014/12/03/hogan-promises-cabinet-appointments-soon-60-people-now-on-transition-team/.

³³⁵ Search Contributor "Mangum" Receiver "Hogan, Larry for Governor" and Filed 2015 https://campaignfinance.maryland.gov/Public/ViewReceipts?theme=vista

³³⁶ Forward Gro Application for Medical Cannabis Grower License in State of Maryland, Maryland Medical Cannabis Commission, August 15, 2016,

https://mmcc.maryland.gov/Documents/Redacted%20Growers%20Licenses%202015/Forward%20Grower %20App%20redacted_final%20.pdf;_John Fritze, "Community Center Gives GOP Chance to Engage in West Baltimore," *Baltimore Sun*, October 12, 2016, https://www.baltimoresun.com/maryland/baltimore-city/bs-md-squeaky-gop-20161012-story.html.

337 "Maryland Just Got Its First Licensed Grower of Medical Marijuana."

³³⁸ Adam Pagnucco, "Who Is Paying for RGA's Campaign?," Seventh State, July 27, 2018, http://www.theseventhstate.com/?p=11590.

³³⁹ S.B. 5052, 64th Leg., 2015 Reg. Sess. (Wash. 2015); Keith Speights, "Timeline for Marijuana Legalization in the United States: How the Dominoes Are Falling," Motley Fool, last updated January 2, 2020, https://www.fool.com/investing/timeline-for-marijuana-legalization-in-the-united.aspx.

³⁴⁰ Northwest High Intensity Drug Trafficking Area, Washington State Marijuana Impact Report, March 2016, http://www.riag.ri.gov/documents/NWHIDTAMarijuanaImpactReportVolume1.pdf.

³⁴¹ Alyson Martin and Nushin Rashidian, *A New Leaf: The End of Cannabis Prohibition* (New York, New Press: 2014), https://www.scribd.com/read/418600017/A-New-Leaf-The-End-of-Cannabis-Prohibition.

³⁴² Joseph O'Sullivan, "Patients Fear Medical Marijuana May Not Fare Well with New Rules," *Seattle Times*, last updated April 25, 2016, https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/marijuana/patients-fear-medical-marijuana-may-not-fare-well-with-new-rules/; Northwest High Intensity Drug Trafficking Area, Washington State Marijuana Impact Report, March 2016; "Medical Marijuana," Washington State Department of Health, accessed June 10, 2020,

https://www.doh.wa.gov/YouandYourFamily/Marijuana/MedicalMarijuana/AuthorizationDatabase/DataandStatist ics; S.B. 5052, 64th Leg., 2015 Reg. Sess. (Wash. 2015); "Sign Initiative 1068 to Put Marijuana Legalization on Fall Ballot," *Olympian*, March 17, 2020,

https://archive.today/20130204033740/http://www.theolympian.com/2010/03/17/1174940/sign-initiative-1068-to-put-marijuana.html; Eli Sanders, "After I-75," *Stranger*, December 8, 2005,

https://www.thestranger.com/seattle/after-i-75/Content?oid=25507; "Tacoma Likes Low Priority on Pot Enforcement," *Seattle Times*, November 8, 2011, https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/politics/tacoma-likes-low-priority-on-pot-enforcement/.

³⁴³ Keith Coffman and Nicole Neroulias, "Colorado, Washington First States to Legalize Recreational Pot," Reuters, November 6, 2012, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-marijuana-legalization/colorado-washington-first-states-to-legalize-recreational-pot-idUSBRE8A602D20121107; "Initiative Measure No. 502 Concerns Marijuana - County Results," Washington Secretary of State, last updated November 27, 2012,

https://results.vote.wa.gov/results/20121106/Initiative-Measure-No-502-Concerns-marijuana ByCounty.html; Secretary of State's Office, "Marijuana Measure Petitions Roll In," *From Our Corner* (blog), December 29, 2011, https://blogs.sos.wa.gov/FromOurCorner/index.php/2011/12/marijuana-measure-petitions-roll-in/.

Hillard Heintze, Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board: An Independent Review of Enforcement Operations and Management, Final Report, December 30, 2019, p. 5,

 $\underline{https://lcb.wa.gov/sites/default/files/publications/releases/Hillard-Heintze-Report-for-WSLCB-12-30-19.pdf.}$

```
<sup>345</sup> "Program Overview," Washington State Department of Health, accessed June 11, 2020, <a href="https://www.doh.wa.gov/YouandYourFamily/Marijuana/MedicalMarijuana">https://www.doh.wa.gov/YouandYourFamily/Marijuana/MedicalMarijuana</a>; S.B. 5052, 64<sup>th</sup> Leg., 2015 Reg. Sess. (Wash. 2015).
```

³⁴⁶ Email message from Brian E. Smith to BradF@DOR.WA.GOV, Batiste, John (WSP), DNewhouse@agr.wa.gov, Scott.Jarvis@dfi.wa.gov, VikkiS@DOR.WA.GOV, "Conference Call Follow Up," January 24, 2013; James M. Cole, Memorandum for All United States Attorneys, August 29, 2013,

https://www.justice.gov/iso/opa/resources/3052013829132756857467.pdf.

- ³⁴⁷ "History in Washington," Washington State Department of Health, accessed June 11, 2020, https://www.doh.wa.gov/YouandYourFamily/Marijuana/MedicalMarijuana/LawsandRules/HistoryinWashington; James M. Cole, Memorandum for All United States Attorneys.
- ³⁴⁸ "About Us," Association of Washington Cities, accessed June 11, 2020, https://wacities.org/about-us; Letter from Mike McCarty, CEO, Association of Washington Cities, to Board of Directors, Liquor Control Board, "RE: Draft Recommendation of the Medical Marijuana Work Group," June 4, 2013; "I-502 Secret Meetings, Lobbying and Federal Grants," 420 Leaks, April 12, 2015, http://changingplanet.org/420leaks/?cat=8&paged=5; "Federal Grants and Cannabis Lobbying," Scribd, April 13, 2015, https://www.scribd.com/document/261662411/Federal-Grants-and-Cannabis-Lobbying (uploaded by 420leaks).
- ³⁴⁹ "I-502 Secret Meetings, Lobbying and Federal Grants"; Gene Johnson, "Judge: Liquor Board Broke Law Making Pot Rules," KOMO News, November 3, 2014, https://komonews.com/news/local/judge-liquor-board-broke-law-making-pot-rules; John Worthington v. Washington State Liquor Control Board, et al., 1st Amended Complaint (Wash. Sup. Ct. Thurston Cnty, 2015); Arthur West v. Washington State Liquor Control Board, et al., Oral Opinion of the Court (Wash. Sup. Ct. Thurston Cnty. 2014).
- ³⁵⁰ Johnson, "Judge: Liquor Board Broke Law Making Pot Rules"; "Federal Grants and Cannabis Lobbying"; Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board, Annual Report, Fiscal Year 2019, https://lcb.wa.gov/sites/default/files/publications/annual report/2019-annual-report-final2.pdf.

 ³⁵¹ "Federal Grants and Cannabis Lobbying."
- 352 Gene Johnson, "Liquor Board Pays \$192K to Make Public Records Gadfly Go Away," *Seattle Times*, last updated April 25, 2016, https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/liquor-board-pays-192k-to-make-public-records-gadfly-go-away/; Arthur West and John Novak, "Judge Finds WSLCB Broke the Law 17 Times Making I-502 Rules," 420 Leaks, November 3, 2014, https://changingplanet.org/420leaks/?p=631; Gene Johnson, "Records Activist Settles Suit," *Spokesman-Review*, January 17, 2015, https://www.spokesman.com/stories/2015/jan/17/records-activist-settles-suit-with-liquor-board/.
- 353 "Kohl-Welles Email on the LCB," Scribd, June 2, 2013, https://www.scribd.com/document/175794748/Kohl-Welles-email-on-the-LCB (uploaded by 420leaks).
- ³⁵⁴ Lester Black, "Ten Washington Lawmakers Claim Liquor and Cannabis Board Has a 'Toxic Culture,'" *Stranger*, February 26, 2019, https://www.thestranger.com/slog/2019/02/26/39305040/ten-washington-lawmakers-claim-liquor-and-cannabis-board-has-a-toxic-culture.
- 355 Hillary Bricken, "Washington State Overhauls Its Medical Marijuana System," Harris Bricken, April 28, 2015, https://harrisbricken.com/cannalawblog/washington-state-overhauls-its-medical-marijuana-system/; "Medical Marijuana and the Patient Protection Act: One Year Later," Seattle Central College, accessed June 11, 2020, https://learnatcentral.org/2017/07/19/medical-marijuana-patient-protection-act-one-year-later/; Roger Roffman, "Unkept Promises of Public-Health Education on Marijuana," Seattle Times, April 2, 2015, https://www.seattletimes.com/opinion/unkept-promises-of-public-health-education-on-marijuana/; "Medical Marijuana: Laws and Rules," Washington State Department of Health, accessed June 11, 2020, https://www.doh.wa.gov/YouandYourFamily/Marijuana/MedicalMarijuana/LawsandRules.
- ³⁵⁶ Kari Boiter, "Warning from Washington: Alcoholic Beverage Control Will Ruin Medical Marijuana in California," Americans for Safe Access, April 21, 2014,

https://www.safeaccessnow.org/warning from washington alcoholic beverage control will ruin medical marijuana in california.

³⁵⁷ Ibid.

³⁵⁸ Jareen Imam, "Pot Money Changing Hearts in Washington," CNN, July 11, 2015, https://www.cnn.com/2015/07/10/us/washington-marijuana-70-million-tax-dollars/index.html; Gail Cole, "Washington State: Medical Marijuana Retailers Must Pay Sales Taxes," Avalara, January 6, 2014, https://www.avalara.com/taxrates/en/blog/2014/01/washington-state-medical-marijuana-retailers-must-pay<u>sales-taxes.html</u>; Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board, Annual Report, Fiscal Year 2015, p. 16, https://lcb.wa.gov/publications/annual_report/2015-annual-report-final-web.pdf.

³⁵⁹ Jake Whittenberg, "Where Does Washington's Marijuana Tax Money Go?," King 5 News, August 8, 2018, https://www.king5.com/article/news/local/where-does-washingtons-marijuana-tax-money-go/281-581833195; Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board, Annual Report, Fiscal Year 2015, p. 16; Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board, Annual Report, Fiscal Year 2019, p. 14.

³⁶⁰ Initiative Measure No. 502, filed July 8, 2011, https://sos.wa.gov/assets/elections/initiatives/i502.pdf; Heidi Groover, "The Great Pot Cash Heist of 2015," Stranger, April 15, 2015,

http://www.thestranger.com/news/feature/2015/04/15/22052948/the-great-pot-cash-heist-of-2015; Valeriy Zvonarev, Tolulope A Fatuki, and Polina Tregubenko, "The Public Health Concerns of Marijuana Legalization: An Overview of Current Trends," Cureus 11, no. 9 (September 2019), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6837267/.

361 "Status of State Taxation/Sales of Marijuana," Federation of Tax Administrators, last updated March 5, 2020, https://taxadmin.memberclicks.net/assets/docs/Research/Rates/marijuana.pdf; "Recreational and Medical Marijuana Taxes," Washington State Department of Revenue, accessed May 20, 2020, https://dor.wa.gov/about/statistics-reports/recreational-and-medical-marijuana-taxes; Tricia Cleppe, "WA State Cannabis Tax Revenue – What You Need to Know," Gleam Law, January 7, 2019, https://www.gleamlaw.com/wa-

Cannabis Tax Revenue – What You Need to Know," Gleam Law, January 7, 2019, https://www.gleamlaw.com/vstate-mj-tax/; Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board, Annual Reports, accessed June 11, 2020, https://lcb.wa.gov/about/annual-report.

³⁶² "Kohl-Welles Email on the LCB"; Bob Young, "Medical Dispensaries a Challenge for Washington State's Pot Market," Issuu, April 12, 2013, https://issuu.com/wescom/docs/bulletin_14-04-2013cg1iub.pdf; Mark A.R. https://issuu.com/wescom/docs/bulletin_14-04-2013cg1iub.pdf; Mark A.R. https://welletin_14-04-2013cg1iub.pdf; Ma

³⁶³ Flaccus and Kastanis, "Medical Pot Takes Hit When Weed Legal For All"; O'Sullivan, "Patients Fear Medical Marijuana May Not Fare Well with New Rules"; Homepage, Americans for Safe Access, accessed June 10, 2020, https://www.safeaccessnow.org/; Russ Belville, "Legalization Is Not to Blame for Changes to Medical Marijuana Programs," High Times, May 5, 2015, https://hightimes.com/culture/legalization-not-blame-changes-medical-marijuana-programs/.

- ³⁶⁴ Young, "Medical Dispensaries a Challenge for Washington State's Pot Market."
- ³⁶⁵ Martin and Rashidian, A New Leaf: The End of Cannabis Prohibition.
- ³⁶⁶ Young, "Medical Dispensaries a Challenge for Washington State's Pot Market." ³⁶⁷ Ibid.
- ³⁶⁸ Bricken, "Washington State Overhauls Its Medical Marijuana System"; Anthony Martinelli, "Why Governor Jay Inslee Lost My Support After Signing Senate Bill 5052," Joint Blog, April 25, 2015, https://thejointblog.com/why-governor-jay-inslee-lost-my-support-after-signing-senate-bill-5052/.
- ³⁶⁹ S.B. 5052, 64th Leg., 2015 Reg. Sess. (Wash. 2015).
- ³⁷⁰ Lukas Barfield, "Washington's Broken Seed-to-Sale System Has Cost \$2M," Ganjapreneur, January 16, 2020, https://www.ganjapreneur.com/washingtons-broken-seed-to-sale-system-has-cost-2m/; Tobias Coughlin-Bogue, "The State Accidentally Released a Boatload of Personal Data on Pot License Applicants," *Stranger*, June 13, 2016, <a href="https://www.thestranger.com/slog/2016/06/13/24182582/the-state-accidentally-released-a-boatload-of-personal-data-on-pot-license-applicants;" "We Gave Away Your Social Security Number, Can We Have Your Medical Information Too?," CBD Without Borders, June 13, 2016, https://cbdwithoutborders.com/blog/wslcb-security-breach; Letter from Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board to Marijuana Licensees, Commercial Integrators and Certified Labs, "Re: Update on Traceability System," June 17, 2019, https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/WALCB/bulletins/24be815.

³⁷¹ Barfield, "Washington's Broken Seed-to-Sale System Has Cost \$2M."

³⁷² Letter from Gregory T. Carter, MD, MS, St. Luke's Rehabilitation Institute, to Washington Legislators and Policy Makers, March 6, 2015; Dr. Gregory Carter, MD, Eric Mevis v. Governor Jay Inslee, et al., 2:16-cv-00809-JCC, document 1, filed June 1, 2016.

373 Dr. Gregory Carter, MD, Eric Mevis v. Governor Jay Inslee, et al.; "WSLCB – Board Caucus (January 7, 2020) – Summary," Cannabis Observer, January 8, 2020, https://cannabis.observer/observations/wslcb-board-caucus-january-7-2020-summary/; "Send This Pre-Written Email to Your Washington State Representatives Telling Them Why House Bill 2058 Is Better Than Senate Bill 5052," Americans for Safe Access, accessed June 11, 2020, https://www.safeaccessnow.org/send this pre written email to your washington state representatives telling them why house bill 2058 is better than senate bill 5052; "Kohl-Welles Email on the LCB"; Denise Harrington, "Washington Patients Suffering. No Help from Kristi Weeks and the DOH," Change.org, August 2, 2016, https://www.change.org/p/jay-inslee-ask-kristi-weeks-to-step-down-as-the-doh-policy-counsel-for-medical-cannabis/u/17406338.

³⁷⁴ Washington State Liquor Act, 1933, codified at RCW 66.44.010, https://www.sos.wa.gov/legacy/collection/eldridge/steele%20act.pdf.

³⁷⁵ Intoxicating Liquors Act, 1939 amended version, codified at RCW 66.44.010, http://leg.wa.gov/CodeReviser/documents/sessionlaw/1939c172.pdf?cite=1939%20c%20172%20%C2%A7%205.

³⁷⁶ "Strategic Plan 2005-2007," Washington State Liquor Control Board, accessed June 11, 2020, p. 5,

https://lcb.wa.gov/publications/Enforcement.pdf.

³⁷⁷ 2009 Innovation Awards Program Application, ID #09-W-13WA, accessed June 9, 2020. ³⁷⁸ Ibid.

³⁷⁹ John Jung v. Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board, No. 18-2-11523-5, June 21, 2019.

³⁸⁰ Austin Jenkins, "Washington Liquor Control Officers Want Full Law Enforcement Powers," NW News Network, February 15, 2013, https://www.nwnewsnetwork.org/post/washington-liquor-control-officers-want-full-law-enforcement-powers.

³⁸¹ H.B. 2394, 63th Leg., 2014 Reg. Sess. (Wash. 2014); S.B. 6130, 63rd Leg., 2014 Reg. Sess. (Wash. 2014); Bill Information, H.B. 2394, https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=6130&Year=2014; Bill Information, S.B. 6130, https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=6130&Year=2014.

382 Bill Information, H.B. 1537, https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=1537&Initiative=false&Year=2015; Bill Information, H.B. 2369, https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=2369&Initiative=false&Year=2015; Bill Information, S.B. 5132, https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?BillNumber=5132&Initiative=false&Year=2015.

³⁸³ Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board Enforcement and Education Division, Policy Manual, Policy 100, Policy 311, last updated June 8, 2020; "In His Own Words: WSLCB Officer and Whistleblower John Jung," 420 Leaks, July 16, 2019, http://changingplanet.org/420leaks/?p=967; Peace Officer Certification, 2008, codified at RCW 43.101.095, https://app.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=43.101.095.

³⁸⁴ "The Fight Against Toxicity, Discrimination and Corruption of Cannabis Continues in Washington State," 420 Leaks, April 6, 2020, http://changingplanet.org/420leaks/?p=1134; Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board Enforcement and Education Division, Policy Manual, Policy 600; CSU Police Department, San Luis Obispo, Policy Manual, Policy 600.

³⁸⁵ Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board Enforcement and Education Division, Policy Manual, Policy 100, Policy 311; "In His Own Words: WSLCB Officer and Whistleblower John Jung"; Peace Officer Certification, 2008, codified at RCW 43.101.095.

³⁸⁶ Oliver Lazenby, "Sheriff's SWAT Team in Blaine for Pot Bust," *Northern Light*, May 31, 2017, <a href="https://www.thenorthernlight.com/stories/sheriffs-swat-team-in-blaine-for-pot-bust,4845; Clerk of the Superior Court, Whatcom County, Search Warrant/One Party Consent Records, Case No. 3D7121A, May 23, 2017; John Jung v. Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board; Hillard Heintze, *Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board: An Independent Review of Enforcement Operations and Management*, p. 41; "Washington Liquor and Cannabis Board Sued for Unlawful Seizures," YouTube video, posted by "Christopher King," March 6, 2020, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=coFr5wken-U.

³⁸⁷ Lazenby, "Sheriff's SWAT Team in Blaine for Pot Bust"; <u>Clerk of the Superior Court, Whatcom County, Search Warrant/One Party Consent Records, Case No. 3D7121A.</u>

³⁸⁸ Lyon Pride Media, press release, accessed June 11, 2020, https://www.lyonpridemedia.com/the-press-release; "The Fight Against Toxicity, Discrimination and Corruption of Cannabis Continues in Washington State": "Washington Liquor and Cannabis Board Sued for Unlawful Seizures."

```
<sup>389</sup> Hillard Heintze, Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board: An Independent Review of Enforcement Operations and Management.
```

³⁹⁰ Ibid., p. 8 ,40, 49.

³⁹¹ Ibid., p. 14, 16.

³⁹² Ibid., p. 14, 31, 36, 50-53.

³⁹³ Ibid., p. 12, 41.

³⁹⁴ Email from Justin T. Nordhorn (LCB), to U-D-LCB-ENF DIV (LIQ), "Division and Decision Update," accessed March 18, 2020.

³⁹⁵ Graham Abbott, "Seattle Licensing Snafu Sparks Lawsuit Against LCB," Ganjapreneur, June 30, 2016, https://www.ganjapreneur.com/seattle-licensing-snafu-sparks-lawsuit-lcb/; Bob Young, "Medical Pot Shop Sues State, Call Licensing Process 'A Mess," News Tribune, January 30, 2016,

https://www.thenewstribune.com/news/local/marijuana/article57489053.html?fb_comment_id=1016808488389 881 1018093151594748.

³⁹⁶ Abbott, "Seattle Licensing Snafu Sparks Lawsuit Against LCB."

³⁹⁷ Jake Thomas, "Marijuana Regulation Sparks Debate," Columbian, March 26, 2019,

https://www.columbian.com/news/2019/mar/26/marijuana-regulation-sparks-debate/.

³⁹⁸ Ibid.

³⁹⁹ Ibid.

400 Calley Hair, "Marijuana Banking Backlash Snares Vancouver Couple," Columbian, August 19, 2018,
 https://www.columbian.com/news/2018/aug/19/marijuana-banking-backlash-snares-vancouver-couple/.
 401 "Washington State Legislature – Cannabis Bill Activity (March 18-21, 2019) – Summary," Cannabis Observer,
 March 22, 2019, https://cannabis.observer/summaries/washington-state-legislature-cannabis-bill-activity-march-

⁴⁰² Phone Interview with Ty Camp.

18-21-2019/; Phone Interview with Ty Camp.

403 Mt. Calvary Christian Center, COGIC, and Respect the Central District v. Washington State Liquor Control Board, et al., Scribd, October 23, 2014, https://www.scribd.com/doc/244629733/Complaint-25-lkes#download (uploaded by Chs Blog); "Seattle's Second I-502 Retailer, Uncle Ike's Opens Tuesday – UPDATE," Capitol Hill Seattle Blog, September 29, 2014, https://www.capitolhillseattle.com/2014/09/seattles-second-i-502-retailer-uncle-ikes-opens-tuesday/; Bob Young, "Seattle's Brash King of Pot Raking in Cash and Raising Hackles at Uncle Ike's," Seattle Times, last updated April 25, 2016, https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/marijuana/seattles-brash-king-of-pot-raking-in-cash-and-raising-hackles/; "\$1.7 Million Per Month in Central District and Capitol Hill Pot Sales," Capitol Hill Seattle Blog, April 29, 2016, https://www.capitolhillseattle.com/2016/04/1-7-million-per-month-in-central-district-and-capitol-hill-pot-sales/; Bryan Cohen, "Uncle Ikes – and Angel's Shoe Repair – Now Open on Capitol Hill," Capitol Hill Seattle Blog, October 28, 2016, https://www.capitolhillseattle.com/2016/10/uncle-ikes-and-angels-shoe-repair-now-open-on-capitol-hill/; Meagan Angus, "For Sale: Two Big-Time Washington State Weed Shops," Seattle Weekly, February 1, 2017, https://www.seattleweekly.com/food/for-sale-two-big-time-washington-state-weed-shops/.

⁴⁰⁴ Mt. Calvary Christian Center, COGIC, and Respect the Central District v. Washington State Liquor Control Board, et al.; Evan Bush, "Church Sues Uncle Ike's, Seattle and LCB over Pot-Shop Location," Seattle Times, last updated April 25, 2016, https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/marijuana/church-sues-uncle-ikes-seattle-and-lcb-over-pot-shop-location/.

⁴⁰⁵ Mt. Calvary Christian Center, COGIC, and Respect the Central District v. Washington State Liquor Control Board, et al.; Objections to Marijuana License Applications, WAC 314-55-160, https://apps.leg.wa.gov/wac/default.aspx?cite=314-55-160.

406 "Inside the Uncle Ike's Lawsuit: The Case, the Secret Partners...and the Parklet," Capitol Hill Seattle Blog, October 29, 2014, https://www.capitolhillseattle.com/2014/10/inside-the-uncle-ikes-lawsuit-the-case-the-secret-partners-and-the-parklet/.

⁴⁰⁷ "Meet Our Pastors," Mount Calvary Christian Center, accessed June 11, 2020, <a href="http://www.mountcalvarycc.com/contentpages.aspx?p=a0ea7d2c-ba2b-4978-963b-9b09eee22acf; Bush, "Church Sues Uncle Ike's, Seattle and LCB over Pot-Shop Location"; "Seattle Church Sues to Close Rec Shop," Marijuana Business Daily, October 24, 2014, https://mjbizdaily.com/seattle-church-sues-to-close-rec-shop/.

⁴⁰⁸ Evan Bush, "Lawsuit Against Uncle Ike's Pot Shop Dropped," *Seattle Times*, April 25, 2016,

https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/marijuana/lawsuit-against-uncle-ikes-pot-shop-dropped/.

⁴⁰⁹ Reagan Jackson, "What's Not to Like About Uncle Ike's?," Seattle Globalist, April 20, 2016, https://www.seattleglobalist.com/2016/04/20/420-uncle-ikes-irony-on-23rd-protest-central-district-gentrification/50150; Charlette LeFevre and Philip Lipson, "Seattle's Uncle Ike's Pot Shop Protesters Question City's Double Standard," Seattle PI, April 23, 2016, https://blog.seattlepi.com/capitolhill/2016/04/23/seattles-uncle-ikes-pot-shop-protesters-question-citys-double-standard/; Cohen, "Uncle Ikes – and Angel's Shoe Repair – Now Open on Capitol Hill."

- ⁴¹⁰ "Mt. Calvary for Sale \$4.5 Million but That's Not the Whole Story," Africa Town Media, April 26, 2019, https://www.africatownmedia.com/post/mt-calvary-for-sale-4-5-million-but-that-s-not-the-whole-story.
- ⁴¹¹ "Federal Lawsuit Against U.S. Attorney General, WA State for Discrimination in the Cannabis Industry," 420 Leaks, March 18, 2020, http://changingplanet.org/420leaks/?p=1120#sthash.rZ4QpzGM.dpbs.
- ⁴¹² State of Washington, Office of Administrative Hearings, Declaration of Ryan Espegard, Docket No. 11-2016-LCB 00155 and 11-2016-LCB-00156, Exhibit B.
- ⁴¹³ State of Washington, Office of Administrative Hearings, Motion for Summary Judgement, Docket No. 11-2016-LCB 00155 and 11-2016-LCB-00156, p. 8-9.
- ⁴¹⁴ Ibid., 4-6.
- ⁴¹⁵ State of Washington, Office of Administrative Hearings, Declaration of Ryan Espegard, Docket No. 11-2016-LCB 00155 and 11-2016-LCB-00156, Exhibit E; "The Fight Against Toxicity, Discrimination and Corruption of Cannabis Continues in Washington State."
- ⁴¹⁶ Lester Black, "A Fight Is Brewing over Diversity in Washington's Legal Weed Market," *Stranger* (blog), November 27, 2019, https://www.thestranger.com/slog/2019/11/27/42107458/a-fight-is-brewing-over-how-the-state-can-increase-diversity-in-the-legal-weed-market.
- ⁴¹⁷ Alison Malsbury, "Washington Cannabis Finally Adopts a Social Equity Program," Harris Bricken, April 9, 2020, https://harrisbricken.com/cannalawblog/washington-cannabis-finally-adopts-a-social-equity-program/.
- ⁴¹⁸ Melissa Santos, "Black Pot Entrepreneurs Fight for Piece of Washington's Very White Marijuana Industry," Crosscut, February 13, 2020, https://crosscut.com/2020/02/black-pot-entrepreneurs-fight-piece-washingtons-very-white-marijuana-industry.
- ⁴¹⁹ Bob Young, "Minorities, Punished Most by War on Drugs, Underrepresented in Legal Pot," *Seattle Times*, July 1, 2016, https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/marijuana/blacks-latinos-underrepresented-in-pot-shop-ownership/; Hillard Heintze, *Washington State Liquor and Cannabis Board: An Independent Review of Enforcement Operations and Management*, p 14.